EX-2.1 2 d74132dex21.htm EX-2.1

Exhibit 2.1

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

by and among

FRANK’S INTERNATIONAL N.V.,

a public company organized under the laws of the Netherlands,

NEW EAGLE HOLDINGS LIMITED,

an exempted company limited by shares incorporated under the laws of the Cayman Islands,

and

EXPRO GROUP HOLDINGS INTERNATIONAL LIMITED,

an exempted company limited by shares incorporated under the laws of the Cayman Islands

Dated as of March 10, 2021

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 |
THE MERGERS |
1.1 |  | Merger of the Company into Merger Sub |  |  | 3 |
1.2 |  | Parent Matters |  |  | 4 |
1.3 |  | Closing Date |  |  | 5 |
ARTICLE 2 |
CONVERSION OF SHARES; EXCHANGE PROCEDURES |
2.1 |  | Conversion of Shares by the Merger |  |  | 5 |
2.2 |  | Treatment of Company Equity Awards |  |  | 7 |
2.3 |  | Company Warrants |  |  | 9 |
2.4 |  | Closing of Transfer Books |  |  | 9 |
2.5 |  | Exchange in the Merger |  |  | 10 |
2.6 |  | Further Action |  |  | 11 |
ARTICLE 3 |
REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY |
3.1 |  | Organization and Good Standing |  |  | 12 |
3.2 |  | Authority; No Conflict |  |  | 13 |
3.3 |  | Capitalization |  |  | 14 |
3.4 |  | Financial Statements |  |  | 15 |
3.5 |  | Absence of Certain Changes and Events |  |  | 16 |
3.6 |  | Information Supplied |  |  | 16 |
3.7 |  | Intellectual Property |  |  | 16 |
3.8 |  | Property |  |  | 17 |
3.9 |  | Taxes |  |  | 19 |
3.10 |  | Employee Benefit Plans |  |  | 21 |
3.11 |  | Compliance With Legal Requirements; Governmental Authorizations |  |  | 24 |
3.12 |  | Environmental Matters |  |  | 24 |
3.13 |  | Legal Proceedings |  |  | 25 |
3.14 |  | Contracts; No Defaults |  |  | 26 |
3.15 |  | Insurance |  |  | 29 |
3.16 |  | Labor and Employment Matters |  |  | 29 |
3.17 |  | Brokers |  |  | 30 |

i

3.18 |  | Customers and Suppliers |  |  | 30 |
3.19 |  | Anti-Takeover Statutes |  |  | 30 |
3.20 |  | Ownership of Parent Common Stock |  |  | 30 |
3.21 |  | Anti-Bribery |  |  | 30 |
3.22 |  | Trade Controls |  |  | 31 |
3.23 |  | Related Parties. |  |  | 31 |
3.24 |  | No Other Representations and Warranties |  |  | 31 |
ARTICLE 4 |
REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE PARENT GROUP PARTIES |
4.1 |  | Organization and Good Standing |  |  | 32 |
4.2 |  | Authority; No Conflict |  |  | 33 |
4.3 |  | Capitalization |  |  | 34 |
4.4 |  | Parent SEC Filings |  |  | 35 |
4.5 |  | Financial Statements |  |  | 36 |
4.6 |  | Absence of Certain Changes and Events |  |  | 37 |
4.7 |  | Information Supplied |  |  | 37 |
4.8 |  | Intellectual Property |  |  | 37 |
4.9 |  | Property |  |  | 38 |
4.10 |  | Taxes |  |  | 40 |
4.11 |  | Employee Benefit Plans |  |  | 42 |
4.12 |  | Compliance with Legal Requirements; Governmental Authorizations |  |  | 45 |
4.13 |  | Environmental Matters |  |  | 45 |
4.14 |  | Legal Proceedings |  |  | 46 |
4.15 |  | Contracts; No Defaults |  |  | 47 |
4.16 |  | Insurance |  |  | 49 |
4.17 |  | Labor and Employment Matters |  |  | 50 |
4.18 |  | Brokers |  |  | 51 |
4.19 |  | Customers and Suppliers |  |  | 51 |
4.20 |  | Opinion of Financial Advisor |  |  | 51 |
4.21 |  | Anti-Takeover Statutes |  |  | 51 |
4.22 |  | Ownership of Company Ordinary Shares |  |  | 51 |
4.23 |  | Anti-Bribery |  |  | 51 |
4.24 |  | Trade Controls |  |  | 52 |
4.25 |  | Related Parties. |  |  | 52 |
4.26 |  | No Other Representations and Warranties |  |  | 52 |
ARTICLE 5 |
CERTAIN COVENANTS |
5.1 |  | Operation of the Company’s Business |  |  | 53 |
5.2 |  | Operation of Parent’s Business |  |  | 57 |
5.3 |  | Access to Information |  |  | 62 |
5.4 |  | Notification |  |  | 63 |

ii

5.5 |  | No Solicitation by the Company |  |  | 63 |
5.6 |  | No Solicitation by Parent |  |  | 67 |
5.7 |  | Registration Statement |  |  | 72 |
5.8 |  | Cooperation; Regulatory Approvals |  |  | 73 |
5.9 |  | Disclosure |  |  | 74 |
5.10 |  | Listing |  |  | 75 |
5.11 |  | Takeover Laws and Provisions |  |  | 75 |
5.12 |  | Parent Shareholder Approval; Company Member Approval |  |  | 75 |
5.13 |  | Entity Formation and Contribution |  |  | 77 |
5.14 |  | Tax Matters |  |  | 77 |
5.15 |  | Employee Benefits |  |  | 78 |
5.16 |  | Indemnification of Officers and Directors |  |  | 79 |
5.17 |  | Transaction Litigation |  |  | 81 |
5.18 |  | Drag Right |  |  | 81 |
5.19 |  | Resignation of Directors and Officers |  |  | 82 |
ARTICLE 6 |
CONDITIONS PRECEDENT |
6.1 |  | Conditions to Each Party’s Obligations |  |  | 82 |
6.2 |  | Conditions of Parent Group Parties |  |  | 83 |
6.3 |  | Conditions of the Company |  |  | 83 |
6.4 |  | Frustration of Closing Conditions |  |  | 84 |
ARTICLE 7 |
TERMINATION |
7.1 |  | Termination |  |  | 84 |
7.2 |  | Effect of Termination |  |  | 86 |
7.3 |  | Expenses |  |  | 88 |
ARTICLE 8 |
MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS |
8.1 |  | Amendment |  |  | 88 |
8.2 |  | Remedies Cumulative; Waiver |  |  | 88 |
8.3 |  | Survival |  |  | 89 |
8.4 |  | Entire Agreement |  |  | 89 |
8.5 |  | Execution of Agreement; Counterparts; Electronic Signatures |  |  | 89 |
8.6 |  | Governing Law |  |  | 90 |
8.7 |  | Exclusive Jurisdiction; Venue; WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL |  |  | 90 |
8.8 |  | Disclosure Schedules |  |  | 90 |
8.9 |  | Assignments and Successors |  |  | 91 |
8.10 |  | No Third-Party Rights |  |  | 91 |

iii

8.11 |  | Notices |  |  | 92 |
8.12 |  | Construction; Usage |  |  | 93 |
8.13 |  | Enforcement of Agreement |  |  | 94 |
8.14 |  | Severability |  |  | 95 |
8.15 |  | Certain Definitions |  |  | 95 |

Exhibits

Exhibit A |  | - |  | Plan of Merger
Exhibit B |  | - |  | Parent Amended Articles

iv

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

THIS AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER (“Agreement”) is made and entered into as of March 10, 2021, by and among FRANK’S INTERNATIONAL N.V., a public company organized under the laws of the Netherlands (“Parent”), NEW EAGLE HOLDINGS LIMITED, an exempted company limited by shares incorporated under the laws of the Cayman Islands and a direct wholly owned subsidiary of Parent (“Merger Sub”), and EXPRO GROUP HOLDINGS INTERNATIONAL LIMITED, an exempted company limited by shares incorporated under the laws of the Cayman Islands (“Company”). Certain capitalized terms used in this Agreement are defined in Section 8.15.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and in accordance with the Companies Act (As Revised) of the Cayman Islands (the “Companies Act”), the Parties intend that the Company shall be merged with and into Merger Sub, with Merger Sub surviving the merger as a direct, wholly owned Subsidiary of Parent (the “Merger”);

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Company (the “Company Board”), at a meeting duly called and held, (i) determined that this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby (the “Transactions”), including the Merger, are in the Company’s best commercial interests, (ii) approved and declared advisable this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions, including the Merger, (iii) directed that this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions be submitted to the members of the Company for approval and adoption and (iv) recommended to the members of the Company that they approve and adopt this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions;

WHEREAS, each of the board of supervisory directors of Parent (the “Parent Supervisory Board”) and the board of managing directors of Parent (the “Parent Managing Board”), at meetings duly called and held by each such board, (i) determined that this Agreement, the Parent Amended Articles, the Parent Reverse Stock Split, the Parent Board Changes and the Transactions, including the issuance of the shares of Parent Common Stock pursuant to this Agreement (the “Parent Stock Issuance”), are in the best interests of Parent and its business taking into account its shareholders, employees and other relevant stakeholders, (ii) approved and declared advisable this Agreement, the Parent Amended Articles, the Parent Reverse Stock Split, the Parent Board Changes and the Transactions, including the Parent Stock Issuance, (iii) directed that this Agreement, the Parent Amended Articles, the Parent Reverse Stock Split, the Parent Board Changes and the Transactions, including the Parent Stock Issuance, be submitted to the holders of Parent Common Stock for approval and adoption and (iv) recommended that the holders of Parent Common Stock approve and adopt this Agreement, the Parent Amended Articles, the Parent Reverse Stock Split, the Parent Board Changes and the Transactions, including the Parent Stock Issuance;

WHEREAS, Parent, in its capacity as the sole member of Merger Sub, has approved and declared advisable this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions, including the Merger;

1

WHEREAS, as an inducement to Parent and the Company to enter into this Agreement, concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, certain holders of outstanding Company Ordinary Shares (each a “Company Designated Member”) (a) have entered into voting and support agreements (the “Company Voting Agreements”) pursuant to which, subject to the terms and conditions set forth therein, each Company Designated Member has agreed to vote all Company Ordinary Shares held by such Company Designated Member in favor of the approval and adoption of this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions by (i) written consent in lieu of a meeting pursuant to Article 11.15 of the Company’s Articles of Association (the “Company Written Consent”) promptly following the Registration Statement being declared effective by the SEC or (ii) at the Company Member Meeting called for such purpose and (b) are delivering within one Business Day of the date hereof written notice pursuant to Article 3 and Section 9.02 of the Company Shareholders Agreement (the “Drag Notice”) to the Dragged Holders (as defined in the Company Shareholders Agreement) exercising the rights of the Company Designated Members to require such Dragged Holders to support this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions by, among other things, executing the Company Written Consent or voting all of such Dragged Holder’s Company Ordinary Shares at the Company Member Meeting, in accordance with Article 3 of the Company Shareholders Agreement;

WHEREAS, as an inducement to Parent and the Company to enter into this Agreement, concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, certain shareholders of Parent (the “Parent Designated Shareholders”) have entered into voting and support agreements (the “Parent Voting Agreements”) pursuant to which, subject to the terms and conditions set forth therein, each Parent Designated Shareholder has agreed to vote all shares of Parent Common Stock held by such Parent Designated Shareholder in favor of the approval and adoption of this Agreement, the Parent Amended Articles, the Parent Reverse Stock Split, the Parent Board Changes, and the Transactions, including the Parent Stock Issuance, at the extraordinary meeting of Parent’s shareholders to approve the Transactions (such meeting, including any reconvened meeting following a cancellation thereof, the “Parent Shareholder Meeting”);

WHEREAS, concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, Parent and certain members of the Company have entered into a registration rights agreement (the “Registration Rights Agreement”), to be effective as of the Effective Time;

WHEREAS, concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, Parent and certain shareholders of Parent have entered into an Amendment to the Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of August 14, 2013 (the “Parent RRA Amendment”), to be effective as of the Effective Time;

WHEREAS, concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, Parent and certain shareholders of Parent and members of the Company have entered into a director nomination agreement (the “Director Nomination Agreement”), to be effective as of the Effective Time;

WHEREAS, concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, the Tax Receivable Agreement was amended and restated (the “A&R Tax Receivable Agreement”) to provide for, among other things, a settlement of the Early Termination Payment (as defined in the Tax Receivable Agreement); and

2

WHEREAS, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, (i) this Agreement is intended to constitute, and hereby is adopted as, a “plan of reorganization” within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Sections 1.368-2(g) and 1.368-3(a), and (ii) it is intended that the Merger qualify as a “reorganization” within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code (the “Intended Tax Treatment”).

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement, and for other valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, each of the Parties agrees as follows:

ARTICLE 1

THE MERGERS

1.1 Merger of the Company into Merger Sub.

(a) Merger. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement and in accordance with the Companies Act, at the Effective Time, the Company shall be merged with and into Merger Sub and the separate existence of the Company shall cease. Following the Effective Time, Merger Sub shall continue as the surviving company of the Merger (the “Surviving Company”).

(b) Effect of the Merger. The Merger shall have the effects set forth in this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and in the applicable provisions of the Companies Act. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, and subject thereto, at the Effective Time, all the rights, property of every description including choses in action, and the business, undertaking, goodwill, benefits, immunities and privileges of each of the Company and Merger Sub shall immediately vest in the Surviving Company, and all mortgages, charges or security interests, and all Contracts, obligations, claims, debts and liabilities, of each of the Company and Merger Sub shall become the mortgages, charges or security interests, Contracts, obligations, claims, debts and liabilities of the Surviving Company, all as provided under the Companies Act and other applicable Legal Requirements.

(c) Effective Time. At, or prior to, the Closing on the Closing Date, the Parties shall consummate the Merger by filing, or causing to be filed, the Plan of Merger and the other requisite statutory documents relating to the Merger (the “Cayman Merger Documents”) with the Cayman Islands Registrar of Companies, in such form as required by, and executed and acknowledged in accordance with, the applicable provisions of the Companies Act. The Merger shall become effective at the time specified in the Plan of Merger (the “Effective Time”).

(d) Organizational Documents.

(i) At the Effective Time, the existing articles of association of Merger Sub shall be the articles of association of the Surviving Company until thereafter amended in accordance with their terms and applicable Legal Requirements.

3

(ii) At or prior to the Effective Time, the articles of association of Parent (the “Parent Articles”) shall be amended as set forth in Exhibit B (the “Parent Amended Articles”) and the Parent Articles, as amended by the Parent Amended Articles, shall be the articles of association of Parent until thereafter amended in accordance with their terms or by applicable Legal Requirements.

(e) Directors and Officers of the Surviving Company. The Parties shall take all necessary action such that, from and after the Effective Time, the directors and officers of Merger Sub shall be the directors and officers of the Surviving Company, and such directors and officers shall serve until their successors have been duly elected or appointed and qualified or until their death, resignation or removal in accordance with the Organizational Documents of the Surviving Company.

1.2 Parent Matters.

(a) Parent shall take necessary corporate action so that, effective upon the Effective Time, the size of the Parent Board shall be nine members. The Parent Supervisory Board shall recommend that the shareholders of Parent vote in favor of the election of each of the following individuals at the Parent Shareholder Meeting: (i) three directors designated by the Parent Supervisory Board (including Michael C. Kearney) prior to the mailing of the Proxy Statement (“Parent Designated Directors”) and (ii) six directors designated by the Company Board (including Michael Jardon, who shall also serve as the Chief Executive Officer of Parent) prior to the mailing of the Proxy Statement (“Company Designated Directors”), with such elections to be effective at the Effective Time. Michael C. Kearney shall be nominated to serve as Chairman of the Parent Board from and after the Closing until the earliest to occur of (x) the 2023 annual general meeting of the shareholders of Parent, (y) the Nominating and Governance Committee of the Parent Board, by unanimous approval (including the Parent Designated Director), appoints, or recommends to the Parent Board the appointment of, a new Chairman of the Parent Board, and (z) Mr. Kearney’s death or resignation. At least one Parent Designated Director and four Company Designated Directors shall qualify as independent directors under the NYSE Rules. Parent shall take necessary corporate action so that, upon and after the Effective Time, at least one Parent Designated Director will be appointed to the Nominating and Governance Committee of the Parent Board and at least one Parent Designated Director will be appointed to the Compensation Committee of the Parent Board. Each member of the Nominating and Governance Committee and the Compensation Committee of the Parent Board shall qualify as independent for purposes of such service under the NYSE Rules.

(b) Parent and the Company shall take all actions reasonably necessary so that, from and after the Effective Time, the name of Parent shall be “Expro Group Holdings N.V.”

(c) Parent and the Company shall take all actions reasonably necessary so that, from and after the Effective Time, the drilling and completions operations conducted by Parent immediately prior to the Effective Time will continue to be conducted under the trade name Frank’s International.

4

(d) Parent intends to maintain the Lafayette Facility for a period of not less than five years following the Effective Time. Each of Parent and the Company intends that for a period of not less than five years following the Effective Time, (i) the Lafayette Facility will continue to be located in Lafayette, Louisiana with, subject to any adjustments necessary or appropriate in the circumstances, substantially similar scope of operations as immediately prior to the Effective Time and (ii) the aggregate number of employees or contractors employed or engaged by Parent or the Surviving Company, as applicable, at the Lafayette Facility will remain sufficient for the operations conducted at the Lafayette Facility.

1.3 Closing Date. The closing of the Transactions (the “Closing”) shall take place at the offices of Vinson & Elkins LLP, 1001 Fannin Street, Suite 2500, Houston, Texas 77002, or remotely by exchange of documents and signatures (or their electronic counterparts), with certain Dutch law formalities being fulfilled simultaneously in the Netherlands, at the offices of NautaDutilh N.V., Beethovenstraat 400, 1082 PR Amsterdam, the Netherlands, as soon as practicable on the third Business Day after the satisfaction or waiver of the last to be satisfied or waived of the conditions set forth in Article 6 (other than those conditions that by their nature cannot be satisfied prior to the Closing, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver of those conditions at the Closing) or at such other time and date as may be mutually agreed by Parent and the Company (such date, the “Closing Date”).

ARTICLE 2

CONVERSION OF SHARES; EXCHANGE PROCEDURES

2.1 Conversion of Shares by the Merger.

(a) Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement, at the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any further action on the part of Parent, Merger Sub, the Company or any holder of any of the Parties’ securities:

(i) any Company Ordinary Shares then owned by the Company (or held in the Company’s treasury) shall be canceled and retired and shall cease to exist, and no consideration shall be delivered in exchange therefor;

(ii) any Company Ordinary Shares then owned by Parent or Merger Sub or any of Parent’s Subsidiaries shall be canceled and retired and shall cease to exist, and no consideration shall be delivered in exchange therefor;

(iii) except as provided in clauses (i) and (ii) of this Section 2.1(a) and subject to Sections 2.1(b) and 2.1(d), each Company Ordinary Share then outstanding (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any such shares held by any wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company) shall be converted into the right to receive a number of shares of Parent Common Stock equal to the Exchange Ratio in accordance with the provisions of section 233 (5) of the Companies Act; and

(iv) each ordinary share, par value $1.00 per share, of Merger Sub then outstanding shall be converted into one ordinary share of the Surviving Company.

5

(b) If, between the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time, the outstanding shares of any class of Company Ordinary Shares or Parent Common Stock are changed into a different number or class of shares by reason of any stock split, division or subdivision of shares, stock dividend, reverse stock split, reclassification, recapitalization, or other similar transaction or event, in each case other than the Parent Reverse Stock Split, or there occurs a record date with respect to any of the foregoing (other than the Parent Reverse Stock Split), then the Exchange Ratio with respect to such class and any similarly dependent items, as the case may be, shall be appropriately adjusted to provide the holders of Company Ordinary Shares and Company Equity Awards with the same economic effect as was contemplated by this Agreement prior to giving effect to such event.

(c) In order to facilitate the issuance of Parent Common Stock in the Merger, the Company shall procure that, immediately prior to the contribution in kind pursuant to Section 2.5(a) and subject to the last sentence of this Section 2.1(c), each Company Ordinary Share then outstanding shall be transferred to the Exchange Agent. Nothing in this Section 2.1(c) shall alter or affect the rights of the transferring holder of Company Ordinary Shares to receive Parent Common Stock in accordance with Section 2.1(a)(iii). The Company’s obligation under this Section 2.1(c) shall be limited such that the Company is required to transfer only such Company Ordinary Shares as it has the right to transfer as proxy or attorney-in-fact for the holders thereof pursuant to the Company Shareholders Agreement.

(d)

(i) No fractional shares of Parent Common Stock shall be issued in the Merger, but in lieu thereof each holder of Company Ordinary Shares otherwise entitled to a fractional share of Parent Common Stock will be entitled to receive, from the Exchange Agent in accordance with the provisions of this Section 2.1(d) and subject to the provisions of Section 2.5, a cash payment (without interest and rounded to the nearest cent) in lieu of such fractional shares of Parent Common Stock representing such holder’s proportionate interest, if any, in the proceeds from the sale by the Exchange Agent in one or more transactions of shares of Parent Common Stock equal to the excess of (x) the aggregate number of shares of Parent Common Stock to be delivered to the Exchange Agent by Parent pursuant to Section 2.5(a) over (y) the aggregate number of whole shares of Parent Common Stock to be distributed to the holders of Company Ordinary Shares pursuant to Section 2.5(b) (such excess being herein called the “Excess Shares”). The parties acknowledge that payment of the cash consideration in lieu of issuing fractional shares was not separately bargained-for consideration but merely represents a mechanical rounding off for purposes of avoiding the expense and inconvenience to Parent that would otherwise be caused by the issuance of fractional shares. As soon as practicable after the Effective Time, the Exchange Agent, as agent for the holders of Company Ordinary Shares, shall sell the Excess Shares at then prevailing prices on the NYSE in the manner provided in the following Section 2.1(d)(ii).

(ii) The sale of the Excess Shares by the Exchange Agent, as agent for the holders of Company Ordinary Shares that would otherwise receive fractional shares, shall be executed on the NYSE through one or more member firms of the NYSE and shall be executed in round lots to the extent practicable. Until the proceeds of such sale or sales have been distributed to the holders of Company Ordinary Shares, the Exchange Agent shall hold such proceeds in trust for the holders of Company Ordinary Shares (the “Ordinary Shares Trust”). The Exchange Agent shall determine the portion of the Ordinary Shares Trust to which each holder of Company Ordinary Shares shall be entitled, if any, by multiplying the amount of the aggregate proceeds

6

comprising the Ordinary Shares Trust by a fraction, the numerator of which is the amount of the fractional share interest to which such holder of Company Ordinary Shares would otherwise be entitled and the denominator of which is the aggregate amount of fractional share interests to which all holders of shares of Company Ordinary Shares would otherwise be entitled.

(iii) As soon as practicable after the determination of the amount of cash, if any, to be paid to holders of Company Ordinary Shares in lieu of any fractional shares of Parent Common Stock, the Exchange Agent shall make available such amounts to such holders of Company Ordinary Shares without interest, subject to and in accordance with Section 2.5.

(e) All shares of Parent Common Stock issued pursuant to this Agreement shall be paid-up pursuant to the acquisition by Parent, by virtue of this Agreement, of the Company’s issued and outstanding share capital in accordance with Section 2.1(c) and Section 2.5(a). Such shares in the Company shall be deemed a non-cash contribution in kind (inbreng op aandelen anders dan in geld) on the shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued by means of the execution of a Dutch law deed pursuant to this Agreement, in connection to which in accordance with section 2:94b of the Dutch Civil Code (Burgerlijk Wetboek), a description of the valuation of such shares in the Company, signed by all members of the Parent Managing Board, and a statement by a registered Dutch accountant appointed by Parent shall be issued in accordance with the applicable rules under Dutch law. The Parties shall take all necessary action required for the execution of the Dutch law deed.

2.2 Treatment of Company Equity Awards. In accordance with the Company’s 2018 Management Incentive Plan (as amended from time to time, the “Company Equity Plan”) and the applicable award agreements governing equity-based awards granted thereunder that are outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, the following treatment shall apply with respect thereto:

(a) Company Share Options. By virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the holders thereof, each option to purchase Company Ordinary Shares granted under the Company Equity Plan (each, a “Company Share Option”), whether vested or unvested, that is outstanding and unexercised as of immediately prior to the Effective Time shall, as of the Effective Time, cease to represent a right to acquire Company Ordinary Shares and shall be assumed by Parent and converted into an option (a “Parent Stock Option”) to acquire shares of Parent Common Stock. Each Parent Stock Option shall continue to have and be subject to substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable to such Company Share Option immediately prior to the Effective Time (including with respect to vesting conditions, expiration date, and exercise provisions), except that (i) the Closing shall be deemed to be a “Public Offering” thereunder, (ii) each Parent Stock Option shall be exercisable for that number of shares of Parent Common Stock (rounded, if necessary, to the nearest whole share) determined by multiplying the number of Company Ordinary Shares subject to such Company Share Option as of immediately prior to the Effective Time by the Exchange Ratio and (iii) the per share exercise price for each share of Parent Common Stock issuable upon exercise of the Parent Stock Option shall be (rounded, if necessary, up to the nearest whole cent) equal to the exercise price per share of Company Ordinary Shares under such Company Share Option divided by the Exchange Ratio; provided, however, that the adjustments provided in this Section 2.2(a) with respect to any Company Share Options are intended to be effected in a manner that is consistent with Section 409A of the Code and the

7

applicable regulations promulgated thereunder; provided, further, that, in the case of any Company Share Option to which Section 422 of the Code applies, the exercise price and the number of shares of Parent Common Stock purchasable under such Parent Stock Option shall be determined in accordance with the foregoing in a manner that also satisfies the requirements of Section 424(a) of the Code.

(b) Company Restricted Stock Unit Awards. Each restricted stock unit denominated in Company Ordinary Shares, whether subject to time-based, performance-based, or other vesting restrictions that was granted under the Company Equity Plan and that is outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time (each such award, a “Company RSU Award” and together with the Company Share Options, the “Company Equity Awards”), whether vested or unvested, shall, as of the Effective Time, be accelerated and settled into the right to receive a number of shares of Parent Common Stock (net of any applicable taxes and withholdings) equal to the product of (i) the number of Company Ordinary Shares subject to such Company RSU Award multiplied by (ii) the Exchange Ratio (rounded, if necessary, to the nearest whole share).

Prior to the Effective Time, the Company Board (or the appropriate committee thereof) and the Parent Supervisory Board and the Parent Managing Board, as applicable (or the appropriate committees thereof), shall take such action and adopt such resolutions as are required to effectuate the treatment of the Company Equity Awards pursuant to the terms of this Section 2.2, including that: (i) the Parent Supervisory Board (or the appropriate committee thereof) and the Parent Managing Board, as applicable, shall take all corporate action necessary or advisable to assume and continue the Company Equity Plan subject to any amendment or termination in accordance with the terms of the Company Equity Plan; provided that all references to “Company” in the Company Equity Plan and the documents governing the Parent Stock Options after the Effective Time will be deemed to be references to Parent, and the number of shares of Parent Common Stock available for awards under the Company Equity Plan shall be determined by adjusting the number of shares of Company Ordinary Shares available for awards under the Company Equity Plan immediately before the Effective Time in accordance with the Exchange Ratio; (ii) the Parent Supervisory Board (or the appropriate committee thereof) and the Parent Managing Board, as applicable, shall take all corporate action necessary or advisable to reserve for issuance a sufficient number of shares of Parent Common Stock for delivery upon the exercise of a Parent Stock Option; and (iii) the Company or the Company Board (or the appropriate committee thereof), as applicable, shall provide such notice, if any, to the extent required under the terms of the Company Equity Plan; obtain any necessary consents, waivers, or releases; adopt applicable resolutions; amend the terms of the Company Equity Plan or any outstanding awards and take all other appropriate actions to effectuate the provisions of this Section 2.2 and ensure that after the Effective Time, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries will be required to deliver Company Ordinary Shares or any other securities to any Person upon the exercise of Company Share Options or the vesting of a Company RSU Awards and that no holder of any Company Equity Award or any beneficiary thereof, nor any other participant in the Company Equity Plan shall have any right thereunder to receive any payment or benefit with respect to any award previously granted under the Company Equity Plans, except as provided in this Section 2.2; provided, however, that the Company shall not pay any amounts for such consents, waivers, or releases without the prior written consent of Parent. As soon as practicable following the Effective Time, Parent shall file a registration statement on Form S-8 (or any successor form, or if Form S-8 is not available, other appropriate forms) with respect to the shares of Parent Common Stock subject to such Parent Stock Options, and Parent shall use its reasonable best efforts to maintain the effectiveness of such registration statement or registration statements (and maintain the current status of the prospectus or prospectuses contained therein) for so long as such Parent Stock Options remain outstanding and are required to be registered.

8

2.3 Company Warrants.

(a) At the Effective Time and by virtue of the Merger, and in accordance with the terms of each warrant to purchase Company Ordinary Shares that is listed on Section 2.3 of the Company Disclosure Schedule (collectively, the “Company Warrants”) and that is issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, Parent shall execute a replacement warrant agreement (a “Replacement Warrant Agreement”) and issue a replacement warrant (each, a “Replacement Warrant”) that complies with and satisfies the applicable terms and conditions under each such Company Warrant and that certain Warrant Agreement between the Company and Cortland Capital Market Services LLC, dated as of February 5, 2018, to each holder thereof.

(b) Each Replacement Warrant shall have an exercise price equal to the par value of the Parent Common Stock and be exercisable for a number of shares of Parent Common Stock equal to (rounded to the nearest whole number):

(i) the number of Company Ordinary Shares that would have been issuable upon exercise of the Company Warrants outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time assuming such holder had exercised its Company Warrant pursuant to a Cashless Exercise (as defined in such Company Warrant) using the Market Price (as defined in the Company Warrant) of the Parent Common Stock on the Business Day which next precedes the day of the Effective Time multiplied by the Exchange Ratio (without giving effect to any adjustment thereto referenced in Section 2.3(d)) for purposes of determining the Market Value of the Company Ordinary Shares for purposes of such Cashless Exercise (which number of Company Shares if calculated to be zero or a negative number, shall be zero) (such number, the “Net Company Warrant Shares”), multiplied by

(ii) the Exchange Ratio.

(c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, if as a result of such calculation any Replacement Warrant is exercisable for no shares of Parent Common Stock, then Parent shall not be required to issue a Replacement Warrant for the applicable Company Warrant and such Company Warrant shall be canceled. From and after the Closing, Parent shall comply with all of the terms and conditions set forth in any such Replacement Warrant and the Replacement Warrant Agreement.

(d) To the extent Replacement Warrants are issued pursuant to this Section 2.3, the Exchange Ratio shall be adjusted as set forth in clause (a) of the proviso in the definition thereof.

2.4 Closing of Transfer Books. At the Effective Time: (i) all holders of Company Ordinary Shares that were outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall cease to have any rights as members of the Company other than the right to receive the consideration contemplated by Section 2.1, cash in lieu of any fractional share of Parent Common Stock pursuant

9

to Section 2.1(d) and any dividends or other distributions payable pursuant to Section 2.5(c); and (ii) the share transfer books of the Company shall be closed with respect to all Company Ordinary Shares outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time. No further transfer of any such Company Ordinary Shares shall be made on such share transfer books after the Effective Time. If, after the Effective Time, any Company Ordinary Shares are presented to the Exchange Agent or to the Surviving Company or Parent, such Company Ordinary Shares shall be canceled and shall be exchanged as provided in Section 2.5. No later than three Business Days prior to the Closing Date, the Company shall deliver to Parent a true and correct share ledger of the Company with respect to the Company Ordinary Shares, the Company Warrants and the Company Equity Awards. Parent, the Surviving Company and the Exchange Agent shall be entitled to rely upon such information for all purposes of this Agreement and, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Legal Requirements, none of the Parent Group Parties or the Exchange Agent or their respective Affiliates shall have any liability to any member of the Company (including any holder of Company Warrants or Company Equity Awards) or any other Person relying on or taking actions in accordance with such information.

2.5 Exchange in the Merger.

(a) Prior to the Effective Time, Parent shall select a bank or trust company reasonably acceptable to the Company to act as exchange agent in the Merger (the “Exchange Agent”). Immediately prior to the Effective Time, and in accordance with the provisions of Section 2:94b of the Dutch Civil Code (Burgerlijk Wetboek), Parent shall cause the Exchange Agent, acting solely in its capacity as exchange agent hereunder and solely for the account and benefit of the former members of the Company, to contribute all of the issued and outstanding Company Ordinary Shares received by the Exchange Agent pursuant to Section 2.1(c) to Parent as a non-cash contribution in kind (inbreng op aandelen anders dan in geld). In consideration of such contribution in kind, at the Effective Time, Parent shall issue (uitgeven) and deliver (leveren) to the Exchange Agent, acting solely in its capacity as exchange agent hereunder and solely for the account and benefit of the former members of the Company, validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable uncertificated shares of Parent Common Stock issuable pursuant to Section 2.1 represented by a book entry (or appropriate alternative arrangements if certificates representing Parent Common Stock will be issued). Any shares of Parent Common Stock deposited with the Exchange Agent (including any dividends or other distributions in accordance with Section 2.5(c)), together with the funds held in the Ordinary Shares Trust, shall hereinafter be referred to as the “Exchange Fund.”

(b) As promptly as reasonably practicable after the Effective Time, the Surviving Company shall instruct the Exchange Agent to mail to the record holders of Company Ordinary Shares, if required by the processes and procedures of the Exchange Agent, a letter of transmittal (which shall be in customary form for a company incorporated in the Cayman Islands that specifies that delivery of the Exchange Fund to the registered holders of Company Ordinary Shares shall be effected) and containing such provisions as Parent and the Company reasonably agree prior to the Effective Time. Exchange of Company Ordinary Shares shall be effected in accordance with the Exchange Agent’s customary procedures with respect to securities represented by book entry. Upon delivery of a duly executed letter of transmittal and such other documents as may be reasonably required by the Exchange Agent or Parent, each holder of Company Ordinary Shares shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor uncertificated shares of Parent Common Stock represented by a book entry (or appropriate alternative arrangements if certificates representing Parent Common Stock will be issued) that such holder has the right to receive pursuant to the provisions of Section 2.1, cash in lieu of any fractional share of Parent Common Stock pursuant to Section 2.1(d) and any dividends or other distributions payable pursuant to Section 2.5(c).

10

(c) Dividends or other distributions declared or made with respect to Parent Common Stock with a record date after the Effective Time shall be paid to holders of Company Ordinary Shares with respect to the shares of Parent Common Stock to which such holders are entitled, through the Exchange Agent acting for their account and benefit, as a result of the Merger (subject to the effect of applicable escheat law or similar Legal Requirement, to receive all such dividends and distributions, without interest).

(d) Any portion of the Exchange Fund that remains undistributed to holders of Company Ordinary Shares as of the date 12 months after the Effective Time shall be delivered to Parent upon demand, and any holders of Company Ordinary Shares who have not theretofore submitted a letter of transmittal shall thereafter look only to Parent for satisfaction of their claims for Parent Common Stock, cash in lieu of fractional shares of Parent Common Stock pursuant to Section 2.1(d), and any dividends or distributions with respect to Parent Common Stock, in each case without interest thereon.

(e) Each of the Exchange Agent, Parent, the Company, Merger Sub and the Surviving Company shall be entitled to deduct and withhold, or cause to be deducted or withheld, from any consideration payable or otherwise deliverable pursuant to this Agreement such amounts as may be required to be deducted or withheld therefrom under the Code or any provision of state, local, or non-U.S. Tax Legal Requirements or under any other applicable Legal Requirement (and, for the avoidance of doubt, to the extent deduction and withholding is required, such deduction and withholding may be taken in Parent Common Stock). To the extent such amounts are so deducted or withheld and paid over to the relevant Governmental Body, such amounts shall be treated for all purposes under this Agreement as having been paid to the Person in respect of whom such deduction or withholding was made, and, if withholding is taken in Parent Common Stock, the relevant withholding party shall be treated as having sold such Parent Common Stock on behalf of such Person for an amount of cash equal to the fair market value thereof at the time of the withholding (which fair market value shall be deemed to be the closing price of shares of Parent Common Stock on the NYSE on the Closing Date) and having paid such cash proceeds to the appropriate Governmental Body.

(f) Neither Parent nor the Surviving Company shall be liable to any holder or former holder of Company Ordinary Shares or to any other Person with respect to any shares of Parent Common Stock (or dividends or distributions with respect thereto), or for any cash amounts, properly delivered to any public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property law, escheat law, or similar Legal Requirement.

2.6 Further Action. If, at any time after the Effective Time, any further action is determined by Parent to be necessary or desirable to carry out the purposes of this Agreement or to vest the Surviving Company with full right, title, and possession of and to all rights and property of, with respect to the Surviving Company, Merger Sub or the Company, the officers and directors of the Surviving Company and Parent as applicable, shall be fully authorized (in the name of the applicable Party) to take such action.

11

ARTICLE 3

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

Except as set forth in the Company Disclosure Schedule, the Company represents and warrants to each of the Parent Group Parties as follows:

3.1 Organization and Good Standing.

(a) The Company and each of its Subsidiaries are limited companies or other entities duly organized, validly existing, and in good standing under the laws of their respective jurisdictions of incorporation or organization, with full limited company or other entity power and authority to conduct their respective businesses as now being conducted, to own or use the respective properties and assets that they purport to own or use, and to perform all their respective obligations under Contracts to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or by which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective assets are bound, except, in each case, as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. The Company and each of its Subsidiaries are duly qualified to do business as foreign limited companies or other entities and are in good standing under the laws of each state or other jurisdiction in which either the ownership or use of the properties owned or used by them, or the nature of the activities conducted by them, requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(b) Section 3.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a complete and correct list as of the date of this Agreement of (i) the name, equity capitalization and schedule of equity holders of each Subsidiary of the Company and (ii) the name of, and the Company’s percentage equity ownership interest in, each Company Joint Venture. Other than the Subsidiaries of the Company set forth on Section 3.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule and the Company Joint Ventures, as of the date of this Agreement, the Company does not own any shares of capital stock or other equity interests in any Person, and has no binding obligations, whether contingent or otherwise, to purchase any shares of capital stock or other equity interests in any Person. All outstanding shares of capital stock and other equity interests of the Subsidiaries of the Company are owned by the Company, or a direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company, free and clear of all Encumbrances, except for such Encumbrances as may be provided under the Securities Act, Permitted Liens or any transfer restrictions set forth in the Organizational Documents of such Subsidiary. Each outstanding share of capital stock or other equity interests of each of the Company’s Subsidiaries is duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid, and nonassessable.

(c) Copies of the Organizational Documents of the Company and each of its Subsidiaries, as in effect on the date of this Agreement, have been made available to Parent.

12

3.2 Authority; No Conflict.

(a) The Company has all necessary entity power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement, to perform its obligations hereunder, and to consummate the Transactions. The execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company and the consummation by the Company of the Transactions have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary entity action and no other entity proceedings on the part of the Company are necessary to authorize this Agreement or to consummate the Transactions. The Company Requisite Approval is the only vote or approval of the holders of any class or series of equity securities of the Company necessary to adopt and approve this Agreement and the Transactions. The Company Board has (i) determined that this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions, including the Merger, are in the Company’s best commercial interests, (ii) approved and declared advisable this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions, including the Merger, (iii) directed that this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions be submitted to the members of the Company for approval and adoption and (iv) recommended to the members of the Company that they approve and adopt this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions (such recommendation described in clause (iv), the “Company Board Recommendation”). This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by the Company and, assuming the due and valid execution of this Agreement by each of the Parent Group Parties, constitutes the legal, valid, and binding obligation of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by the Bankruptcy and Equity Exception.

(b) Neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement nor the consummation of any of the Transactions do or will (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) (i) contravene, conflict with, or result in a violation of the Organizational Documents of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; (ii) assuming compliance with the matters referred to in Section 3.2(c), contravene, conflict with, or result in a violation of any Legal Requirement or any Order to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or any of the assets owned or used by any of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, is subject; (iii) assuming compliance with the matters referred to in Section 3.2(c), contravene, conflict with, or result in a violation of any of the terms or requirements of, or give any Governmental Body the right to revoke, withdraw, suspend, cancel, terminate, or modify, any Governmental Authorization that is held by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; (iv) result in any violation or default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or acceleration of any obligation or the loss, suspension, limitation or impairment of a benefit under (or right of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to own or use any assets or properties required for the conduct of their respective businesses) or result in (or give rise to) the creation of any Encumbrance or any rights of termination, cancellation, first offer or first refusal, in each case, with respect to any of the properties or assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries under any provision of any Contract evidencing Indebtedness, any lease, any Company Material Contract, any Company Permit or any Organizational Document of any Company Joint Venture; or (v) result in the imposition or creation of any Encumbrance (other than a Permitted Lien) upon or with respect to any of the assets owned or used by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, except, in the case of clauses (ii), (iii), (iv) and (v), for any such conflicts, violations, breaches, defaults, or other occurrences that would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

13

(c) The execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company does not, and the performance of this Agreement and the consummation of the Transactions by the Company will not, require any Consent of, or filing with or notification to, any Person, except for (i) applicable requirements, if any, of the Exchange Act, the Securities Act and state securities or “blue sky” Legal Requirements (“Blue Sky Laws”), (ii) any pre-merger notification requirements of the HSR Act and any required regulatory approvals under the Antitrust Laws as determined pursuant to Section 5.8, (iii) filing of the Cayman Merger Documents with the Cayman Islands Registrar of Companies in accordance with the Companies Act and (iv) the Company Requisite Approval.

3.3 Capitalization.

(a) As of the date of this Agreement, the authorized share capital of the Company consists of 100,000,000 Company Ordinary Shares. At the close of business on March 8, 2021 (the “Capitalization Reference Date”), (i) 58,489,895 Company Ordinary Shares were issued and outstanding; (ii) no Voting Debt of the Company was outstanding; (iii) no Company Ordinary Shares were held in the treasury of the Company; (iv) 5,777,497 Company Share Options were outstanding at the exercise prices set forth on Section 3.3(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule; (v) 111,074 Company RSU Awards were outstanding; and (vi) as set forth on Section 2.3 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, Company Warrants to purchase 5,782,392 Company Ordinary Shares were outstanding. All outstanding Company Ordinary Shares are validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable and not subject to any preemptive rights. All outstanding Company Ordinary Shares have been issued in compliance in all material respects with applicable securities or other Legal Requirements. Except as set forth in this Section 3.3(a), as of the date of this Agreement, there are no outstanding: (1) shares of capital stock or other voting securities of the Company; (2) securities of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for shares of capital stock or other voting securities of the Company, including Voting Debt of the Company, or (3) options, warrants, calls, rights (including preemptive rights), commitments or agreements to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or by which it is bound in any case obligating the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to issue, deliver, sell, purchase, redeem or acquire, or cause to be issued, delivered, sold, purchased, redeemed or acquired, additional shares of capital stock of the Company or any Voting Debt of the Company or other voting securities of the Company, or obligating the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to grant, extend or enter into any such option, warrant, call, right, commitment or agreement. All issued and outstanding Company Ordinary Shares are subject to the Company Shareholders Agreement.

(b) Other than the Company Shareholders Agreement and the Company Voting Agreements, there are not any shareholder agreements, voting trusts or other agreements to which the Company is a party or by which it is bound relating to the voting of any Company Ordinary Shares.

(c) Section 3.3(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth, as of the date of this Agreement, a complete and correct list of outstanding Company Equity Awards, setting forth with respect to each such award, to the extent applicable: the name of the holder thereof; the plan under which such Company Equity Award was granted, if any; the number of Company Ordinary Shares or other equity security subject to such Company Equity Award; the per-share

14

price at which such Company Equity Award may be exercised or the Company Ordinary Shares or other equity security subject to such Company Equity Award were sold or issued; the grant and expiration dates; and the terms of vesting, including whether (and to what extent) the vesting will be accelerated in any way by this Agreement or by termination of employment or change in position following the consummation of the Transactions.

3.4 Financial Statements.

(a) Section 3.4(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth (i) the audited consolidated balance sheets of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of December 31, 2019 and 2018 and the audited consolidated statement of operations, owners’ equity and cash flows of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2019 and 2018 and (ii) the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of September 30, 2020 (the “Last Balance Sheet”) and the unaudited consolidated statement of operations, owners’ equity and cash flows of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the nine month period ended September 30, 2020 (the financial statements referred to in clauses (i) and (ii), collectively, the “Company Financial Statements”). The Company Financial Statements were prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis during the period involved (except as may be indicated in the Company Financial Statements or the notes thereto) and fairly present in all material respects the financial condition and the results of operations, changes in owners’ equity and cash flow of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of the respective dates of and for the periods referred to in such financial statements, subject, in the case of the interim financial statements, to normal, recurring year-end adjustments. No financial statements of any Person other than the Company and its Subsidiaries are required by GAAP to be included in the consolidated financial statements of the Company.

(b) There are no liabilities of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of any kind whatsoever, whether accrued, contingent, absolute, determined, determinable or otherwise, other than: (i) liabilities adequately provided for on the Last Balance Sheet (including the notes thereto) contained in the Company Financial Statements; (ii) liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business subsequent to September 30, 2020; (iii) current liabilities for fees and expenses incurred in connection with the Transactions; (iv) liabilities incurred as permitted under Section 5.1(b)(viii); and (v) liabilities that would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has any outstanding loan arrangements that would violate Section 402 of SOX if the Company was an issuer under Section 2(a)(4) of the Securities Act.

(c) The Company has established and maintains a system of internal accounting policies and controls sufficient to provide reasonable assurances that (i) transactions are executed in accordance with management’s authorization, (ii) all income and expense items are in all material respects properly recorded for the relevant periods in accordance with the policies maintained by the Company and any of its Subsidiaries and (iii) financial statements and reports for external purposes are prepared in accordance with GAAP. Since January 1, 2019, the Company has not identified in writing and has not received written notice from an independent auditor of (x) any significant deficiency or material weakness in such internal accounting policies and controls, (y) any facts that, in their totality, reasonably constitute fraud that involves the Company’s or any of its Subsidiaries’ management or other employees who have a role in the preparation of financial

15

statements or such internal accounting policies and controls or (z) any claim or allegation regarding any of the foregoing. There are no significant deficiencies or material weaknesses in the design or operation of the internal accounting policies and controls over financial reporting that would reasonably be expected to adversely affect the Company’s ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information.

3.5 Absence of Certain Changes and Events. Since (a) September 30, 2020 and through the date of this Agreement, the Company and each of its Subsidiaries have conducted their respective businesses only in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice in all material respects, (b) December 31, 2019 and through the date of this Agreement, there has not been any circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence that would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, and (c) September 30, 2020 and through the date of this Agreement, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has taken any action that, if taken after the date of this Agreement, would constitute a breach of any of the covenants set forth in Section 5.1(b).

3.6 Information Supplied. None of the information supplied or to be supplied by the Company for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Registration Statement will, at the date it becomes effective under the Securities Act, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein not misleading. The Registration Statement, to the extent it relates to the Company or its Subsidiaries or other information supplied by the Company for inclusion therein, will comply as to form in all material respects with the provisions of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder; provided, however, that no representation is made by the Company with respect to statements made therein based on information supplied by the Parent Group Parties specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference therein.

3.7 Intellectual Property.

(a) Section 3.7(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a complete and correct list, as of the date of this Agreement, of all material registered or issued Intellectual Property owned or purportedly owned by the Company or its Subsidiaries. To the Knowledge of the Company, the material Owned Company IP is valid, subsisting, and enforceable as permitted by applicable Legal Requirements.

(b) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, (i) the Company and its Subsidiaries collectively own all right, title, and interest in, or have adequate rights to use, all of the Company IP free and clear of all Encumbrances (in the manner and to the extent it has used the same) and (ii) the Company and its Subsidiaries are the sole beneficial owners, and, with respect to applications and registrations, record owners, of all the Owned Company IP. The Company and its Subsidiaries have taken reasonable actions to protect the confidentiality of their Trade Secrets and other confidential information in their possession. The Company and its Subsidiaries have obtained from their current and former employees, independent contractors and service providers, in each case who developed or were engaged to develop material Intellectual Property for the benefit of the Company or its Subsidiaries, all right, title and interest in and to all such Intellectual Property, free and clear of all Liens, whether by operation of law or through written assignments or other

16

Contracts. No current or former employee, independent contractor, service provider or other Person who has conceived, reduced to practice, authored or otherwise created or developed any material Intellectual Property for the Company has any right to receive further remuneration or consideration as a result of having conceived, reduced to practice, authored or otherwise created or developed such Intellectual Property for the Company.

(c) To the Knowledge of the Company, no third-party is in default of any material obligation related to an express grant to such third-party of a right to use the Intellectual Property set forth on Section 3.7(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule. To the Knowledge of the Company, use by the Company and its Subsidiaries of any Company IP, and the conduct of their respective businesses, does not infringe, misappropriate or otherwise violate, and has not infringed, misappropriated or otherwise violated, any Intellectual Property of any Person, except as would not reasonably be expected to be, individually or in the aggregate, material to the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole. No Legal Proceeding is pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, has been threatened in writing against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries with regard to the Company’s or any of its Subsidiaries’ alleged infringement, misappropriation, or other violation of Intellectual Property or the validity or enforceability of any Owned Company IP, except as would not reasonably be expected to be, individually or in the aggregate, material to the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

(d) To the Knowledge of the Company, no Person, directly or indirectly, is infringing, misappropriating, diluting or otherwise violating or has infringed, misappropriated, diluted or otherwise violated any rights of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in or to any Company IP in any material respect. No Legal Proceeding is pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, has been threatened in writing by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries against any Person with regard to such Person’s alleged infringement, misappropriation, or other violation regarding any Owned Company IP, except as would not reasonably be expected to be, individually or in the aggregate, material to the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

(e) The Company is not subject to any outstanding or, to the Knowledge of the Company, prospective Order (including any motion or petition therefor) that restricts or impairs the ownership or use of any Company IP except for office actions issued by a Governmental Body as part of the routine examination of applications for the registration of the Owned Company IP.

3.8 Property.

(a) Section 3.8(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule includes a true, correct and complete list of all of the real property and interests in real property owned in fee by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (the “Company Owned Real Property”). Section 3.8(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule includes a true, correct and complete list of (i) all of the real property and interests in real property in which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries holds a leasehold or similar interest (the “Company Leased Real Property”; together with the Company Owned Real Property, collectively, the “Company Real Property Interests”) and (ii) all leases, subleases, licenses or other occupancy agreements of or relating to the Company Leased Real Property, including all amendments or modifications thereto and all guarantees thereof (the “Company Real Property Leases”), in each of clauses (i) and (ii), that are material to the Company.

17

(b) Except as listed on Section 3.8(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, no Person other than the Company and/or its Subsidiaries are in possession of, or has any rights to possess, occupy, and/or operate, the Company Real Property Interests. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, the Company and its Subsidiaries have good, valid and indefeasible fee simple title to the Company Owned Real Property and good, valid and subsisting leasehold interest or other comparable Contract rights in the Company Leased Real Property (other than Company Owned Real Property and Company Leased Real Property sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice since the date thereof), in each case, free and clear of all Encumbrances except Permitted Liens. The Company Real Property Interests constitutes all of the real property owned, leased or otherwise possessed, occupied, operated and/or used by the Company or its Subsidiaries that is material to the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries, and the Company and/or its Subsidiaries are in undisturbed and peaceable possession of the Company Real Property Interests, subject only to Permitted Liens. Except for as set forth in Section 3.8(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, each Company Real Property Lease is valid and in full force and effect, without material default (or matters which, with notice or the passage of time, or both, would constitute a material default) thereunder by the Company and/or its Subsidiaries or, to the Knowledge of the Company, the counterparty thereunder and enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by the Bankruptcy and Equity Exception. Each of the Company Owned Real Property and Company Leased Real Property are in good operating condition, except for normal maintenance and repair requirements and normal wear and tear, except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(c) To the Knowledge of the Company, all material Governmental Authorizations from Governmental Bodies which are required or appropriate to use or occupy the Company Real Property Interests and to own, operate, construct and develop the business on the Company Real Property Interests have been issued and are in full force and effect. Except as shown in Section 3.8(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries have received any written notice (i) of any pending or threatened condemnation proceeding with respect to any Company Owned Real Property or (ii) from any Governmental Body or other entity having jurisdiction over the Company Real Property Interests threatening a current or prospective suspension, revocation, modification or cancellation of any Governmental Authorizations from Governmental Bodies as a result of a violation that remains uncured as of the Effective Time, except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(d) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, the Company and its Subsidiaries (i) have good and valid title to, or a valid and subsisting leasehold interest or other comparable Contract rights in or relating to, all of the material personal properties and assets, tangible and intangible, and all other assets that they purport to own or lease or hold an easement interest in and that are used in or necessary for the conduct of their business as currently conducted and as proposed to be conducted, including good and valid title to, or (as applicable) a valid and subsisting leasehold or comparable interest in, all material personal properties and assets, tangible and intangible, and all other assets, reflected in the latest audited Company Financial Statements as being owned or leased by the Company and its Subsidiaries or acquired after the date thereof (other than personal property

18

sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice since the date thereof), free and clear of all Encumbrances except Permitted Liens and (ii) are collectively the lessee of all personal property material to the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries which is purported to be leased by the Company and its Subsidiaries, and each lease for such personal property is valid and in full force and effect.

3.9 Taxes.

(a) All material Tax Returns required to be filed by or with respect to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries have been duly and timely filed (taking into account extensions of time for filing).

(b) Except as disclosed in the Company Virtual Data Room, all material Taxes due and payable by the Company and each of its Subsidiaries (whether or not shown on any Tax Return) have been timely paid in full; all material Tax withholding and deposit requirements (and all material obligations to account for Tax to any Tax Authority) imposed on or with respect to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries have been satisfied; and there are no Encumbrances (other than Permitted Liens for current period Taxes not yet due and payable) on any of the assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries that arose in connection with, and neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has been subject to any material penalty, fine, surcharge or interest that is due and payable and that has not been paid, as a result of, any failure (or alleged failure) to pay any material Tax.

(c) Except as disclosed in the Company Virtual Data Room, there is no outstanding material claim, assessment or deficiency against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries for any Taxes that has been asserted or threatened in writing by any Tax Authority in any jurisdiction; and no written claim has been made, within the preceding three years, by a Tax Authority in a jurisdiction in which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, as applicable, does not file Tax Returns or pay Taxes that it is or may be subject to Tax in such jurisdiction.

(d) Except as disclosed in the Company Virtual Data Room, no audit, examination, investigation, litigation or other administrative or judicial proceeding in respect of material Taxes or material Tax matters is pending, being conducted, or has been threatened in writing with respect to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

(e) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has granted any currently effective extension or waiver of the limitation period with respect to the assessment or collection of any material Tax.

(f) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or bound by any material Tax allocation, sharing or indemnity agreement or arrangement (not including, for the avoidance of doubt (i) an agreement or arrangement solely among the members of a group the common parent of which is the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or (ii) any Tax sharing or indemnification provisions contained in any agreement entered into in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice and not primarily relating to Tax (e.g., leases, credit agreements or other commercial agreements)). Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has any material liability for the Taxes of any Person (other than the Company or its Subsidiaries)

19

as a result of being a member of a consolidated group, fiscal unity, or unified group (including pursuant to Treasury Regulations Section 1.1502-6 or any similar provision of state, local or non-U.S. Legal Requirements, including sections 34, 35, 39 and 43 of the Dutch tax collection act), as a transferee or successor, by Contract or otherwise, in each case, other than an agreement, Contract or arrangement the primary purpose of which does not relate to Taxes.

(g) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has requested, has received or is subject to any material written ruling of a Tax Authority that will be binding on it for any taxable period beginning on or after the Closing Date.

(h) The Company has made available to Parent true, correct and complete copies of all material Tax Returns filed by the Company or its Subsidiaries since January 1, 2017.

(i) The Company has been since its formation properly classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income Tax purposes. The U.S. federal income tax classification of each of the Company’s Subsidiaries is set forth on Section 3.9(i) of the Company Disclosure Schedule. Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any joint venture, partnership, or other arrangement that is treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, other than any such arrangement solely among the Company and its Subsidiaries or among its Subsidiaries.

(j) Except as disclosed in Section 3.9(j) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is (i) resident for Tax purposes in any jurisdiction other than the jurisdiction in which it was incorporated or (ii) subject to Tax in any jurisdiction, other than the jurisdiction in which it is resident (or, in the case of any U.S. Subsidiary, in which it is resident or incorporated), by virtue of having, or being deemed to have, a permanent establishment, fixed place of business or similar taxable presence.

(k) All material transactions and arrangements between the Company and its Subsidiaries and/or between the Company and/or any of its Subsidiaries (on one hand) and any Affiliates thereof (on the other) comply in all material respects with all applicable transfer pricing requirements.

(l) Other than information provided in the ordinary course through the submission of periodic corporate income Tax Returns, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has been required to provide any Tax Authority with any information relating to arrangements which might enable, or might be expected to enable, any person to obtain an advantage in relation to Tax.

(m) To the Knowledge of the Company, any document subject to stamp duty that may be necessary or desirable in proving the title of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to any asset has been duly stamped, and no such documents that are outside the United Kingdom would attract United Kingdom stamp duty if they were brought into the United Kingdom.

(n) The Company and its Subsidiaries have complied in all material respects with the requirements of all laws in respect of VAT and have been registered for the purposes of VAT at all times they were required to be so registered.

20

(o) The Closing will not result in the withdrawal or claw-back of any Tax Relief previously claimed by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

(p) To the Knowledge of the Company, no restricted securities have been acquired by (or by any associated person of) any of the Company’s or any of its Subsidiaries’ current, prospective or former (i) employees, (ii) directors or (iii) officers, resident in the United Kingdom for Tax purposes, without a valid joint election under section 431(1) of ITEPA having been signed by the relevant (current, prospective or former) employee, director or officer and its employer in respect thereof within 14 days of acquisition. Undefined terms in this Section 3.9(p) take their meaning from Part 7 ITEPA.

(q) The Company has not taken or agreed to take any action that could reasonably be expected to prevent or impede the Merger from qualifying for the Intended Tax Treatment. To the Knowledge of the Company, no facts or circumstances exist that could reasonably be expected to prevent or impede the Merger from qualifying for the Intended Tax Treatment.

3.10 Employee Benefit Plans.

(a) Section 3.10(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule includes a true and complete list of each material Company Benefit Plan. As used herein, “Company Benefit Plan” means each of the following that is sponsored, maintained or contributed to or by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or with respect to which the Company could have any liability, in each case, whether or not reduced to writing:

(i) each “employee benefit plan,” as such term is defined in Section 3(3) of Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (“ERISA”), (including employee benefit plans, such as foreign plans, which are not subject to the provisions of ERISA); and

(ii) each equity option plan, equity appreciation rights plan, restricted equity plan, phantom equity plan, or other equity-based compensation arrangement, collective bargaining agreement, bonus plan or arrangement, incentive award plan or arrangement, vacation or holiday policy, severance or redundancy pay plan, policy or agreement, deferred compensation agreement or arrangement, executive compensation or supplemental income arrangement, change in control plan or agreement, retention plan, agreement or arrangement, consulting agreement, employment agreement and each other employee benefit plan, agreement, arrangement, program, policy, practice or understanding that is not described in Section 3.10(a)(i).

(b) The Company has made available to Parent, upon request, true, correct and complete copies of each material Company Benefit Plan, including all amendments thereto (and where such Company Benefit Plan has not been reduced to writing, a written summary of material plan terms). The Company has also made available to Parent, with respect to each Company Benefit Plan and to the extent applicable, true, correct and complete copies of: (i) the most recent annual or other reports filed with each Governmental Body and all schedules thereto, (ii) the insurance contract and other funding agreement, and all amendments thereto, (iii) the most recent determination letter or opinion letter issued by the IRS, (iv) all material, non-routine notices, letters or other correspondence from any Governmental Body, and (v) any summary plan descriptions, summaries of material modifications, summaries of benefits and coverage, employee handbooks, and any other material written communications (or a description of any material oral communications).

21

(c) Neither the Company nor any of the Company’s ERISA Affiliates contributes to or has any obligation to contribute to, or has at any time within six years prior to the Closing Date contributed to or had an obligation to contribute to, and no Company Benefit Plan is (i) a multiemployer plan within the meaning of Section 3(37) of ERISA or (ii) a plan subject to Title IV of ERISA, Section 302 of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code. No Company Benefit Plan is funded through a trust that is intended to be exempt from U.S. federal income taxation pursuant to Section 501(c)(9) of the Code. Except as set forth on Section 3.10(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, any Company Benefit Plan that is a “pension plan” as such term is defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA (including pension plans, such as foreign plans, which are not subject to the provisions of ERISA) is fully funded on a termination basis.

(d) Except as would not reasonably be expected to result in material liability to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries:

(i) the Company and its Subsidiaries have performed all material obligations, whether arising by operation of any Legal Requirement or by Contract, required to be performed by it or them in connection with the Company Benefit Plans, and there have been no defaults or violations by any other party to the Company Benefit Plans;

(ii) (A) all material reports and disclosures relating to the Company Benefit Plans required to be filed with or furnished to Governmental Bodies, Company Benefit Plan participants or Company Benefit Plan beneficiaries have been filed or furnished in accordance with applicable Legal Requirements in a timely manner, (B) each Company Benefit Plan has been documented, operated and administered in substantial compliance with its governing documents and applicable Legal Requirements, and (C) each Company Benefit Plan that is a “nonqualified deferred compensation” arrangement under Section 409A of the Code is in compliance with Section 409A of the Code;

(iii) each of the Company Benefit Plans intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code (A) satisfies the requirements of Section 401(a) of the Code, (B) is maintained pursuant to a prototype document approved by the IRS, and is entitled to rely on a favorable opinion letter issued by the IRS with respect to such prototype document, or has received a favorable determination letter from the IRS regarding such qualified status, (C) has been amended as required by applicable Legal Requirements to maintain qualified status, and (D) has not been amended or operated in a way that would reasonably be expected to adversely affect such qualified status;

(iv) there are no claims pending (other than routine claims for benefits) or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened against, or with respect to, any of the Company Benefit Plans or their assets;

22

(v) all contributions required to be made to the Company Benefit Plans pursuant to their terms and provisions or pursuant to applicable Legal Requirements have been timely made and all benefits accrued under any unfunded Company Benefit Plan have been paid, accrued or otherwise adequately reserved to the extent required by, and in accordance with, GAAP;

(vi) as to any Company Benefit Plan intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code, there has been no termination or partial termination of the Company Benefit Plan within the meaning of Section 411(d)(3) of the Code;

(vii) no act, omission or transaction has occurred which would result in imposition on the Company, directly or indirectly, of (A) breach of fiduciary duty liability damages under Section 409 of ERISA, (B) a penalty assessed pursuant to Section 502 of ERISA or (C) a Tax imposed pursuant to Chapter 43 of Subtitle D of the Code; and

(viii) there is no matter pending (other than routine qualification determination filings) with respect to any of the Company Benefit Plans before any Governmental Body.

(e) Except as otherwise set forth on Section 3.10(e) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Transactions will not (whether or not some other subsequent action or event would be required to cause such payment or provision to be triggered) (i) require the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to make a larger contribution to, pay greater compensation, payments or benefits under, or accelerate any vesting or funding under any Company Benefit Plan or under any Contract than such Company Benefit Plan or Contract, as applicable, would otherwise require absent the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Transactions, or (ii) create or give rise to any additional vested rights or service credits under any Company Benefit Plan or under any Contract.

(f) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any Contract, nor has the Company or any of its Subsidiaries established any policy or practice, requiring it to make a payment or provide any other form of compensation or benefit to any Person performing services for the Company or any of its Subsidiaries upon termination of such services that would not be payable or provided in the absence of the consummation of the Transactions.

(g) Except as set forth on Section 3.10(g) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, in connection with the consummation of the Transactions, no payments of money or property, acceleration of benefits, or provisions of other rights have or will be made under this Agreement, under any agreement, plan or other program contemplated in this Agreement, under the Company Benefit Plans or under any Contract that, in the aggregate, would be reasonably likely to (i) result in imposition of the sanctions imposed under Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code, whether or not some other subsequent action or event would be required to cause such payment, acceleration or provision to be triggered or (ii) require a “gross-up” or other payment to any “disqualified individual” within the meaning of Section 280G(c) of the Code. To the extent applicable, the Company has made available to Parent true and complete copies of any Section 280G calculations prepared (whether or not final) with respect to any disqualified individual in connection with the Transactions.

23

(h) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has any commitment, intention or understanding to create, modify or terminate any Company Benefit Plan. Each Company Benefit Plan that is an “employee benefit plan,” as such term is defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA, may be unilaterally amended or terminated in its entirety without liability except as to benefits accrued thereunder prior to such amendment or termination.

(i) Except to the extent required pursuant to Section 4980B(f) of the Code and the corresponding provisions of ERISA or other applicable Legal Requirements, no Company Benefit Plan or Contract provides retiree medical or retiree life insurance benefits to any Person, and the Company is not contractually or otherwise obligated (whether or not in writing) to, and the Company has never represented that it will, provide any Person with life insurance or medical benefits upon retirement or termination of employment.

(j) Except as set forth on Section 3.10(j) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, no service provider is entitled to or is expected to receive a Tax gross-up or similar payment for any Tax or interest that may be due under Section 409A of the Code.

3.11 Compliance With Legal Requirements; Governmental Authorizations.

(a) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, the Company and its Subsidiaries are, and since January 1, 2016 have been, in compliance with, and are not in default or in violation of, any Legal Requirement. Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received, at any time since January 1, 2016, any written notice or, to the Knowledge of the Company, other communication (whether written or oral) from any Governmental Body or any other Person regarding (i) any actual or alleged violation of, or failure to comply with, any material Legal Requirement or (ii) any actual or alleged obligation on the part of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to undertake, or to bear all or any portion of the cost of, any material remedial action of any nature.

(b) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, (i) the Company and its Subsidiaries hold all of the permits, certificates, licenses, variances, exemptions, orders and other Governmental Authorizations that are necessary to operate the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries in accordance with applicable Legal Requirements (collectively, the “Company Permits”), (ii) the Company and its Subsidiaries are, and at all times since January 1, 2016, have been, in compliance with all Company Permits, (iii) no suspension or cancellation of any Company Permit is pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened, and (iv) each Company Permit is valid and in full force and effect.

3.12 Environmental Matters. Except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect:

(a) the Company and its Subsidiaries are, and during the relevant time periods specified pursuant to all applicable statutes of limitations were, in compliance with any applicable Environmental Laws;

(b) the Company and its Subsidiaries possess, or have timely applied for, all material permits, certificates, licenses, registrations, exemptions, orders, approvals and other authorizations required under Environmental Laws to operate and conduct their respective businesses as currently operated and conducted;

24

(c) the Company and its Subsidiaries, including the Company Facilities, are not subject to any pending or, to Company’s Knowledge, threatened Environmental Claim, nor has the Company or its Subsidiaries received any written notice of violation noncompliance, enforcement, or investigation from any Governmental Body pursuant to Environmental Laws that remains pending or unresolved;

(d) there has been no Release by the Company or its Subsidiaries, or in connection with the Company Facilities, in violation of any Environmental Laws, or in any other manner, that would reasonably be expected to give rise to a material liability pursuant to Environmental Laws;

(e) to Company’s Knowledge, there has been no exposure of any Person or property to any Hazardous Substance in connection with any of the Company Facilities that would reasonably be expected to form the basis for any material Environmental Claim against the Company or its Subsidiaries;

(f) neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is subject to any Order or other written agreement with any Governmental Body relating to, and neither Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has assumed or retained by contract or operation of law, any material liability or obligation under or pursuant to any Environmental Law or assigning liability to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in respect of Hazardous Substances;

(g) to the Knowledge of the Company, there are no circumstances or conditions involving the Company or any of its Subsidiaries that could reasonably be expected to result in any material claims, liabilities, obligations, investigations, costs, or restrictions on the ownership, use, or transfer of any property of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries pursuant to any Environmental Law; and

(h) the Company has taken commercially reasonable efforts to make available for inspection by Parent complete and accurate copies of all material environmental assessment and audit reports and studies produced within the preceding five years by or on behalf of the Company or in possession of the Company, all material Environmental Permits, and all material correspondence addressing pending or unresolved Environmental Claims relating to the Company Facilities that are in the Company’s possession.

Notwithstanding any other language in the Agreement, this Section 3.12 contains the Company’s sole representations and warranties with respect to Environmental Laws, Environmental Permits, Environmental Claims, or any other matter related to the environment or Hazardous Substances.

3.13 Legal Proceedings. Except for such matters as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, there is no (a) Legal Proceeding pending, or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or (b) judgment, decree, injunction, ruling or order of any Governmental Body outstanding against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. To the Knowledge of the Company, as of the date of this Agreement, no officer or director of the Company is a defendant

25

in any material Legal Proceeding in connection with his or her status as an officer or director of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. There is no judgment, settlement, order, decision, direction, writ, injunction, decree, stipulation or legal or arbitration award of, or promulgated or issued by, any Governmental Body in effect to which any of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or subject that materially interferes with, or would be reasonably likely to materially interfere with, the business of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries as currently conducted.

3.14 Contracts; No Defaults.

(a) Section 3.14(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a complete and accurate list of all Company Material Contracts to or by which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or is bound as of the date of this Agreement. For purposes of this Agreement, “Company Material Contract” means each Company Contract (including any amendment thereto):

(i) that would be required to be filed by the Company as a “material contract” pursuant to Item 601(b)(10) of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act if such item were applicable to the Company;

(ii) to which or with respect to which any director or officer of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or any Affiliate of the Company, are parties or express beneficiaries;

(iii) evidencing Indebtedness of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries having an outstanding principal amount in excess of $2,500,000;

(iv) that (A) imposes any material restrictions or prohibitions on the business activity of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, (B) limits the freedom of the Company or its Subsidiaries to engage in any line of business or to compete with any other Person or in any geographic area in any material respect, or to hire any Person, excluding, in each case, clauses in commercial contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, or (C) includes any provisions in respect of exclusivity, most favored nations pricing, minimum purchase or sale guarantees, non-solicitation of any Person or similar concepts that restricts the business activity of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in a material manner;

(v) relating to the employment of, or the performance of services by, any employee or contractor, or pursuant to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is or may become obligated to make any severance, redundancy, termination, or similar payment to any current or former employee or director in excess of $250,000; or pursuant to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is or may become obligated to make any bonus or similar payment (other than payments constituting base salary) in excess of $200,000 to any single current or former employee, director, or contractor;

(vi) providing for indemnification of any officer, director, or employee of the Company;

(vii) (A) relating to the acquisition, issuance, voting, registration, sale, or transfer of any securities, (B) providing any Person with any preemptive right, right of participation, right of maintenance, or any similar right with respect to any securities, or (C) providing the Company or any of its Subsidiaries with any right of first refusal with respect to, or right to repurchase or redeem, any securities;

26

(viii) that imposes any material restriction on the right or ability of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to acquire or dispose of the securities of another Person;

(ix) requiring that the Company or any of its Subsidiaries give any notice or provide any information to any Person prior to considering or accepting any Company Acquisition Proposal or similar proposal, or prior to entering into any discussions, agreement, arrangement, or understanding relating to any Company Acquisition Proposal or similar transaction;

(x) to which any Major Customer or any of its Affiliates is a party or under which such Major Customer or its Affiliates have any rights or obligations;

(xi) that requires the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to make any advance, loan, extension of credit or capital contribution to, or other investment in, any Person (excluding the Company and other wholly-owned Subsidiaries of the Company), in excess of $500,000;

(xii) that relates to the sale, transfer or other disposition of (A) a business, or (B) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, real or personal property, or assets by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (excluding such dispositions to the Company or other wholly-owned Subsidiaries of the Company), in each case in excess of $1,000,000 individually;

(xiii) that relates to the purchase or acquisition of (A) a business or (B) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, assets, in each case by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries for consideration in excess of $1,000,000;

(xiv) pursuant to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has any potential continuing indemnification obligations in excess of $1,000,000 other than customer, supplier, advisor and other commercial Contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;

(xv) pursuant to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has any potential continuing “earnout” or other contingent, deferred or fixed payment obligations that would reasonably be expected to result in payments in excess of $500,000 for any 12-month period;

(xvi) that is a joint venture agreement, joint operating agreement, partnership agreement or other similar Contract involving a sharing of profits and expenses;

(xvii) that grants any third Person, or obligates the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to exercise, an option or other preferential right to purchase, sell, lease, encumber or transfer any right, title or interest in and to any material property, including any property of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries;

27

(xviii) any Contract with any financial advisor or investment or commercial bank that will be binding on the Company or any of its Subsidiaries after Closing (other than those that contain only customary indemnification provisions);

(xix) any Contract that relates to or involves future expenditures, receipts or payments by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of more than $1,000,000 in any one (1) year period that cannot be terminated on less than sixty (60) days’ notice without material payment or penalty, other than customer, product sales and supplier Contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;

(xx) any Contract that contains any provisions that restrict any Person from (A) offering or proposing (whether publicly or otherwise) to acquire any capital stock of the Company (whether directly or indirectly or whether through an acquisition, tender offer, exchange offer, merger or otherwise) or (B) taking actions that are intended to result in a change of control of the Company;

(xxi) any Contract that is material to the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party and (A) licenses in Intellectual Property owned by a third party, (B) licenses out Intellectual Property owned by the Company or its Subsidiaries, (C) agrees not to assert or enforce Intellectual Property owned by the Company or such Subsidiary, (D) agrees to develop Intellectual Property for a third party, or (E) a third party agrees to develop Intellectual Property for the Company or such Subsidiary, other than (1) non-exclusive in-bound License Agreements for software that is generally commercially available and (2) non-exclusive licenses granted by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, in each case, in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice on standard terms; and

(xxii) any other Contract, if a breach or termination of such Contract could have a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(b) Each Company Material Contract is valid and in full force and effect and is enforceable in accordance with its terms against the Company or its Subsidiaries, as applicable, and, to the Knowledge of the Company, the other parties thereto (in each case subject to the Bankruptcy and Equity Exception), except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(c) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect:

(i) neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has violated or breached in any respect, or committed any default under, any Company Material Contract; and, to the Knowledge of the Company, no other Person has violated or breached in any respect, or committed any default under, any Company Material Contract; and

(ii) neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notice or, to the Knowledge of the Company, other communication that there has been any violation or breach of, or default under, any Company Material Contract by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

28

3.15 Insurance. Section 3.15 of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth all material insurance policies issued in favor of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (the “Company Insurance Policies”). The Company Insurance Policies are each valid and currently effective insurance policies issued in favor of the Company or its Subsidiary, as applicable, and is adequate and otherwise customary for companies of similar size, financial condition and operational risk profile. All Company Insurance Policies are in full force and effect, all premiums due thereon have been paid, and the Company and its Subsidiaries have complied with the provisions of such policies. As of the date of this Agreement, no written notice of cancellation or termination has been received with respect to any Company Insurance Policy. As of the date of this Agreement, there is no claim by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries pending under any Company Insurance Policy that, to the Knowledge of the Company, has been denied or disputed by the insurer other than denials and disputes in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or that, if not paid, would not be material to the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole. Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notice from or on behalf of any insurance carrier that there will be a cancellation or nonrenewal of any Company Insurance Policy.

3.16 Labor and Employment Matters.

(a) Except as set forth on Section 3.16(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, since January 1, 2019, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has been a party to, or bound by, any collective bargaining agreement, collective agreement, or other Contract with a labor union, trade union, works council, labor organization or other representative of employees.

(b) Since January 1, 2019, there have been no strikes, lockouts, picketing, work stoppages or similar labor disturbances existing or, to the Company’s Knowledge, threatened, with respect to any employees of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

(c) Since January 1, 2019, there have been no union certification or representation petitions or demands with respect to any employees of the Company or its Subsidiaries and, to the Company’s Knowledge, no union organizing campaign or similar effort is pending or threatened with respect to any employees of the Company or its Subsidiaries.

(d) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, no complaint, charge, grievance, investigation, audit, or other Legal Proceeding by or before any Governmental Body brought by or on behalf of any employee, prospective employee, consultant, former employee, retiree, labor organization, or other representative of its employees or relating to its employees or labor or employment practices (including charges of or relating to: unfair labor practices, failure to pay wages, discrimination, harassment, retaliation, terms or conditions of employment, or employee leave practices) or working conditions is pending or to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

(e) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, the Company and each of its Subsidiaries are, and since January 1, 2019, have been, in compliance with all applicable Legal Requirements relating to labor and employment, including all such Legal Requirements relating to the engagement of leased employees, consultants, and independent contractors, non-discrimination, non-retaliation,

29

affirmative action, terms and conditions of employment, collective bargaining, labor relations, hours of work, wage and hour requirements (including the proper classification of, compensation paid to, and related withholding with respect to employees, leased employees, consultants, and independent contractors), overtime pay, immigration, recordkeeping, data privacy, leaves of absence, WARN Act compliance, reasonable accommodation of disabilities, occupational health and safety requirements, workers’ compensation, payment of employment-related Taxes, and all other employment practices. Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is, or has been, a U.S. federal or state government contractor or sub-contractor.

(f) Section 3.16 of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth the employing entity of each employee of the Company or its Subsidiaries in each jurisdiction in which any employee of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is located.

3.17 Brokers. Except as set forth on Section 3.17 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, no broker, finder, investment banker, or other Person is or may be entitled to any brokerage, finder’s, or other fee or commission in connection with the Transactions based upon arrangements or authorizations made by or on behalf of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. The Company has made available to Parent a true and complete copy of any Contract to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party pursuant to which any Person could be entitled to such fee or commission in connection with the Transactions.

3.18 Customers and Suppliers. The Company has made available to Parent a list of the 20 largest customers (by revenues received) and the 20 largest suppliers (by amounts spent) of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, in each case for the nine month period ended September 30, 2020. Since September 30, 2020 and through the date of this Agreement, to the Knowledge of the Company, (a) no such Company customer or supplier has cancelled or otherwise terminated its relationship with the Company or any of its Subsidiaries and (b) no such Company customer or supplier has threatened in writing to cancel or otherwise terminate its relationship with the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or its usage of the services of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

3.19 Anti-Takeover Statutes. No “fair price,” “moratorium,” “control share acquisition,” “business combination” or any other Takeover Law is applicable to this Agreement, the Merger or the other Transactions (other than applicable provisions of the Companies Act pursuant to which holders of Company Ordinary Shares are granted certain statutory rights, which rights have been contractually waived by the holders of Company Ordinary Shares).

3.20 Ownership of Parent Common Stock. The Company does not beneficially own any shares of Parent Common Stock as of the date hereof.

3.21 Anti-Bribery. The Company, its Subsidiaries, the Company Joint Ventures and the Company’s and its Subsidiaries’ directors, officers, employees, and to the Company’s and its Subsidiaries’ Knowledge, their agents, distributors, and representatives have not, within the preceding five years, violated any Anti-Bribery Law, nor have they directly or indirectly offered, paid, promised to pay, or authorized the payment of any money, commission, reward, gift, hospitality, entertainment, inducement (including any facilitation payments) or anything else of value to: (a) any Government Official; (b) any person acting for or on behalf of any Government

30

Official; (c) any other person; or (d) any non-U.S. political party, representative of a non-U.S. political party or candidate for non-U.S. public office, for the purpose of obtaining or retaining business or favorable governmental action or to otherwise secure any improper advantage, in violation of the Anti-Bribery Laws. No proceeding by or before any Governmental Body involving the Company, its Subsidiaries, the Company Joint Ventures or the Company’s or its Subsidiaries’ or the Company Joint Ventures’ directors, officers, employees, agents, distributors, or representatives relating to the Anti-Bribery Laws is pending or, to the Company’s or its Subsidiaries’ Knowledge, threatened.

3.22 Trade Controls. None of the Company, any of its Subsidiaries, the Company Joint Ventures, any of their respective owners, directors, officers, or employees, or, to the Company’s Knowledge, any other Person working on behalf of any of the foregoing has directly or indirectly during the past five years taken any action in violation of any applicable Trade Control Laws. None of the Company, any of its Subsidiaries, the Company Joint Ventures or any of their respective owners, directors, officers, or employees, or, to the Company’s Knowledge, any other Person working on behalf of any of the foregoing is a Sanctioned Party. To the Knowledge of the Company, none of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or the Company Joint Ventures is currently under investigation, or being audited, by any Governmental Body or judicial or investigative body related to compliance with applicable Trade Control Laws.

3.23 Related Parties. No present or former director, executive officer, shareholder, partner, member or employee or Affiliate of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, nor any of such Person’s Affiliates or immediate family members (each of the foregoing, a “Company Related Party”), is a party to any Contract (excluding any Company Benefit Plans) with or binding upon the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or assets or has any interest in any property owned by the foregoing or has engaged in any transaction with any of the foregoing within the last twelve months. None of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries owns, directly or indirectly, on an individual or joint basis, any interest in, or serves as an officer or director or in another similar capacity of, any supplier or other independent contractor of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or any organization which has a Contract with the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

3.24 No Other Representations and Warranties.

(a) Except for the representations and warranties made in this Article 3, none of the Company or any other Person makes any express or implied representation or warranty with respect to the Company or its Subsidiaries or their respective businesses, operations, assets, liabilities or condition (financial or otherwise) in connection with this Agreement or the Transactions, and the Company hereby disclaims any such other representations or warranties. In particular, without limiting the foregoing disclaimer, none of the Company or any other Person makes or has made any representation or warranty to any Parent Group Party or any of their respective Affiliates or Representatives with respect to (i) any financial projection, forecast, estimate, budget or prospect information relating to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective businesses; or (ii) except for the representations and warranties made by the Company in this Article 3, any oral or written information presented to any Parent Group Party or any of their respective Affiliates or Representatives in the course of their due diligence investigation of the Company or its Subsidiaries, the negotiation of this Agreement or in the course of the Transactions.

31

(b) Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, the Company acknowledges and agrees that none of the Parent Group Parties has made or is making any representations or warranties relating to Parent or its Subsidiaries whatsoever, express or implied, beyond those expressly given by any Parent Group Party in Article 4, including any implied representation or warranty as to the accuracy or completeness of any information regarding Parent or any of its Subsidiaries furnished or made available to the Company, its Affiliates or any of their Representatives, and the Company expressly disclaims reliance upon any such other representation or warranty not set forth in this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company acknowledges that no representations or warranties are made with respect to any projections, forecasts, estimates, budgets or prospect information that may have been made available to the Company, its Affiliates or any of their Representatives (including in certain “data rooms,” “virtual data rooms,” management presentations or in any other form in expectation of, or in connection with, the Transactions).

ARTICLE 4

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE PARENT GROUP PARTIES

Except (x) as set forth in the Parent Disclosure Schedule and (y) as set forth in any of the Parent SEC Reports filed with the SEC on or after January 1, 2020 and made publicly available prior to the date of this Agreement (other than any disclosures set forth in any risk factor section, in any section relating to forward-looking statements and any other disclosures included therein to the extent they are predictive, cautionary or forward-looking in nature), each of Parent and Merger Sub (each, a “Parent Group Party”), jointly and severally, represents and warrants to the Company as follows:

4.1 Organization and Good Standing.

(a) Parent and each of its Subsidiaries are limited liability companies or other entities duly organized, validly existing, and in good standing under the laws of their respective jurisdictions of incorporation or organization, with full limited liability company or other entity power and authority to conduct their respective businesses as now being conducted, to own or use the respective properties and assets that they purport to own or use, and to perform all their respective obligations under Contracts to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or by which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective assets are bound, except, in each case, as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect. Parent and each of its Subsidiaries are duly qualified to do business as foreign limited liability companies or other entities and are in good standing under the laws of each state or other jurisdiction in which either the ownership or use of the properties owned or used by them, or the nature of the activities conducted by them, requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

32

(b) Section 4.1(b) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule contains a complete and correct list as of the date of this Agreement of (i) the name, equity capitalization and schedule of equity holders of each Subsidiary of Parent and (ii) the name of, and Parent’s percentage equity ownership interest in, each Parent Joint Venture. Other than the Subsidiaries of Parent set forth on Section 4.1(b) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule and the Parent Joint Ventures, as of the date of this Agreement, Parent does not own any shares of capital stock or other equity interests in any Person, and has no binding obligations, whether contingent or otherwise, to purchase any shares of capital stock or other equity interests in any Person. All outstanding shares of capital stock and other equity interests of the Subsidiaries of Parent are owned by Parent, or a direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of Parent, free and clear of all Encumbrances, except for such Encumbrances as may be provided under the Securities Act, Permitted Liens or any transfer restrictions set forth in the Organizational Documents of such Subsidiary. Each outstanding share of capital stock or other equity interests of each of Parent’s Subsidiaries is duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid, and nonassessable.

(c) Copies of the Organizational Documents of Parent and each of its Subsidiaries, as in effect on the date of this Agreement, have been made available to the Company.

(d) Merger Sub is a direct, wholly owned Subsidiary of Parent that was formed solely for the purpose of engaging in the Transactions. Since the date of its incorporation, Merger Sub has not carried on any business or conducted any operations other than the execution of this Agreement, the performance of its obligations hereunder, and matters ancillary thereto.

4.2 Authority; No Conflict.

(a) Each of the Parent Group Parties has all necessary entity power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement, to perform its obligations hereunder, and to consummate the Transactions. The execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Parent Group Parties and the consummation by the Parent Group Parties of the Transactions have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary entity action and no other entity proceedings on the part of the Parent Group Parties are necessary to authorize this Agreement or to consummate the Transactions. The Parent Requisite Approval is the only vote or approval of the holders of any class or series of equity securities of Parent necessary to adopt and approve this Agreement and the Transactions. Each of the Parent Supervisory Board and the Parent Managing Board has (i) determined that this Agreement, the Parent Amended Articles, the Parent Reverse Stock Split, the Parent Board Changes and the Transactions, including the Parent Stock Issuance, are in the best interests of Parent and its business taking into account its shareholders, employees and other relevant stakeholders, (ii) approved and declared advisable this Agreement, the Parent Amended Articles, the Parent Reverse Stock Split, the Parent Board Changes and the Transactions, including the Parent Stock Issuance, (iii) directed that this Agreement, the Parent Amended Articles, the Parent Reverse Stock Split, the Parent Board Changes and the Transactions, including the Parent Stock Issuance, be submitted to the holders of Parent Common Stock for approval and adoption and (iv) recommended that the holders of Parent Common Stock approve and adopt this Agreement, the Parent Amended Articles, the Parent Reverse Stock Split, the Parent Board Changes and the Transactions, including the Parent Stock Issuance (such recommendation described in clause (iv), the “Parent Board Recommendation”). This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by the Parent Group Parties and, assuming the due and valid execution of this Agreement by the Company, constitutes the legal, valid, and binding obligation of each of the Parent Group Parties, enforceable against such Parent Group Party in accordance with its terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by the Bankruptcy and Equity Exception.

33

(b) Neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement nor the consummation of any of the Transactions do or will (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) (i) contravene, conflict with, or result in a violation of the Organizational Documents of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries; (ii) assuming compliance with the matters referred to in Section 4.2(c), contravene, conflict with, or result in a violation of any Legal Requirement or any Order to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, or any of the assets owned or used by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, is subject; (iii) assuming compliance with the matters referred to in Section 4.2(c), contravene, conflict with, or result in a violation of any of the terms or requirements of, or give any Governmental Body the right to revoke, withdraw, suspend, cancel, terminate, or modify, any Governmental Authorization that is held by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries; (iv) result in any violation or default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or acceleration of any obligation or the loss, suspension, limitation or impairment of a benefit under (or right of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries to own or use any assets or properties required for the conduct of their respective businesses) or result in (or give rise to) the creation of any Encumbrance or any rights of termination, cancellation, first offer or first refusal, in each case, with respect to any of the properties or assets of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries under any provision of any Contract evidencing Indebtedness, any lease, any Parent Material Contract, any Parent Permit or any Organizational Document of any Parent Joint Venture; or (v) result in the imposition or creation of any Encumbrance (other than a Permitted Lien) upon or with respect to any of the assets owned or used by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, except, in the case of clauses (ii), (iii), (iv) and (v), for any such conflicts, violations, breaches, defaults, or other occurrences that would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

(c) The execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Parent Group Parties does not, and the performance of this Agreement and the consummation of the Transactions by the Parent Group Parties will not, require any Consent of, or filing with, or notification to, any Person, except for (i) applicable requirements, if any, of the Exchange Act, the Securities Act, and Blue Sky Laws, including the filing with the SEC of the Registration Statement and the Proxy Statement to be delivered to the shareholders of Parent relating to the Parent Shareholder Meeting, (ii) any pre-merger notification requirements of the HSR Act and any required regulatory approvals under the Antitrust Laws as determined pursuant to Section 5.8, (iii) filing of the Cayman Merger Documents with the Cayman Islands Registrar of Companies in accordance with the Companies Act, (iv) the Parent Requisite Approval, and (v) filings with the NYSE.

4.3 Capitalization.

(a) As of the date of this Agreement, the authorized capital stock of Parent consists of 798,096,000 shares of Parent Common Stock. At the Capitalization Reference Date, (i) 227,712,419 shares of Parent Common Stock were issued and outstanding; (ii) no Voting Debt of Parent was outstanding; (iii) 3,049,491 shares of Parent Common Stock were held in the treasury of Parent; and (iv) 7,842,368 restricted stock units of Parent were outstanding (assuming a target performance payout at 100% for any restricted stock units that include performance conditions).

34

All outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock are validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable and not subject to any preemptive rights. All outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock have been issued in compliance in all material respects with applicable securities or other Legal Requirements. Except as set forth in this Section 4.3(a), as of the date of this Agreement, there are no outstanding: (1) shares of capital stock or other voting securities of Parent; (2) securities of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for shares of capital stock or other voting securities of Parent, including Voting Debt of Parent or (3) options, warrants, calls, rights (including preemptive rights), commitments or agreements to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or by which it is bound in any case obligating Parent or any of its Subsidiaries to issue, deliver, sell, purchase, redeem or acquire, or cause to be issued, delivered, sold, purchased, redeemed or acquired, additional shares of capital stock of Parent or any Voting Debt of Parent or other voting securities of Parent, or obligating Parent or any of its Subsidiaries to grant, extend or enter into any such option, warrant, call, right, commitment or agreement.

(b) There are not any shareholder agreements, voting trusts or other agreements to which Parent is a party or by which it is bound relating to the voting of any shares of Parent Common Stock.

(c) Section 4.3(c) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule sets forth, as of the date of this Agreement, a complete and correct list of outstanding options and other similar rights to purchase or receive shares of Parent Common Stock or similar rights (collectively, “Parent Equity Awards”), setting forth with respect to each such award, to the extent applicable: the name of the holder thereof; the plan under which such Parent Equity Award was granted, if any; the number of shares of Parent Common Stock or other equity security subject to such Parent Equity Award; the per-share price at which such Parent Equity Award may be exercised or the shares of Parent Common Stock or other equity security subject to such Parent Equity Award were sold or issued; the grant and expiration dates; and the terms of vesting, including whether (and to what extent) the vesting will be accelerated in any way by this Agreement or by termination of employment or change in position following the consummation of the Transactions.

4.4 Parent SEC Filings.

(a) Since December 31, 2019, Parent has filed all forms, reports, registration statements and other documents required to be filed by it with the SEC. Each of the forms, reports, registration statements and other documents filed or furnished by Parent with the SEC (such forms, reports, registration statements, and other documents, whether or not available through EDGAR, are collectively referred to herein as the “Parent SEC Reports”) (i) as of the date of the filing of such Parent SEC Reports, complied with the requirements of the Securities Act, the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, and (ii) as of the date of the filing of such Parent SEC Reports (or, if amended or superseded by a subsequent filing prior to the date of this Agreement, on the date of such filing), did not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements made therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. As of the date of this Agreement, there are no material outstanding or unresolved comments in comment letters received by Parent from the SEC or its staff, and, to the Knowledge of Parent, none of the Parent SEC Reports is the subject of ongoing SEC review.

35

(b) Parent and its Subsidiaries have implemented and maintain disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act), as required by Rule 13a-15 under the Exchange Act. Such disclosure controls and procedures are designed to ensure that material information related to Parent, including its consolidated Subsidiaries, required to be disclosed by Parent in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the principal executive officer and principal financial officer of Parent to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure; and such disclosure controls and procedures are effective to ensure that information required to be disclosed by Parent in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC’s rules and forms.

(c) Parent maintains internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15 or 15d-15, as applicable, under the Exchange Act). Such internal control over financial reporting is designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with GAAP. Parent has disclosed, based on the most recent evaluation of its principal executive officer and its principal financial officer prior to the date of this Agreement, to Parent’s auditors and the audit committee of the Parent Board (i) any significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of its internal controls over financial reporting that are reasonably likely to adversely affect Parent’s ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information and (ii) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in Parent’s internal control over financial reporting. Prior to the date of this Agreement, Parent has made available to the Company either materials relating to, or a summary of, any disclosure of matters described in clauses (i) or (ii) in the preceding sentence made by management of Parent to its auditors and audit committee on or after December 31, 2020 and prior to the date of this Agreement.

4.5 Financial Statements.

(a) Each of the financial statements (including, in each case, any notes thereto) contained or incorporated by reference in the Parent SEC Reports (collectively, the “Parent Financial Statements”) complied with the rules and regulations of the SEC as of the date of the filing of such reports, was prepared from, and is in accordance with, the books and records of Parent and its Subsidiaries, was prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis during the period involved (except as may be indicated in Parent Financial Statements or the notes thereto), and fairly present in all material respects the financial condition and the results of operations, changes in stockholders’ equity and cash flow of Parent and its Subsidiaries as of the respective dates of and for the periods referred to in such financial statements, subject, in the case of the interim financial statements, to (i) the omission of notes to the extent permitted by Regulation S-X and (ii) normal, recurring year-end adjustments. No financial statements of any Person other than Parent and its Subsidiaries are required by GAAP to be included in the consolidated financial statements of Parent.

36

(b) There are no liabilities of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries of any kind whatsoever, whether accrued, contingent, absolute, determined, determinable or otherwise, other than: (i) liabilities adequately provided for on the balance sheet of Parent dated as of December 31, 2020 (including the notes thereto) contained in Parent’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020; (ii) liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business subsequent to December 31, 2020; (iii) current liabilities for fees and expenses incurred in connection with the Transactions; (iv) liabilities incurred as permitted under Section 5.2(b)(viii); and (v) liabilities that would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect. Neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has any outstanding loan arrangements that violate Section 402 of SOX.

4.6 Absence of Certain Changes and Events. Since December 31, 2020 and through the date of this Agreement, (a) Parent and each of its Subsidiaries have conducted their respective businesses only in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice in all material respects, (b) there has not been any circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence that would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect, and (c) neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has taken any action that, if taken after the date of this Agreement, would constitute a breach of any of the covenants set forth in Section 5.2(b).

4.7 Information Supplied. None of the information supplied or to be supplied by Parent for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Registration Statement will, at the date it becomes effective under the Securities Act, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein not misleading. The Registration Statement, to the extent it relates to Parent or its Subsidiaries or other information supplied by Parent for inclusion therein, will comply as to form in all material respects with the provisions of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder; provided, however, that no representation is made by any Parent Group Party with respect to statements made therein based on information supplied by the Company specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference therein.

4.8 Intellectual Property.

(a) Section 4.8(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule contains a complete and correct list, as of the date of this Agreement, of all material registered or issued Intellectual Property owned or purportedly owned by Parent or its Subsidiaries. To the Knowledge of Parent, the material Owned Parent IP is valid, subsisting, and enforceable as permitted by applicable Legal Requirements.

(b) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect, (i) Parent and its Subsidiaries collectively own all right, title, and interest in, or have adequate rights to use, all of the Parent IP free and clear of all Encumbrances (in the manner and to the extent it has used the same) and (ii) Parent and its Subsidiaries are the sole beneficial owners, and, with respect to applications and registrations, record owners, of all the Owned Parent IP. Parent and its Subsidiaries have taken reasonable actions to protect the confidentiality of their Trade Secrets and other confidential information in their possession. Parent and its Subsidiaries have obtained from their current and former

37

employees, independent contractors and service providers, in each case who developed or were engaged to develop material Intellectual Property for the benefit of Parent or its Subsidiaries, all right, title and interest in and to all such Intellectual Property, free and clear of all Liens, whether by operation of law or through written assignments or other Contracts. No current or former employee, independent contractor, service provider or other Person who has conceived, reduced to practice, authored or otherwise created or developed any material Intellectual Property for Parent has any right to receive further remuneration or consideration as a result of having conceived, reduced to practice, authored or otherwise created or developed such Intellectual Property for Parent.

(c) To the Knowledge of Parent, no third-party is in default of any material obligation related to an express grant to such third-party of a right to use the Intellectual Property set forth on Section 4.8(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule. To the Knowledge of Parent, use by Parent and its Subsidiaries of any Parent IP, and the conduct of their respective businesses, does not infringe, misappropriate, or otherwise violate and has not infringed, misappropriated or otherwise violated, any Intellectual Property of any Person, except as would not reasonably be expected to be, individually or in the aggregate, material to Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole. No Legal Proceeding is pending or, to the Knowledge of Parent, has been threatened in writing against Parent or any of its Subsidiaries with regard to Parent’s or any of its Subsidiaries’ alleged infringement, misappropriation, or other violation of Intellectual Property or the validity or enforceability of any Owned Parent IP, except as would not reasonably be expected to be, individually or in the aggregate, material to Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

(d) To the Knowledge of Parent, no Person, directly or indirectly, is infringing, misappropriating, diluting or otherwise violating or has infringed, misappropriated, diluted or otherwise violated any rights of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries in or to any Parent IP in any material respect. No Legal Proceeding is pending or, to the Knowledge of Parent, has been threatened in writing by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries against any Person with regard to such Person’s alleged infringement, misappropriation, or other violation regarding any Owned Parent IP, except as would not reasonably be expected to be, individually or in the aggregate, material to Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

(e) Parent is not subject to any outstanding or, to the Knowledge of Parent, prospective Order (including any motion or petition therefor) that restricts or impairs the ownership or use of any Parent IP except for office actions issued by a Governmental Body as part of the routine examination of applications for the registration of the Owned Parent IP.

4.9 Property.

(a) The Parent SEC Reports includes a true, correct and complete list of all of the real property and interests in real property owned in fee by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (the “Parent Owned Real Property”). The Parent SEC Reports includes a true, correct and complete list of (i) all of the real property and interests in real property in which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries holds a leasehold or similar interest (the “Parent Leased Real Property”; together with the Parent Owned Real Property, collectively, the “Parent Real Property Interests”) and (ii) all leases, subleases, licenses or other occupancy agreements of or relating to the Parent Leased Real Property, including all amendments or modifications thereto and all guarantees thereof (the “Parent Real Property Leases”), in each of clauses (i) and (ii) that are material to Parent.

38

(b) Except as listed in the Parent SEC Reports, no Person other than Parent and/or its Subsidiaries are in possession of, or has any rights to possess, occupy, and/or operate, the Parent Real Property Interests. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect, Parent and its Subsidiaries have good, valid and indefeasible fee simple title to the Parent Owned Real Property and good, valid and subsisting leasehold interest or other comparable Contract rights in the Parent Leased Real Property (other than Parent Owned Real Property and Parent Leased Real Property sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice since the date thereof), in each case, free and clear of all Encumbrances except Permitted Liens. The Parent Real Property Interests constitutes all of the real property owned, leased or otherwise possessed, occupied, operated and/or used by Parent or its Subsidiaries that is material to the business of Parent and its Subsidiaries and Parent and/or its Subsidiaries are in undisturbed and peaceable possession of the Parent Real Property Interests, subject only to Permitted Liens. Except for as set forth in Section 4.9(b) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, each Parent Real Property Lease is valid and in full force and effect, without material default (or matters which, with notice or the passage of time, or both, would constitute a material default) thereunder by Parent and/or its Subsidiaries or, to the Knowledge of Parent, the counterparty thereunder and enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by the Bankruptcy and Equity Exception. Each of the Parent Owned Real Property and Parent Leased Real Property are in good operating condition, except for normal maintenance and repair requirements and normal wear and tear, except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

(c) To the Knowledge of Parent, all material Governmental Authorizations from Governmental Bodies which are required or appropriate to use or occupy the Parent Real Property Interests and to own, operate, construct and develop the business on the Parent Real Property Interests have been issued and are in full force and effect. Except as shown in Section 4.9(c) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries have received any written notice (i) of any pending or threatened condemnation proceeding with respect to any Parent Owned Real Property or (ii) from any Governmental Body or other entity having jurisdiction over the Parent Real Property Interests threatening a current or prospective suspension, revocation, modification or cancellation of any Governmental Authorizations from Governmental Bodies as a result of a violation that remains uncured as of the Effective Time, except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

(d) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect, Parent and its Subsidiaries (i) have good and valid title to, or a valid and subsisting leasehold interest or other comparable Contract rights in or relating to, all of the material personal properties and assets, tangible and intangible, and all other assets that they purport to own or lease or hold an easement interest in and that are used in or necessary for the conduct of their business as currently conducted and as proposed to be conducted, including good and valid title to, or (as applicable) a valid and subsisting leasehold or comparable interest in, all material personal properties and assets, tangible and intangible, and all other assets, reflected

39

in the latest audited Parent Financial Statements as being owned or leased by Parent and its Subsidiaries or acquired after the date thereof (other than personal property sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice since the date thereof), free and clear of all Encumbrances except Permitted Liens and (ii) are collectively the lessee of all personal property material to the business of Parent and its Subsidiaries which is purported to be leased by Parent and its Subsidiaries, and each lease for such personal property is valid and in full force and effect.

4.10 Taxes.

(a) All material Tax Returns required to be filed by or with respect to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries have been duly and timely filed (taking into account extensions of time for filing).

(b) Except as disclosed in the Parent Virtual Data Room, all material Taxes due and payable by Parent and each of its Subsidiaries (whether or not shown on any Tax Return) have been timely paid in full; all material Tax withholding and deposit requirements (and all material obligations to account for Tax to any Tax Authority) imposed on or with respect to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries have been satisfied; and there are no Encumbrances (other than Permitted Liens for current period Taxes not yet due and payable) on any of the assets of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries that arose in connection with, and neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has been subject to any material penalty, fine, surcharge or interest that is due and payable and that has not been paid, as a result of, any failure (or alleged failure) to pay any material Tax.

(c) Except as disclosed in the Parent Virtual Data Room, there is no outstanding material claim, assessment or deficiency against Parent or any of its Subsidiaries for any Taxes that has been asserted or threatened in writing by any Tax Authority in any jurisdiction; and no written claim has been made, within the preceding three years, by a Tax Authority in a jurisdiction in which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, as applicable, does not file Tax Returns or pay Taxes that it is or may be subject to Tax in such jurisdiction.

(d) Except as disclosed in the Parent Virtual Data Room, no audit, examination, investigation, litigation or other administrative or judicial proceeding in respect of material Taxes or material Tax matters is pending, being conducted, or has been threatened in writing with respect to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries.

(e) Neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has granted any currently effective extension or waiver of the limitation period with respect to the assessment or collection of any material Tax.

(f) Neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or bound by any material Tax allocation, sharing or indemnity agreement or arrangement (not including, for the avoidance of doubt (i) an agreement or arrangement solely among the members of a group the common parent of which is Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or (ii) any Tax sharing or indemnification provisions contained in any agreement entered into in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice and not primarily relating to Tax (e.g., leases, credit agreements or other commercial agreements)). Neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has any

40

material liability for the Taxes of any Person (other than Parent or any of its Subsidiaries) as a result of being a member of a consolidated group, fiscal unity, or unified group (including pursuant to Treasury Regulations Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of state, local or non-U.S. Legal Requirements, including sections 34, 35, 39 and 43 of the Dutch tax collection act)), as a transferee or successor, by Contract or otherwise, in each case, other than an agreement, Contract or arrangement the primary purpose of which does not relate to Taxes.

(g) Neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has requested, has received or is subject to any material written ruling of a Tax Authority that will be binding on it for any taxable period beginning on or after the Closing Date.

(h) Parent has made available to Company true, correct and complete copies of all material Tax Returns filed by Parent or its Subsidiaries since January 1, 2017.

(i) Parent has been since August 14, 2013 properly classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income Tax purposes. The U.S. federal income tax classification of each of Parent’s Subsidiaries is set forth on Section 4.10(i) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule. Neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any joint venture, partnership, or other arrangement that is treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, other than any such arrangement solely among Parent and its Subsidiaries or among its Subsidiaries.

(j) Except as disclosed in Section 4.10(j) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries is (i) resident for Tax purposes in any jurisdiction other than the jurisdiction in which it was incorporated or (ii) subject to Tax in any jurisdiction, other than the jurisdiction in which it is resident (or, in the case of any U.S. Subsidiary, in which it is resident or incorporated), by virtue of having, or being deemed to have, a permanent establishment, fixed place of business or similar taxable presence.

(k) All material transactions and arrangements between Parent and its Subsidiaries and/or between Parent and/or any of its Subsidiaries (on one hand) and any Affiliates thereof (on the other) comply in all material respects with all applicable transfer pricing requirements.

(l) Other than information provided in the ordinary course through the submission of periodic corporate income Tax Returns, neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has been required to provide any Tax Authority with any information relating to arrangements which might enable, or might be expected to enable, any person to obtain an advantage in relation to Tax.

(m) To the Knowledge of Parent, any document subject to stamp duty that may be necessary or desirable in proving the title of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries to any asset has been duly stamped, and no such documents that are outside the United Kingdom would attract United Kingdom stamp duty if they were brought into the United Kingdom.

(n) Parent and its Subsidiaries have complied in all material respects with the requirements of all laws in respect of VAT and have been registered for the purposes of VAT at all times they were required to be so registered.

41

(o) The Closing will not result in the withdrawal or claw-back of any Tax Relief previously claimed by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries.

(p) To the Knowledge of Parent, no restricted securities have been acquired by (or by any associated person of) any of Parent’s or any of its Subsidiaries’ current, prospective or former (i) employees, (ii) directors or (iii) officers, resident in the United Kingdom for Tax purposes, without a valid joint election under section 431(1) of ITEPA having been signed by the relevant (current, prospective or former) employee, director or officer and its employer in respect thereof within 14 days of acquisition. Undefined terms in this Section 4.10(p) take their meaning from Part 7 ITEPA.

(q) Neither Parent nor Merger Sub has taken or agreed to take any action that could reasonably be expected to prevent or impede the Merger from qualifying for the Intended Tax Treatment. To the Knowledge of Parent, no facts or circumstances exist that could reasonably be expected to prevent or impede the Merger from qualifying for the Intended Tax Treatment.

4.11 Employee Benefit Plans.

(a) Section 4.11(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule includes a true and complete list of each material Parent Benefit Plan. As used herein, “Parent Benefit Plan” means each of the following that is sponsored, maintained or contributed to or by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or with respect to which Parent could have any liability, in each case, whether or not reduced to writing:

(i) each “employee benefit plan,” as such term is defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA, (including employee benefit plans, such as foreign plans, which are not subject to the provisions of ERISA); and

(ii) each equity option plan, equity appreciation rights plan, restricted equity plan, phantom equity plan, or other equity-based compensation arrangement, collective bargaining agreement, bonus plan or arrangement, incentive award plan or arrangement, vacation or holiday policy, severance or redundancy pay plan, policy or agreement, deferred compensation agreement or arrangement, executive compensation or supplemental income arrangement, change in control plan or agreement, retention plan, agreement or arrangement, consulting agreement, employment agreement and each other employee benefit plan, agreement, arrangement, program, policy, practice or understanding that is not described in Section 4.10(a)(i).

(b) Parent has made available to the Company, upon request, true, correct and complete copies of each material Parent Benefit Plan, including all amendments thereto (and where such Parent Benefit Plan has not been reduced to writing, a written summary of material plan terms). Parent has also made available to Company, with respect to each Parent Benefit Plan and to the extent applicable, true, correct and complete copies of: (i) the most recent annual or other reports filed with each Governmental Body and all schedules thereto, (ii) the insurance contract and other funding agreement, and all amendments thereto, (iii) the most recent determination letter or opinion letter issued by the IRS, (iv) all material, non-routine notices, letters or other correspondence from any Governmental Body, and (v) any summary plan descriptions, summaries of material modifications, summaries of benefits and coverage, employee handbooks, and any other material written communications (or a description of any material oral communications).

42

(c) Neither Parent nor any of Parent’s ERISA Affiliates contributes to or has any obligation to contribute to, or has at any time within six years prior to the Closing Date contributed to or had an obligation to contribute to, and no Parent Benefit Plan is (i) a multiemployer plan within the meaning of Section 3(37) of ERISA or (ii) a plan subject to Title IV of ERISA, Section 302 of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code. No Parent Benefit Plan is funded through a trust that is intended to be exempt from U.S. federal income taxation pursuant to Section 501(c)(9) of the Code. Except as set forth on Section 4.11(c) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, any Parent Benefit Plan that is a “pension plan” as such term is defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA (including pension plans, such as foreign plans, which are not subject to the provisions of ERISA) is fully funded on a termination basis.

(d) Except as would not reasonably be expected to result in material liability to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries:

(i) Parent and its Subsidiaries have performed all material obligations, whether arising by operation of any Legal Requirement or by Contract, required to be performed by it or them in connection with the Parent Benefit Plans, and there have been no defaults or violations by any other party to the Parent Benefit Plans;

(ii) (A) all material reports and disclosures relating to the Parent Benefit Plans required to be filed with or furnished to Governmental Bodies, Parent Benefit Plan participants or Parent Benefit Plan beneficiaries have been filed or furnished in accordance with applicable Legal Requirements in a timely manner, (B) each Parent Benefit Plan has been documented, operated and administered in substantial compliance with its governing documents and applicable Legal Requirements, and (C) each Parent Benefit Plan that is a “nonqualified deferred compensation” arrangement under Section 409A of the Code is in compliance with Section 409A of the Code;

(iii) each of the Parent Benefit Plans intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code (A) satisfies the requirements of Section 401(a) of the Code, (B) is maintained pursuant to a prototype document approved by the IRS, and is entitled to rely on a favorable opinion letter issued by the IRS with respect to such prototype document, or has received a favorable determination letter from the IRS regarding such qualified status, (C) has been amended as required by applicable Legal Requirements to maintain qualified status, and (D) has not been amended or operated in a way that would reasonably be expected to adversely affect such qualified status;

(iv) there are no claims pending (other than routine claims for benefits) or, to the Knowledge of Parent, threatened against, or with respect to, any of the Parent Benefit Plans or their assets;

(v) all contributions required to be made to the Parent Benefit Plans pursuant to their terms and provisions or pursuant to applicable Legal Requirements have been timely made and all benefits accrued under any unfunded Parent Benefit Plan have been paid, accrued or otherwise adequately reserved to the extent required by, and in accordance with, GAAP;

43

(vi) as to any Parent Benefit Plan intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code, there has been no termination or partial termination of the Parent Benefit Plan within the meaning of Section 411(d)(3) of the Code;

(vii) no act, omission or transaction has occurred which would result in imposition on Parent, directly or indirectly, of (A) breach of fiduciary duty liability damages under Section 409 of ERISA, (B) a penalty assessed pursuant to Section 502 of ERISA or (C) a Tax imposed pursuant to Chapter 43 of Subtitle D of the Code; and

(viii) there is no matter pending (other than routine qualification determination filings) with respect to any of the Parent Benefit Plans before any Governmental Body.

(e) Except as set forth on Section 4.11(e) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Transactions will not (whether or not some other subsequent action or event would be required to cause such payment or provision to be triggered) (i) require Parent or any of its Subsidiaries to make a larger contribution to, pay greater compensation, payments or benefits under, or accelerate any vesting or funding under any Parent Benefit Plan or under any Contract than such Parent Benefit Plan or Contract, as applicable, would otherwise require absent the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Transactions, or (ii) create or give rise to any additional vested rights or service credits under any Parent Benefit Plan or under any Contract.

(f) Neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any Contract, nor has Parent or any of its Subsidiaries established any policy or practice, requiring it to make a payment or provide any other form of compensation or benefit to any Person performing services for Parent or any of its Subsidiaries upon termination of such services that would not be payable or provided in the absence of the consummation of the Transactions.

(g) Except as set forth on Section 4.11(g) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, in connection with the consummation of the Transactions, no payments of money or property, acceleration of benefits, or provisions of other rights have or will be made under this Agreement, under any agreement, plan or other program contemplated in this Agreement, under the Parent Benefit Plans or under any Contract that, in the aggregate, would be reasonably likely to (i) result in imposition of the sanctions imposed under Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code, whether or not some other subsequent action or event would be required to cause such payment, acceleration or provision to be triggered, or (ii) require a “gross-up” or other payment to any “disqualified individual” within the meaning of Section 280G(c) of the Code. Parent has made available to the Company true and complete copies of any Section 280G calculations prepared (whether or not final) with respect to any disqualified individual in connection with the transactions. To the extent applicable, Parent has made available to the Company true and complete copies of any Section 280G calculations prepared (whether or not final) with respect to any disqualified individual in connection with the Transactions.

44

(h) Neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has any commitment, intention or understanding to create, modify or terminate any Parent Benefit Plan. Each Parent Benefit Plan that is an “employee benefit plan,” as such term is defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA, may be unilaterally amended or terminated in its entirety without liability except as to benefits accrued thereunder prior to such amendment or termination.

(i) Except to the extent required pursuant to Section 4980B(f) of the Code and the corresponding provisions of ERISA or other applicable Legal Requirements, no Parent Benefit Plan or Contract provides retiree medical or retiree life insurance benefits to any Person, and Parent is not contractually or otherwise obligated (whether or not in writing) to, and Parent has never represented that it will, provide any Person with life insurance or medical benefits upon retirement or termination of employment.

(j) No service provider is entitled to or is expected to receive a Tax gross-up or similar payment for any Tax or interest that may be due under Section 409A of the Code.

4.12 Compliance with Legal Requirements; Governmental Authorizations.

(a) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect, Parent and its Subsidiaries are, and since January 1, 2016 have been, in compliance with, and are not in default or in violation of, any Legal Requirement. Neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has received, at any time since January 1, 2016, any written notice or, to the Knowledge of Parent, other communication (whether written or oral) from any Governmental Body or any other Person regarding (i) any actual or alleged violation of, or failure to comply with, any material Legal Requirement, or (ii) any actual or alleged obligation on the part of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries to undertake, or to bear all or any portion of the cost of, any material remedial action of any nature.

(b) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect, (i) Parent and its Subsidiaries hold all of the permits, certificates, licenses, variances, exemptions, orders and other Governmental Authorizations that are necessary to operate the business of Parent and its Subsidiaries in accordance with applicable Legal Requirements (collectively, the “Parent Permits”), (ii) Parent and its Subsidiaries are, and at all times since January 1, 2016, have been, in compliance with all Parent Permits, (iii) no suspension or cancellation of any Parent Permit is pending or, to the Knowledge of Parent, threatened, and (iv) each Parent Permit is valid and in full force and effect.

4.13 Environmental Matters. Except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect:

(a) Parent and its Subsidiaries are, and during the relevant time periods specified pursuant to all applicable statutes of limitations were, in compliance with any applicable Environmental Laws;

(b) Parent and its Subsidiaries possess, or have timely applied for, all material permits, certificates, licenses, registrations, exemptions, orders, approvals and other authorizations required under Environmental Laws to operate and conduct their respective businesses as currently operated and conducted;

45

(c) Parent and its Subsidiaries, including all Parent Facilities, are not subject to any pending or, to Parent’s Knowledge, threatened Environmental Claim, nor has Parent or its Subsidiaries received any written notice of violation noncompliance, enforcement, or investigation from any Governmental Body pursuant to Environmental Laws that remains pending or unresolved;

(d) there has been no Release by Parent or its Subsidiaries, or in connection with the Parent Facilities, in violation of any Environmental Laws, or in any other manner, that would reasonably be expected to give rise to a material liability pursuant to Environmental Laws;

(e) to Parent’s Knowledge, there has been no exposure of any Person or property to any Hazardous Substance in connection with any of the Parent Facilities that would reasonably be expected to form the basis for any material Environmental Claim against Parent or its Subsidiaries;

(f) neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries is subject to any Order or other written agreement with any Governmental Body relating to, and neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has assumed or retained by contract or operation of law, any material liability or obligation under or pursuant to any Environmental Law or assigning liability to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries in respect of Hazardous Substances;

(g) to the Knowledge of Parent, there are no circumstances or conditions involving Parent or any of its Subsidiaries that could reasonably be expected to result in any material claims, liabilities, obligations, investigations, costs, or restrictions on the ownership, use, or transfer of any property of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries pursuant to any Environmental Law; and

(h) Parent has taken commercially reasonable efforts to make available for inspection by the Company complete and accurate copies of all material environmental assessment and audit reports and studies produced within the preceding five years by or on behalf of Parent or in Parent’s possession, all material Environmental Permits, and all material correspondence addressing pending or unresolved Environmental Claims relating to the Parent Facilities that are in Parent’s possession.

Notwithstanding any other language in the Agreement, this Section 4.13 contains Parent’s sole representations and warranties with respect to Environmental Laws, Environmental Permits, Environmental Claims, or any other matter related to the environment or Hazardous Substances.

4.14 Legal Proceedings. Except for such matters as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect, there is no (a) Legal Proceeding pending, or, to the Knowledge of Parent, threatened against Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or (b) judgment, decree, injunction, ruling or order of any Governmental Body outstanding against Parent or any of its Subsidiaries. To the Knowledge of Parent, as of the date of this Agreement, no officer or director of Parent is a defendant in any material Legal Proceeding in connection with his or her status as an officer or director of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries. There is no judgment, settlement, order, decision, direction, writ, injunction, decree, stipulation or legal or arbitration award of, or promulgated or issued by, any Governmental Body in effect to which any of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or subject that materially interferes with, or would be reasonably likely to materially interfere with, the business of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries as currently conducted.

46

4.15 Contracts; No Defaults.

(a) Section 4.15 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule contains a complete and accurate list of all Parent Material Contracts to or by which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or is bound as of the date of this Agreement (provided, however, that Parent is not required to list any such agreements in Section 4.15 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule that are listed as exhibits to the Parent SEC Reports filed after January 1, 2020). For purposes of this Agreement, “Parent Material Contract” means each Parent Contract (including any amendment thereto):

(i) that is required to be filed by Parent as a “material contract” pursuant to Item 601(b)(10) of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act;

(ii) to which or with respect to which any director or officer of the Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, or any Affiliate of Parent, are parties or express beneficiaries;

(iii) evidencing Indebtedness of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries having an outstanding principal amount in excess of $2,500,000;

(iv) that (A) imposes any material restrictions or prohibitions on the business activity of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, (B) limits the freedom of Parent or its Subsidiaries to engage in any line of business or to compete with any other Person or in any geographic area in any material respect, or to hire any Person, excluding, in each case, clauses in commercial contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, or (C) includes any provisions in respect of exclusivity, most favored nations pricing, minimum purchase or sale guarantees, non-solicitation of any Person or similar concepts that restricts the business activity of the Parent or any of its Subsidiaries in a material manner;

(v) relating to the employment of, or the performance of services by, any employee or contractor, or pursuant to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is or may become obligated to make any severance, redundancy, termination, or similar payment to any current or former employee or director in excess of $250,000; or pursuant to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is or may become obligated to make any bonus or similar payment (other than payments constituting base salary) in excess of $200,000 to any single current or former employee, director, or contractor;

(vi) providing for indemnification of any officer, director, or employee of Parent;

(vii) (A) relating to the acquisition, issuance, voting, registration, sale, or transfer of any securities, (B) providing any Person with any preemptive right, right of participation, right of maintenance, or any similar right with respect to any securities, or (C) providing Parent or any of its Subsidiaries with any right of first refusal with respect to, or right to repurchase or redeem, any securities;

47

(viii) that imposes any material restriction on the right or ability of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries to acquire or dispose of the securities of another Person;

(ix) requiring that Parent or any of its Subsidiaries give any notice or provide any information to any Person prior to considering or accepting any Parent Acquisition Proposal or similar proposal, or prior to entering into any discussions, agreement, arrangement, or understanding relating to any Parent Acquisition Proposal or similar transaction;

(x) to which any Major Customer or any of its Affiliates is a party or under which such Major Customer or its Affiliates have any rights or obligations;

(xi) that requires Parent or any of its Subsidiaries to make any advance, loan, extension of credit or capital contribution to, or other investment in, any Person (excluding Parent and other wholly-owned Subsidiaries of Parent), in excess of $500,000;

(xii) that relates to the sale, transfer or other disposition of (A) a business, or (B) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, real or personal property, or assets by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (excluding such dispositions to Parent or other wholly-owned Subsidiaries of Parent), in each case in excess of $1,000,000 individually;

(xiii) that relates to the purchase or acquisition of (A) a business or (B) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, assets, in each case by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries for consideration in excess of $1,000,000;

(xiv) pursuant to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries has any potential continuing indemnification obligations in excess of $1,000,000 other than customer, supplier, advisor and other commercial Contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;

(xv) pursuant to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries has any potential continuing “earnout” or other contingent, deferred or fixed payment obligations that would reasonably be expected to result in payments in excess of $500,000 for any 12-month period;

(xvi) that is a joint venture agreement, joint operating agreement, partnership agreement or other similar Contract involving a sharing of profits and expenses;

(xvii) that grants any third Person, or obligates Parent or any of its Subsidiaries to exercise, an option or other preferential right to purchase, sell, lease, encumber or transfer any right, title or interest in and to any material property, including any property of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries;

(xviii) any Contract with any financial advisor or investment or commercial bank that will be binding on Parent or any of its Subsidiaries after Closing (other than those that contain only customary indemnification provisions);

(xix) any Contract that relates to or involves future expenditures, receipts or payments by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries of more than $1,000,000 in any one (1) year period that cannot be terminated on less than sixty (60) days’ notice without material payment or penalty, other than customer, product sales and supplier Contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;

48

(xx) any Contract that contains any provisions that restrict any Person from (A) offering or proposing (whether publicly or otherwise) to acquire any capital stock of Parent (whether directly or indirectly or whether through an acquisition, tender offer, exchange offer, merger or otherwise) or (B) taking actions that are intended to result in a change of control of Parent;

(xxi) any Contract that is material to the business of Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is a party and (A) licenses in Intellectual Property owned by a third party, (B) licenses out Intellectual Property owned by Parent or its Subsidiaries, (C) agrees not to assert or enforce Intellectual Property owned by Parent or such Subsidiary, (D) agrees to develop Intellectual Property for a third party, or (E) a third party agrees to develop Intellectual Property for Parent or such Subsidiary, other than (1) non-exclusive in-bound License Agreements for software that is generally commercially available and (2) non-exclusive licenses granted by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, in each case, in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice on standard terms; and

(xxii) any other Contract, if a breach or termination of such Contract could have a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

(b) Each Parent Material Contract is valid and in full force and effect and is enforceable in accordance with its terms against Parent or its Subsidiaries, as applicable, and, to the Knowledge of Parent, the other parties thereto (in each case subject to the Bankruptcy and Equity Exception), except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

(c) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect:

(i) neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has violated or breached in any respect, or committed any default under, any Parent Material Contract; and, to the Knowledge of Parent, no other Person has violated or breached in any respect, or committed any default under, any Parent Material Contract; and

(ii) neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notice or, to the Knowledge of Parent, other communication that there has been any violation or breach of, or default under, any Parent Material Contract by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries.

4.16 Insurance. Section 4.16 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule sets forth all material insurance policies issued in favor of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (the “Parent Insurance Policies”). The Parent Insurance Policies are each valid and currently effective insurance policies issued in favor of Parent or its Subsidiary, as applicable, and is adequate and otherwise customary for companies of similar size, financial condition and operational risk profile. All Parent Insurance Policies are in full force and effect, all premiums due thereon have been paid, and Parent and its Subsidiaries have complied with the provisions of such policies. As of the date of this Agreement, no written notice of cancellation or termination has been received with respect to any Parent

49

Insurance Policy. As of the date of this Agreement, there is no claim by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries pending under any Parent Insurance Policy that, to the Knowledge of Parent, has been denied or disputed by the insurer other than denials and disputes in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or that, if not paid, would not be material to Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole. Neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notice from or on behalf of any insurance carrier that there will be a cancellation or nonrenewal of any Parent Insurance Policy.

4.17 Labor and Employment Matters.

(a) Except as set forth on Section 4.17(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, since January 1, 2019, neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has been a party to, or bound by, any collective bargaining agreement, collective agreement, or other Contract with a labor union, trade union, works council, labor organization or other representative of employees.

(b) Since January 1, 2019, there have been no strikes, lockouts, picketing, work stoppages, or similar labor disturbances existing or, to Parent’s Knowledge, threatened, with respect to any employees of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries.

(c) Since January 1, 2019, there have been no union certification or representation petitions or demands with respect to any employees of Parent or its Subsidiaries and, to Parent’s Knowledge, no union organizing campaign or similar effort is pending or threatened with respect to any employees of Parent or its Subsidiaries.

(d) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect, no complaint, charge, grievance, investigation, audit, or other Legal Proceeding by or before any Governmental Body brought by or on behalf of any employee, prospective employee, consultant, former employee, retiree, labor organization, or other representative of its employees or relating to its employees or labor or employment practices (including charges of or relating to: unfair labor practices, failure to pay wages, discrimination, harassment, retaliation, terms or conditions of employment, or employee leave practices) or working conditions is pending or to the Knowledge of Parent, threatened against Parent or any of its Subsidiaries.

(e) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect, Parent and each of its Subsidiaries are, and since January 1, 2019, have been, in compliance with all applicable Legal Requirements relating to labor and employment, including all such Legal Requirements relating to the engagement of leased employees, consultants, and independent contractors, non-discrimination, non-retaliation, affirmative action, terms and conditions of employment, collective bargaining, labor relations, hours of work, wage and hour requirements (including the proper classification of, compensation paid to, and related withholding with respect to employees, leased employees, consultants, and independent contractors), overtime pay, immigration, recordkeeping, data privacy, leaves of absence, WARN Act compliance, reasonable accommodation of disabilities, occupational health and safety requirements, workers’ compensation, payment of employment-related Taxes, and all other employment practices. Neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries is, or has been, a U.S. federal or state government contractor or sub-contractor.

50

(f) Section 4.17(f) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule sets forth the employing entity of each employee of Parent or its Subsidiaries in each jurisdiction in which any employee of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is located.

4.18 Brokers. Except as set forth on Section 4.18 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, no broker, finder, investment banker, or other Person is or may be entitled to any brokerage, finder’s, or other fee or commission in connection with the Transactions based upon arrangements or authorizations made by or on behalf of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries. Parent has made available to the Company a true and complete copy of any Contract to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is a party pursuant to which any Person could be entitled to such fee or commission in connection with the Transactions.

4.19 Customers and Suppliers. Parent has made available to the Company a list of the 20 largest customers (by revenues received) and the 20 largest suppliers (by amounts spent) of Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, in each case for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2020. Since December 31, 2020 and through the date of this Agreement, to the Knowledge of Parent, (a) no such Parent customer or supplier has cancelled or otherwise terminated its relationship with Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, and (b) no such Parent customer or supplier has threatened in writing to cancel or otherwise terminate its relationship with Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or its usage of the services of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries.

4.20 Opinion of Financial Advisor. The Parent Board has received the opinion of Moelis & Company LLC to the effect that, subject to the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations and qualifications set forth in such opinion, as of the date of such opinion, the Exchange Ratio pursuant to this Agreement was fair, from a financial point of view, to Parent.

4.21 Anti-Takeover Statutes. No “fair price,” “moratorium,” “control share acquisition,” “business combination” or any other Takeover Law is applicable to this Agreement, the Merger or the other Transactions.

4.22 Ownership of Company Ordinary Shares. No Parent Group Party beneficially owns any Company Ordinary Shares as of the date hereof.

4.23 Anti-Bribery. Except as disclosed in Section 4.23 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, Parent, its Subsidiaries, the Parent Joint Ventures and Parent’s and Subsidiaries’ directors, officers, employees, and to Parent’s and its Subsidiaries’ Knowledge, their agents, distributors, and representatives have not, within the preceding five years, violated any Anti-Bribery Law, nor have they directly or indirectly offered, paid, promised to pay, or authorized the payment of any money, commission, reward, gift, hospitality, entertainment, inducement (including any facilitation payments) or anything else of value to: (a) any Government Official; (b) any person acting for or on behalf of any Government Official; (c) any other person; or (d) any non-U.S. political party, representative of a non-U.S. political party or candidate for non-U.S. public office, for the purpose of obtaining or retaining business or favorable governmental action or to otherwise secure any improper advantage, in violation of the Anti-Bribery Laws. Except as disclosed in Section 4.23 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, no proceeding by or before any Governmental Body involving Parent, its Subsidiaries, the Parent Joint Ventures or Parent’s or its Subsidiaries’ or the Parent Joint Ventures’ directors, officers, employees, agents, distributors, or representatives relating to the Anti-Bribery Laws is pending or, to Parent’s or its Subsidiaries’ Knowledge, threatened.

51

4.24 Trade Controls. None of Parent, any of its Subsidiaries, the Parent Joint Ventures, any of their respective owners, directors, officers, or employees, or, to Parent’s Knowledge, any other Person working on behalf of any of the foregoing has directly or indirectly during the past five years taken any action in violation of any applicable Trade Control Laws. None of Parent, any of its Subsidiaries, the Parent Joint Ventures or any of their respective owners, directors, officers, or employees, or, to Parent’s Knowledge, any other Person working on behalf of any of the foregoing is a Sanctioned Party. To the Knowledge of Parent, none of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or the Parent Joint Ventures is currently under investigation, or being audited, by any Governmental Body or judicial or investigative body related to compliance with applicable Trade Control Laws.

4.25 Related Parties. No present or former director, executive officer, shareholder, partner, member or employee or Affiliate of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, nor any of such Person’s Affiliates or immediate family members (each of the foregoing, a “Parent Related Party”), is a party to any Contract (excluding any Parent Benefit Plans) with or binding upon Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or assets or has any interest in any property owned by the foregoing or has engaged in any transaction with any of the foregoing within the last twelve months. None of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries owns, directly or indirectly, on an individual or joint basis, any interest in, or serves as an officer or director or in another similar capacity of, any supplier or other independent contractor of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, or any organization which has a Contract with Parent or any of its Subsidiaries.

4.26 No Other Representations and Warranties.

(a) Except for the representations and warranties made in this Article 4, no Parent Group Party nor any other Person makes any express or implied representation or warranty with respect to Parent or its Subsidiaries or their respective businesses, operations, assets, liabilities or condition (financial or otherwise) in connection with this Agreement or the Transactions, and each Parent Group Party hereby disclaims any such other representations or warranties. In particular, without limiting the foregoing disclaimer, no Parent Group Party nor any other Person makes or has made any representation or warranty to the Company or any of its Affiliates or Representatives with respect to (i) any financial projection, forecast, estimate, budget or prospect information relating to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective businesses; or (ii) except for the representations and warranties made by any Parent Group Party in this Article 4, any oral or written information presented to the Company or any of its Affiliates or Representatives in the course of their due diligence investigation of Parent or its Subsidiaries, the negotiation of this Agreement or in the course of the Transactions.

(b) Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, each Parent Group Party acknowledges and agrees that none of the Company or any other Person has made or is making any representations or warranties relating to the Company or its Subsidiaries whatsoever, express or implied, beyond those expressly given by the Company in Article 3, including any implied representation or warranty as to the accuracy or completeness of any

52

information regarding the Company or any of its Subsidiaries furnished or made available to Parent, its Affiliates or any of their Representatives and that each Parent Group Party expressly disclaims reliance upon any such other representation or warranty not set forth in this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Parent Group Party acknowledges that no representations or warranties are made with respect to any projections, forecasts, estimates, budgets or prospect information that may have been made available to Parent, its Affiliates or any of their Representatives (including in certain “data rooms,” “virtual data rooms,” management presentations or in any other form in expectation of, or in connection with, the Transactions).

ARTICLE 5

CERTAIN COVENANTS

5.1 Operation of the Company’s Business.

(a) Until the Closing, except as set forth on Section 5.1(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, as explicitly permitted or required by this Agreement, as required by applicable Legal Requirements or with the prior written consent of Parent (which consent will not be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned by Parent), the Company shall, shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to and shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause each of the Company Joint Ventures to, conduct its business in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice in all material respects, including by using commercially reasonable efforts to preserve substantially intact its current business organizations, retain its key officers and key employees, and maintain its relations and goodwill with key suppliers and customers; provided, that this Section 5.1(a) shall not prohibit the Company, its Subsidiaries or the Company Joint Ventures from taking commercially reasonable actions outside of the ordinary course or not consistent with past practice in response to (i) changes or developments resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic or (ii) other changes or developments that would reasonably be expected to cause a reasonably prudent company similar to the Company to take commercially reasonable actions outside of the ordinary course consistent with past practice and in a manner not involving the entry by the Company, its Subsidiaries or the Company Joint Ventures into businesses that are materially different from the businesses of the Company, its Subsidiaries and the Company Joint Ventures on the date hereof.

(b) Until the Closing, except as set forth on Section 5.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, as explicitly permitted or required by this Agreement, as required by applicable Legal Requirements or with the prior written consent of Parent (which consent will not be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned by Parent), the Company shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to:

(i) (A) declare, set aside, or pay any dividends on, or make any other distributions (whether in cash, stock, or property) in respect of, any of its capital stock or other equity or voting interests, except (1) for dividends or distributions expressly required by the Organizational Documents of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries and set forth on Section 5.1(b)(i) of the Company Disclosure Schedule or (2) by a direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company to the Company or a direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company, (B) split, combine, or reclassify any of its capital stock or other equity or voting interests

53

or (C) purchase, redeem, or otherwise acquire any of its capital stock or any other securities of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for such shares of capital stock or other securities or any options, warrants, calls, or rights to acquire any such shares or other securities, except for acquisitions of Company Ordinary Shares tendered by holders of Company Warrants, Company Share Options and Company RSU Awards in accordance with the terms of the Company Equity Plan and the applicable warrant or award agreements as in effect on the date of this Agreement to satisfy obligations to pay the exercise price and/or Tax withholding obligations with respect thereto;

(ii) offer, issue, deliver, grant or sell to any Person (other than the Company or any of its Subsidiaries), or pledge, or otherwise encumber, any shares of its capital stock, any other equity or voting interests or any securities convertible into, or exchangeable for, or any options, warrants, calls, or rights to acquire or receive, any such shares, interests, or securities or any stock appreciation rights, phantom stock awards, or other rights that are linked in any way to the price of the Company Ordinary Shares, Company Share Options, Company RSU Awards or the value of the Company or any part thereof, other than (A) the issuance of Company Ordinary Shares upon the vesting of any Company RSU Awards or the exercise of Company Warrants or Company Share Options, in each case that are outstanding as of the date of this Agreement and in accordance with their present terms and Section 2.2 hereof, or (B) Permitted Liens;

(iii) amend its Organizational Documents (including by merger, consolidation or otherwise) or the Company Shareholders Agreement;

(iv) consummate or adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, recapitalization or other reorganization, or merger, consolidate, combine or amalgamate with any other Person;

(v) purchase any business (by merger, share acquisition or otherwise) or all or a substantial portion of the assets of any Person or merge, consolidate or enter into any other business combination transaction with any Person, in each case other than acquisitions for which the value of the consideration is less than $2,000,000 individually and $5,000,000 in the aggregate;

(vi) make capital expenditures that are, with respect to any fiscal quarter, in the aggregate greater than 150% of one-fourth of the aggregate amount of capital expenditures scheduled to be made in the Company’s capital expenditure budget as set forth on Section 5.1(b)(vi) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, except for capital expenditures to repair damage resulting from insured casualty events where there is a reasonable basis for a claim of insurance or made in response to any emergency, whether caused by war, terrorism, weather events, public health events (including pandemics), outages or otherwise;

(vii) sell, lease, exchange or otherwise dispose of any portion of its assets or properties (including the Company Real Property Interests), other than (A) sales, leases or dispositions of assets and the granting of nonexclusive licenses in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice (which, for avoidance of doubt, shall be deemed to exclude, without limitation, the sale, exchange or other disposition of any equity interests in any of the Company’s Subsidiaries) and that would not exceed $10,000,000 individually, or (B) transactions solely among the Company and its wholly owned Subsidiaries;

54

(viii) (A) incur, create, or assume or guarantee any indebtedness for borrowed money other than (1) incurrence of indebtedness under the Company Credit Facility for working capital purposes in an amount not to exceed $20,000,000 and (2) such indebtedness among the Company and its wholly-owned Subsidiaries, and (B) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (1) incur, create or assume any Indebtedness other than Indebtedness that may be incurred under the preceding clause (A) and the items described in subclause (d) in the definition of Indebtedness in Section 8.15, (2) guarantee any such Indebtedness of another Person (other than such Indebtedness among the Company and its wholly-owned Subsidiaries) or (3) create any material Encumbrances on any property or assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with any Indebtedness thereof, other than Permitted Liens;

(ix) make any (A) loans, advances, extension of credit other than (1) trade credit to customers in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or (2) advances to employees for reimbursable expenses or that otherwise do not exceed $200,000 in the aggregate, in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (B) capital contributions to, or investments in, any other Person, other than any direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company or (C) contributions to Company Benefit Plans that are defined benefit pension plans in an amount not to exceed by more than GBP 1,500,000 the deficit contribution to such Company Benefit Plan for the prior year, except to the extent required by applicable Legal Requirements; provided, that if applicable Legal Requirements require a contribution in excess of such GBP 1,500,000 limitation, only the minimum amount required by such Legal Requirements shall be contributed to such plan(s), and the Company shall notify Parent of such contribution;

(x) subject to Section 5.17, (A) settle any Legal Proceeding against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (including claims of members and any shareholder or member litigation relating to this Agreement, the Transactions or otherwise) in excess of $250,000 individually and $2,000,000 in the aggregate, in each case net of insurance proceeds; provided, however, that neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries shall settle or compromise any Legal Proceeding if such settlement or compromise (1) involves a material conduct remedy or material injunctive or similar relief, (2) involves an admission of criminal wrongdoing by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or (3) has a restrictive impact on the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, in any material respect, or (B) waive or release any material claim or Legal Proceeding brought by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries against another Person, other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;

(xi) except in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (A) enter into any Contract that would be a Company Material Contract or (B) modify, amend, terminate or assign, or waive or assign any material rights or claims under, any Company Material Contract; provided, however, that any Contract entered into in compliance with the foregoing, except for customer, supplier, and other commercial Contracts, shall not (x) as a result of the consummation of the Transactions, give rise to a right of, or result in, termination, cancellation, or acceleration of any material obligation or to a loss of a material benefit under, or result in the creation of any Encumbrance (other than any Permitted Lien) in or upon any of the material properties or assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or Parent or any of its

55

Subsidiaries under, or give rise to any increased, additional, accelerated, or guaranteed material rights or entitlements under, any provision of such Contract; or (y) in any way purport to materially restrict the business activity of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or to materially limit the freedom of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to engage in any line of business or to compete with any Person or in any geographic area;

(xii) adopt or enter into any material collective bargaining agreement, collective agreement, or other Contract with a labor union, trade union, works council, or other representative of employees that is applicable to the employees of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries;

(xiii) (A) grant any increases in the compensation (including incentive, severance, redundancy, bonus, change-in-control or retention compensation) or benefits paid, payable, provided or to become payable or provided to, or grant any cash- or equity-based awards to, any current or former directors, officers, employees or other individual service providers of the Company or its Subsidiaries, except (1) as required by a Company Benefit Plan in accordance with its terms as in effect as of the date of this Agreement, and (2) for increases in compensation to employees who are not officers of the Company in connection with promotions in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice; (B) grant or provide any tax gross-up, change-in-control, severance, redundancy, or retention payments or benefits to any current or former directors, officers, employees or other individual service providers of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, except as required by a Company Benefit Plan in accordance with its terms as in effect as of the date of this Agreement; (C) establish, adopt, enter into, amend or terminate any Company Benefit Plan or any other plan, policy, program, agreement or arrangement that would be a Company Benefit Plan if in effect on the date hereof; (D) hire or promote, other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, or terminate the employment or service (other than for cause) of any employee or other individual service provider of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries with a total annualized compensation opportunity in excess of $120,000; or (E) take any action to accelerate the vesting or payment, or fund or in any way secure the payment, of compensation or benefits under any Company Benefit Plan;

(xiv) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (A) change, make or rescind any material election relating to Taxes (including any election for any joint venture, partnership, limited liability company or other investment where the Company or one of its Subsidiaries has the authority to make such binding election in its discretion, but excluding any election that must be made periodically and is made consistent with past practice); (B) settle or compromise any material Legal Proceeding relating to Taxes; (C) file any material amended Tax Return or claim for a material Tax refund; (D) except to the extent otherwise required by applicable Legal Requirements, file any material Tax Return other than on a basis consistent with past practice; (E) consent to any extension or waiver of the limitation period applicable to any material claim or assessment in respect of material Taxes; (F) grant any power of attorney with respect to material Taxes; (G) enter into any material Tax allocation, sharing or indemnity agreement, any material Tax holiday agreement, or any material closing or other similar agreement with respect to Taxes; or (H) change any material method of accounting for Tax purposes;

56

(xv) except as required by GAAP, change the period by reference to which it is liable to pay Tax, or make any material changes in financial accounting methods, principles, or practices;

(xvi) take any action reasonably expected to result in the Company or any of its Subsidiaries: (A) becoming resident for Tax purposes in a jurisdiction other than the jurisdiction in which it is resident for Tax purposes on the date of this Agreement or (B) creating a taxable presence in a jurisdiction in which it does not, on the date of this Agreement, have a taxable presence (provided that paragraph (B) shall not apply to actions taken to commence operations under a contract to work which (1) are in the ordinary course of business, (2) are consistent with past practice and (3) do not, through an express or implied agency relationship, rise to a permanent establishment);

(xvii) fail to keep in full force, or find a substantially comparable replacement for, any material Company Insurance Policy;

(xviii) enter into, amend, renew or extend any transaction, arrangement or Contract with any Company Related Party;

(xix) except in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, enter into any leases, subleases, licenses or other occupancy agreements or modify, amend, terminate or assign, or waive or assign any material rights or claims under, any Company Real Property Leases; provided, however, that any Contract entered into in compliance with the foregoing shall not (x), as a result of the consummation of the Transactions, give rise to a right of, or result in, termination, cancellation, or acceleration of any obligation or to a loss of a material benefit under, or result in the creation of any Encumbrance in or upon any of the properties or assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or Parent or any of its Subsidiaries under, or give rise to any increased, additional, accelerated, or guaranteed rights or entitlements under, any provision of such Contract; or (y) in any way purport to materially restrict the business activity of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or to materially limit the freedom of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to engage in any line of business or to compete with any Person or in any geographic area;

(xx) enter into any new line of business outside of its existing business;

(xxi) take any action (or omit to take any action) if such action (or omission) would reasonably be expected to cause any of the conditions set forth in Article 6 to not be satisfied by the End Date; or authorize any of, or commit, resolve, or agree to take any of, the foregoing actions.

5.2 Operation of Parent’s Business.

(a) Until the Closing, except as set forth on Section 5.2(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, as explicitly permitted or required by this Agreement, as required by applicable Legal Requirements or with the prior written consent of the Company (which consent will not be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned by the Company), Parent shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to and shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause each of the Parent Joint Ventures to, conduct its business in the ordinary course of business consistent with

57

past practice in all material respects, including by using commercially reasonable efforts to preserve substantially intact its current business organizations, retain its key officers and key employees, and maintain its relations and goodwill with key suppliers and customers; provided, that this Section 5.2(a) shall not prohibit Parent, its Subsidiaries or the Parent Joint Ventures from taking commercially reasonable actions outside of the ordinary course or not consistent with past practice in response to (i) changes or developments resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic or (ii) other changes or developments that would reasonably be expected to cause a reasonably prudent company similar to Parent to take commercially reasonable actions outside of the ordinary course consistent with past practice and in a manner not involving the entry by Parent, its Subsidiaries or the Parent Joint Ventures into businesses that are materially different from the businesses of Parent, its Subsidiaries and the Parent Joint Ventures on the date hereof.

(b) Until the Closing, except as set forth on Section 5.2(b) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, as explicitly permitted or required by this Agreement, as required by applicable Legal Requirements or with the prior written consent of the Company (which consent will not be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned by the Company), Parent shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to:

(i) (A) declare, set aside, or pay any dividends on, or make any other distributions (whether in cash, stock, or property) in respect of, any of its capital stock or other equity or voting interests, except (1) for dividends or distributions expressly required by the Organizational Documents of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries and set forth on Section 5.2(b)(i) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, or (2) by a direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of Parent to Parent or a direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of Parent, (B) split, combine, or reclassify any of its capital stock or other equity or voting interests, except for the Parent Reverse Stock Split, or (C) purchase, redeem, or otherwise acquire any of its capital stock or any other securities of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for such shares of capital stock or other securities or any options, warrants, calls, or rights to acquire any such shares or other securities, except for acquisitions of shares of Parent Common Stock tendered by holders of Parent Equity Awards, in accordance with the terms of an equity plan of Parent and the applicable award agreements as in effect on the date of this Agreement to satisfy obligations to pay the exercise price and/or Tax withholding obligations with respect thereto;

(ii) offer, issue, deliver, grant or sell to any Person (other than Parent or any of its Subsidiaries), or pledge, or otherwise encumber, any shares of its capital stock, any other equity or voting interests or any securities convertible into, or exchangeable for, or any options, warrants, calls, or rights to acquire or receive, any such shares, interests, or securities or any stock appreciation rights, phantom stock awards, or other rights that are linked in any way to the price of the Parent Common Stock or any equity awards of Parent or the value of Parent or any part thereof, other than (A) the issuance of shares of Parent Common Stock upon the vesting of any equity awards of Parent, in each case that are outstanding as of the date of this Agreement and in accordance with their present terms or (B) Permitted Liens;

(iii) amend its Organizational Documents (including by merger, consolidation or otherwise), except for the Parent Amended Articles;

58

(iv) consummate or adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, recapitalization or other reorganization, or merger, consolidate, combine or amalgamate with any other Person;

(v) purchase any business (by merger, share acquisition or otherwise) or all or a substantial portion of the assets of any Person or merge, consolidate or enter into any other business combination transaction with any Person, in each case other than acquisitions for which the value of the consideration is less than $2,000,000 individually and $5,000,000 in the aggregate;

(vi) make capital expenditures that are, with respect to any fiscal quarter, in the aggregate greater than 150% of the aggregate amount of capital expenditures scheduled to be made in Parent’s capital expenditure budget for such fiscal quarter as set forth on Section 5.2(b)(vi) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, except for capital expenditures to repair damage resulting from insured casualty events where there is a reasonable basis for a claim of insurance or made in response to any emergency, whether caused by war, terrorism, weather events, public health events (including pandemics), outages or otherwise;

(vii) sell, lease, exchange or otherwise dispose of any portion of its assets or properties (including the Parent Real Property Interests), other than (A) sales, leases or dispositions of assets and the granting of nonexclusive licenses in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice (which, for avoidance of doubt, shall be deemed to exclude, without limitation, the sale, exchange or other disposition of any equity interests in any of Parent’s Subsidiaries) and that would not exceed $10,000,000 individually, or (B) transactions solely among Parent and its wholly owned Subsidiaries;

(viii) (A) incur, create, or assume or guarantee any indebtedness for borrowed money other than (1) incurrence of indebtedness under the Parent Credit Agreement for working capital purposes in an amount not to exceed $20,000,000 and (2) such indebtedness among Parent and its wholly-owned Subsidiaries and (B) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (1) incur, create or assume any Indebtedness other than Indebtedness that may be incurred under the preceding clause (A) and the items described in subclause (d) in the definition of Indebtedness in Section 8.15 or (2) guarantee any such Indebtedness of another Person (other than such Indebtedness among Parent and its wholly-owned Subsidiaries) or (3) create any material Encumbrances on any property or assets of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with any Indebtedness thereof, other than Permitted Liens;

(ix) make any (A) loans, advances, extension of credit other than (1) trade credit to customers in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or (2) advances to employees for reimbursable expenses or that otherwise do not exceed $200,000 in the aggregate, in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (B) capital contributions to, or investments in, any other Person, other than any direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of Parent or (C) contributions to Parent Benefit Plans that are defined benefit pension plans in an amount not to exceed by more than $1,000,000 per annum the aggregate forecasted contributions, as set forth on Section 5.2(b)(ix) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, except to the extent required by applicable Legal Requirements; provided, that if applicable Legal Requirements require a contribution in excess of such $1,000,000 limitation, only the minimum amount required by such Legal Requirements shall be contributed to such plan(s), and Parent shall notify the Company of such contribution;

59

(x) subject to Section 5.17, (A) settle any Legal Proceeding against Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (including claims of shareholders and any shareholder litigation relating to this Agreement, the Transactions or otherwise) in excess of $250,000 individually and $2,000,000 in the aggregate, in each case net of insurance proceeds; provided, however, that neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries shall settle or compromise any Legal Proceeding if such settlement or compromise (1) involves a material conduct remedy or material injunctive or similar relief, (2) involves an admission of criminal wrongdoing by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or (3) has a restrictive impact on the business of Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, in any material respect, or (B) waive or release any material claim or Legal Proceeding brought by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries against another Person, other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;

(xi) except in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (A) enter into any Contract that would be a Parent Material Contract or (B) modify, amend, terminate or assign, or waive or assign any material rights or claims under, any Parent Material Contract; provided, however, that any Contract entered into in compliance with the foregoing, except for customer, supplier and other commercial Contracts, shall not (x) as a result of the consummation of the Transactions, give rise to a right of, or result in, termination, cancellation, or acceleration of any material obligation or to a loss of a material benefit under, or result in the creation of any Encumbrance (other than any Permitted Lien) in or upon any of the material properties or assets of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or the Company or any of its Subsidiaries under, or give rise to any increased, additional, accelerated, or guaranteed material rights or entitlements under, any provision of such Contract or (y) in any way purport to materially restrict the business activity of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or to materially limit the freedom of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries to engage in any line of business or to compete with any Person or in any geographic area;

(xii) adopt or enter into any material collective bargaining agreement, collective agreement, or other Contract with a labor union, trade union, works council, or other representative of employees that is applicable to the employees of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries;

(xiii) (A) grant any increases in the compensation (including incentive, severance, redundancy, bonus, change-in-control or retention compensation) or benefits paid, payable, provided or to become payable or provided to, or grant any cash- or equity-based awards to, any current or former directors, officers, employees or other individual service providers of Parent or its Subsidiaries, except (1) as required by a Parent Benefit Plan in accordance with its terms as in effect as of the date of this Agreement, or as to be amended as set forth on Section 5.2(b)(xiii) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, (2) for increases in compensation to employees who are not officers of the Parent in connection with promotions in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice; and (3) any increases to employees intended to restore previous reductions in compensation as set forth on Section 5.2(b)(xiii) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule; (B) grant or provide any tax gross-up, change-in-control, severance, redundancy, or retention payments or benefits to any current or former directors, officers, employees or other individual service providers of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, except as required by a Parent Benefit Plan

60

in accordance with its terms as in effect as of the date of this Agreement; (C) establish, adopt, enter into, amend or terminate any Parent Benefit Plan or any other plan, policy, program, agreement or arrangement that would be a Parent Benefit Plan if in effect on the date hereof, except for (y) any such actions reasonably necessary to reduce or mitigate the imposition of the sanctions imposed under Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code, to the extent such actions do not have a material impact on the Parent and are discussed in good faith with the Company prior to implementation, or (z) as otherwise set forth on Section 5.2(b)(xiii) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule; (D) hire or promote, other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, or terminate the employment or service (other than for cause) of any employee or other individual service provider of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries with a total annualized compensation opportunity in excess of $120,000; or (E) take any action to accelerate the vesting or payment, or fund or in any way secure the payment, of compensation or benefits under any Parent Benefit Plan;

(xiv) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (A) change, make or rescind any material election relating to Taxes (including any election for any joint venture, partnership, limited liability company or other investment where Parent or one of its Subsidiaries has the authority to make such binding election in its discretion, but excluding any election that must be made periodically and is made consistent with past practice); (B) settle or compromise any material Legal Proceeding relating to Taxes; (C) file any material amended Tax Return or claim for a material Tax refund; (D) except to the extent otherwise required by applicable Legal Requirements, file any material Tax Return other than on a basis consistent with past practice; (E) consent to any extension or waiver of the limitation period applicable to any material claim or assessment in respect of material Taxes; (F) grant any power of attorney with respect to material Taxes; (G) enter into any material Tax allocation, sharing or indemnity agreement, any material Tax holiday agreement, or any material closing or other similar agreement with respect to Taxes; or (H) change any material method of accounting for Tax purposes;

(xv) except as required by GAAP, change the period by reference to which it is liable to pay Tax, or make any material changes in financial accounting methods, principles, or practices;

(xvi) take any action reasonably expected to result in Parent or any of its Subsidiaries: (A) becoming resident for Tax purposes in a jurisdiction other than the jurisdiction in which it is resident for Tax purposes on the date of this Agreement or (B) creating a taxable presence in a jurisdiction in which it does not, on the date of this Agreement, have a taxable presence (provided that paragraph (B) shall not apply to actions taken to commence operations under a contract to work which (1) are in the ordinary course of business, (2) are consistent with past practice and (3) do not, through an express or implied agency relationship, rise to a permanent establishment);

(xvii) fail to keep in full force, or find a substantially comparable replacement for, any material Parent Insurance Policy;

(xviii) enter into, amend, renew or extend any transaction, arrangement or Contract with any Parent Related Party;

61

(xix) except in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, enter into any leases, subleases, licenses or other occupancy agreements or modify, amend, terminate or assign, or waive or assign any material rights or claims under, any Parent Real Property Leases; provided, however, that any Contract entered into in compliance with the foregoing shall not (x), as a result of the consummation of the Transactions, give rise to a right of, or result in, termination, cancellation, or acceleration of any obligation or to a loss of a material benefit under, or result in the creation of any Encumbrance in or upon any of the properties or assets of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or the Company or any of its Subsidiaries under, or give rise to any increased, additional, accelerated, or guaranteed rights or entitlements under, any provision of such Contract; or (y) in any way purport to materially restrict the business activity of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or to materially limit the freedom of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries to engage in any line of business or to compete with any Person or in any geographic area;

(xx) enter into any new line of business outside of its existing business;

(xxi) take any action (or omit to take any action) if such action (or omission) would reasonably be expected to cause any of the conditions set forth in Article 6 to not be satisfied by the End Date; or

(xxii) authorize any of, or commit, resolve, or agree to take any of, the foregoing actions.

5.3 Access to Information.

(a) Each Party shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, afford to the Other Party and its Representatives, until the Effective Time, reasonable access, at reasonable times upon reasonable prior notice, to the officers, key employees, agents, properties, offices and other facilities of such Party and its Subsidiaries and to their books, records, Contracts and documents and shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, furnish as promptly as reasonably practicable to the Other Party and its Representatives such information concerning its and its Subsidiaries’ business, properties, Contracts, records and personnel as may be reasonably requested, from time to time, by or on behalf of the Other Party. Each Party and its Representatives shall conduct any such activities in such a manner as not to interfere unreasonably with the business or operations of the Other Party or its Subsidiaries or otherwise cause any unreasonable interference with the prompt and timely discharge by the employees of the Other Party and its Subsidiaries of their normal duties. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 5.3(a), neither Party shall be required to, or to cause any of its Subsidiaries to, grant access or furnish information to the Other Party or any of its Representatives to the extent that such information is subject to attorney-client privilege or the attorney work-product doctrine or that such access or the furnishing of such information is prohibited by applicable Legal Requirements (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the European General Data Protection Regulation (EU) 2016/679 and the Cayman Islands Data Protection Act (As Revised)) or an existing Contract or agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, each Party shall not have access to personnel records of the Other Party or any of its Subsidiaries relating to individual performance or evaluation records, medical histories or other information that in the Other Party’s good faith opinion the disclosure of which could subject the Other Party or any of its Subsidiaries to risk of liability.

62

Notwithstanding the foregoing, neither Party shall be permitted to conduct any sampling or analysis of any environmental media or building materials at any facility of the Other Party or its Subsidiaries without the prior written consent of the Other Party, which may be granted or withheld in the Other Party’s sole discretion. Each Party agrees that it will not, and will cause its Representatives not to, use any information obtained pursuant to this Section 5.3(a) for any purpose unrelated to the consummation of the Transactions.

(b) The Confidentiality Agreement shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement and shall apply to all information furnished thereunder or hereunder.

5.4 Notification.

. The Company shall give notice to Parent as promptly as reasonably practicable upon becoming aware of any condition, event or circumstance that would reasonably be expected to result in any of the conditions in Section 6.2(a) or 6.2(b) not being met, and Parent shall give notice to the Company as promptly as reasonably practicable upon becoming aware of any condition, event or circumstance that would reasonably be expected to result in any of the conditions in Section 6.3(a) or 6.3(b) not being met; provided, however, that no such notification shall affect the representations, warranties, covenants or agreements of the Parties or the conditions to the obligations of the Parties under this Agreement.

5.5 No Solicitation by the Company.

(a) Except as expressly permitted in this Section 5.5, the Company shall not, and shall cause its Subsidiaries and its and their respective officers, directors, employees, investment bankers, attorneys, accountants, financial advisors, affiliates, agents and other representatives (the “Agents”) not to, directly or indirectly, (i) initiate, solicit, knowingly encourage or knowingly facilitate (including by way of furnishing non-public information), or take any other action designed to lead to, any inquiries or the making or submission of any proposal that constitutes, or would reasonably be expected to lead to, a Company Acquisition Proposal, (ii) participate or engage in discussions or negotiations with, or furnish any non-public information or data to, any Person that has made a Company Acquisition Proposal or any inquiry or proposal that would reasonably be expected to lead to a Company Acquisition Proposal, (iii) accept a Company Acquisition Proposal or enter into any agreement (other than an Acceptable Company Confidentiality Agreement in circumstances contemplated in this Section 5.5), including any letter of intent or agreement in principle, providing for or relating to a Company Acquisition Proposal, (iv) amend or grant any waiver, release or modification under, or fail to enforce, any standstill or similar agreement with respect to any class of equity securities of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or (v) resolve to do any of the foregoing. Without limiting the foregoing, it is agreed that any action taken by any of the Company’s Subsidiaries or by any Agents of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries that, if taken by the Company, would constitute a breach of this Section 5.5 shall constitute a breach of this Section 5.5 by the Company, regardless of (x) whether such Agent is authorized to take such action, (y) whether such Agent is purporting to act on behalf of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or otherwise, and (z) any contrary instruction given to such Agent by the Company or any of its other Agents pursuant to this Section 5.5 or otherwise. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Company and the Company Board, as applicable, may take any actions described in clause (ii) of this Section 5.5(a) with respect to a third-party if at any time prior to obtaining the Company Requisite Approval (A) the Company receives a written Company Acquisition Proposal from such third-party that the

63

Company Board believes in good faith is bona fide, (B) the Company Board determines in good faith, after consultation with its financial advisors and outside legal counsel, that such proposal constitutes, or would reasonably be expected to lead to, a Company Superior Proposal, and (C) the Company Board determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside counsel, that the failure to participate in such negotiations or discussions or to furnish such information or data to such third-party would be inconsistent with the Company Board’s fiduciary duties under applicable Legal Requirements, provided that (1) such Company Acquisition Proposal was received after the date of this Agreement, such Company Acquisition Proposal was not solicited in, or otherwise was not the result of a, violation of this Section 5.5 and such Company Acquisition Proposal has not been withdrawn, (2) the Company provides to Parent the notice required by Section 5.5(e) with respect to such Company Acquisition Proposal and (3) the Company shall not deliver any information to such third-party without entering into a customary confidentiality agreement with such third-party containing limitations on the use and disclosure of non-public information furnished to such third-party that are substantially similar to, and are no less favorable to the Company in the aggregate than, the terms of the Confidentiality Agreement; provided that such confidentiality agreement does not contain provisions that would prohibit the Company from providing any information to Parent in accordance with this Section 5.5 or otherwise prohibits the Company from complying with the provisions of this Section 5.5 (an “Acceptable Company Confidentiality Agreement”).

(b) Except as otherwise provided in Section 5.5(c) or Section 5.5(d), neither the Company Board nor any committee thereof shall directly or indirectly (i) (A) withhold, withdraw, modify, qualify or fail to make, or publicly propose to withhold, withdraw, modify, qualify or fail to make, in any manner adverse to Parent, the approval, recommendation or declaration of advisability by the Company Board or any such committee thereof of this Agreement, the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, or (B) recommend, adopt or approve, or propose publicly to recommend, adopt or approve, any Company Acquisition Proposal (any action described in this clause (i) being referred to as a “Company Adverse Recommendation Change”), (ii) approve or recommend, or publicly propose to approve or recommend, or allow the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to execute or enter into, any letter of intent, memorandum of understanding, agreement in principle, acquisition agreement, merger agreement, option agreement, joint venture agreement, partnership agreement or other agreement (A) constituting or related to, or that is intended to or could reasonably be expected to lead to, any Company Acquisition Proposal (other than an Acceptable Company Confidentiality Agreement permitted pursuant to Section 5.5(a)) or (B) requiring it to abandon, terminate or fail to consummate the Merger or any other transaction contemplated by this Agreement, or (iii) resolve, propose, agree or publicly announce an intention to do any of the foregoing. For the avoidance of doubt, a public statement that merely describes the Company’s receipt of a Company Acquisition Proposal and the operation of this Agreement with respect thereto shall not be deemed a Company Adverse Recommendation Change so long as the Company Board expressly reaffirms the Company Board Recommendation in such public statement.

(c) If the Company receives a Company Acquisition Proposal that was not solicited in, or otherwise was not the result of a, violation of Section 5.5(a), and that the Company Board believes in good faith is bona fide, and the Company Board (x) after consultation with its financial advisors and outside legal counsel, concludes that such Company Acquisition Proposal constitutes a Company Superior Proposal and (y) following consultation with outside legal

64

counsel, determines that the failure of the Company Board to make a Company Adverse Recommendation Change would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Legal Requirements, then the Company Board may at any time prior to obtaining the Company Requisite Approval, effect a Company Adverse Recommendation Change; provided, however, that the Company Board may not take such action pursuant to the foregoing unless and until:

(i) the Company has provided prior notice (which notice must state that the Company Board has made the determinations described in, and in accordance with, the foregoing clauses (x) and (y) of Section 5.5(c)) to Parent specifying in reasonable detail the reasons for such action (including a description of the material terms of such Company Superior Proposal, identifying the Person or group making such Company Superior Proposal and delivering to Parent a copy of the proposed definitive agreement providing for such Company Superior Proposal in the form to be entered into and any other relevant proposed transaction agreements) at least four Business Days in advance of its intention to make a Company Adverse Recommendation Change (the period inclusive of all such days, the “Company Notice Period”) (it being understood and agreed that any material amendment to the terms of a Company Superior Proposal shall require a new notice pursuant to this Section 5.5(c) and a new Company Notice Period, except that such new Company Notice Period in connection with any amendment shall be for three Business Days from the time Parent receives such notice (as opposed to four Business Days));

(ii) during the Company Notice Period, the Company has negotiated with Parent in good faith (to the extent Parent desires to negotiate) to make such adjustments to the terms and conditions of this Agreement as would obviate the need for the Company Board to make a Company Adverse Recommendation Change; and

(iii) at the end of the Company Notice Period, the Company Board again concludes in good faith, after consultation with its financial advisors and outside legal counsel, and taking into account any adjustment or modification to the terms and conditions of this Agreement proposed by Parent, that such Company Acquisition Proposal continues to constitute a Company Superior Proposal and that the failure of the Company Board to effect a Company Adverse Recommendation Change with respect to such Company Superior Proposal would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Legal Requirements.

(d) Other than in connection with a Company Acquisition Proposal (which shall be subject to Section 5.5(c) and shall not be subject to this Section 5.5(d)), nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit or restrict the Company Board from making a Company Adverse Recommendation Change at any time prior to obtaining the Company Requisite Approval in response to a Company Intervening Event to the extent that (i) the Company Board determines in good faith, after consultation with the Company’s outside legal counsel, that the failure of the Company Board to effect a Company Adverse Recommendation Change would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Legal Requirements, and (ii) (A) the Company provides Parent four Business Days’ notice of its intention to take such action, which notice shall specify the reasons therefor and describe the Company Intervening Event in reasonable detail, (B) after providing such notice and prior to making such Company Adverse Recommendation Change, the Company shall negotiate in good faith with Parent during such four Business Day period (to the extent that Parent desires to negotiate) to make such revisions to the terms of this Agreement as would obviate the need for the Company Board to make a Company Adverse Recommendation

65

Change, and (C) the Company Board shall have considered in good faith any changes to this Agreement offered in writing by Parent, and following such four Business Day period, shall have determined in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel and financial advisors, that the failure of the Company Board to effect a Company Adverse Recommendation Change with respect to such Company Intervening Event would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Legal Requirements. “Company Intervening Event” means a material development or change in circumstances with respect to the Company that occurs or arises after the date of this Agreement that was neither known to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their Agents as of the date of this Agreement nor reasonably foreseeable to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their Agents as of the date of this Agreement; provided, however, that in no event shall the receipt, existence or terms of a Company Acquisition Proposal or any matter relating thereto or of consequence thereof constitute a Company Intervening Event.

(e) The Company agrees that in addition to the obligations of the Company set forth in this Section 5.5, as promptly as practicable after receipt thereof (but in no event later than 24 hours after the Company’s receipt thereof), the Company shall advise Parent in writing of any request for information (other than a request for information in the ordinary course of business and unrelated to a Company Acquisition Proposal) or any Company Acquisition Proposal received from any Person, or any inquiry, discussions or negotiations with respect to any Company Acquisition Proposal, and the material terms and conditions of such request, Company Acquisition Proposal, inquiry, discussions or negotiations, and the Company shall promptly provide to Parent (i) copies of any written materials and draft agreements received by the Company in connection with any of the foregoing, (ii) the identity of the Person or group making any such request, Company Acquisition Proposal or inquiry or with whom any discussions or negotiations are taking place, (iii) a non-redacted copy of each Acceptable Company Confidentiality Agreement executed by the Company, and (iv) any non-public information concerning the Company or any of its Subsidiaries provided to any other Person or group in connection with any Company Acquisition Proposal which was not previously provided to Parent. The Company shall keep Parent promptly informed of the status of any Company Acquisition Proposal (including any changes to the material terms and conditions thereof). The Company agrees not to release any third-party from, or waive any provisions of, any confidentiality or standstill agreement to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party and will use its reasonable best efforts to enforce any such agreement at the request of or on behalf of Parent, including initiating and prosecuting litigation seeking appropriate equitable relief (where available) and, to the extent applicable, damages.

(f) The Company will and will cause its Subsidiaries and will instruct its and their respective Agents to, immediately cease and cause to be terminated any discussions or negotiations, if any, with any Person (other than Parent and its Agents) conducted on or prior to the date of this Agreement with respect to any Company Acquisition Proposal (which, for this purpose, need not have been an unsolicited proposal). Within one Business Day of the date of this Agreement the Company shall deliver a written notice to each third-party that has received non-public information regarding the Company within the six months prior to the date of this Agreement pursuant to a confidentiality agreement with the Company for purposes of evaluating any transaction that could be a Company Acquisition Proposal and for whom no similar notice has been delivered prior to the date of this Agreement requesting the prompt return or destruction of all non-public information concerning the Company and any of its Subsidiaries heretofore furnished to such third-party or its representatives. The Company will immediately terminate any physical and electronic data access related to any such potential Company Acquisition Proposal previously granted to such third-party or its representatives.

66

(g) For purposes of this Agreement, “Company Acquisition Proposal” shall mean any bona fide proposal, whether or not in writing, for the (i) direct or indirect acquisition or purchase of a business or assets that (in the aggregate) constitutes 20% or more of the net revenues, net income or the assets (based on the fair market value thereof) of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, (ii) direct or indirect acquisition or purchase of 20% or more of any class of or capital stock of or any partnership or other equity interest in, the Company or any of its Subsidiaries whose business (in the aggregate) constitutes 20% or more of the net revenues, net income or assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or (iii) merger, consolidation, restructuring, transfer of assets or other business combination, sale of shares of capital stock, partnership or other equity interest, tender offer, exchange offer, recapitalization, stock repurchase program or other similar transaction or series of transactions that if consummated would result in any Person or Persons beneficially owning 20% or more of any class of capital stock of, or any partnership or other equity interest in, the Company or any of its Subsidiaries whose business (in the aggregate) constitutes 20% or more of the net revenues, net income or assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, other than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The term “Company Superior Proposal” shall mean any bona fide written Company Acquisition Proposal made after the date hereof that was not solicited in, or otherwise was not the result of a, violation of this Section 5.5, made by a third-party to purchase all or substantially all of the assets or all of the outstanding equity securities of the Company pursuant to a tender offer, exchange offer or merger on terms which the Company Board determines in good faith to be superior to the Company and its members (in their capacity as members) as compared to the transactions contemplated hereby and to any alternative transaction or changes to the terms of this Agreement proposed by Parent pursuant to Section 5.5(c) (after consultation with its financial advisors, and taking into account all terms and conditions of the Company Acquisition Proposal and this Agreement, including the terms of any financing or financing contingencies and the likely timing of closing, and the Person making the proposal, and any changes to the terms of this Agreement offered by Parent in response to such Company Superior Proposal).

5.6 No Solicitation by Parent.

(a) Except as expressly permitted in this Section 5.6, Parent shall not, and shall cause its Subsidiaries and its and their respective Agents not to, directly or indirectly, (i) initiate, solicit, knowingly encourage or knowingly facilitate (including by way of furnishing non-public information), or take any other action designed to lead to, any inquiries or the making or submission of any proposal that constitutes, or would reasonably be expected to lead to, a Parent Acquisition Proposal, (ii) participate or engage in discussions or negotiations with, or furnish any non-public information or data to, any Person that has made a Parent Acquisition Proposal or any inquiry or proposal that would reasonably be expected to lead to a Parent Acquisition Proposal, (iii) accept a Parent Acquisition Proposal or enter into any agreement (other than an Acceptable Parent Confidentiality Agreement in circumstances contemplated in this Section 5.6), including any letter of intent or agreement in principle, providing for or relating to a Parent Acquisition Proposal, (iv) amend or grant any waiver, release or modification under, or fail to enforce, any standstill or similar agreement with respect to any class of equity securities of Parent or any of its

67

Subsidiaries, or (v) resolve to do any of the foregoing. Without limiting the foregoing, it is agreed that any action taken by any of Parent’s Subsidiaries or by any Agents of the Parent or any of its Subsidiaries that, if taken by Parent, would constitute a breach of this Section 5.6 shall constitute a breach of this Section 5.6 by Parent, regardless of (x) whether such Agent is authorized to take such action, (y) whether such Agent is purporting to act on behalf of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or otherwise, and (z) any contrary instruction given to such Agent by Parent or any of its other Agents pursuant to this Section 5.6 or otherwise. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, Parent and the Parent Board, as applicable, may take any actions described in clause (ii) of this Section 5.6(a) with respect to a third-party if at any time prior to obtaining the Parent Requisite Approval (A) Parent receives a written Parent Acquisition Proposal from such third-party that the Parent Board believes in good faith is bona fide, (B) the Parent Board determines in good faith, after consultation with its financial advisors and outside legal counsel, that such proposal constitutes, or would reasonably be expected to lead to, a Parent Superior Proposal, and (C) the Parent Board determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside counsel, that the failure to participate in such negotiations or discussions or to furnish such information or data to such third-party would be inconsistent with the Parent Board’s fiduciary duties under applicable Legal Requirements, provided that (1) such Parent Acquisition Proposal was received after the date of this Agreement, such Parent Acquisition Proposal was not solicited in, or otherwise was not the result of a, violation of this Section 5.6 and such Parent Acquisition Proposal has not been withdrawn, (2) Parent provides to the Company the notice required by Section (e) with respect to such Parent Acquisition Proposal and (3) Parent shall not deliver any information to such third-party without entering into a customary confidentiality agreement with such third-party containing limitations on the use and disclosure of non-public information furnished to such third-party that are substantially similar to, and are no less favorable to Parent in the aggregate than, the terms of the Confidentiality Agreement; provided that such confidentiality agreement does not contain provisions that would prohibit Parent from providing any information to the Company in accordance with this Section 5.6 or otherwise prohibits Parent from complying with the provisions of this Section 5.6 (an “Acceptable Parent Confidentiality Agreement”). Nothing contained in this Section 5.6 shall prohibit Parent or the Parent Board from taking and disclosing to Parent’s shareholders a position with respect to a Parent Acquisition Proposal pursuant to Rule 14d-9 and 14e-2(a) promulgated under the Exchange Act or from making any similar disclosure, in either case to the extent required by applicable Legal Requirements; provided, however, that any such disclosure (other than a “stop, look and listen” communication or similar communication of the type contemplated by Section 14d-9(f) under the Exchange Act) shall be deemed to be a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change unless the Parent Board expressly reaffirms the Parent Board Recommendation in such disclosure and expressly rejects any applicable Parent Acquisition Proposal.

(b) Except as otherwise provided in Section 5.6(c) or Section 5.6(d), neither the Parent Board nor any committee thereof shall directly or indirectly (i) (A) withhold, withdraw, modify, qualify or fail to make, or publicly propose to withhold, withdraw, modify, qualify or fail to make, in any manner adverse to the Company, the approval, recommendation or declaration of advisability by the Parent Board or any such committee thereof of this Agreement, the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, or (B) recommend, adopt or approve, or propose publicly to recommend, adopt or approve, any Parent Acquisition Proposal (any action described in this clause (i) being referred to as a “Parent Adverse Recommendation Change”), (ii) approve or recommend, or publicly propose to approve or recommend, or allow Parent or any of

68

its Subsidiaries to execute or enter into, any letter of intent, memorandum of understanding, agreement in principle, acquisition agreement, merger agreement, option agreement, joint venture agreement, partnership agreement or other agreement (A) constituting or related to, or that is intended to or could reasonably be expected to lead to, any Parent Acquisition Proposal (other than an Acceptable Parent Confidentiality Agreement permitted pursuant to Section 5.6(a)) or (B) requiring it to abandon, terminate or fail to consummate the Merger or any other transaction contemplated by this Agreement, or (iii) resolve, propose, agree or publicly announce an intention to do any of the foregoing. For the avoidance of doubt, a public statement that merely describes Parent’s receipt of a Parent Acquisition Proposal and the operation of this Agreement with respect thereto shall not be deemed a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change so long as the Parent Board expressly reaffirms the Parent Board Recommendation in such public statement.

(c) If Parent receives a Parent Acquisition Proposal that was not solicited in, or otherwise was not the result of a, violation of Section 5.6(a), and that the Parent Board believes in good faith is bona fide, and the Parent Board (x) after consultation with its financial advisors and outside legal counsel, concludes that such Parent Acquisition Proposal constitutes a Parent Superior Proposal and (y) following consultation with outside legal counsel, determines that the failure of the Parent Board to make a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Legal Requirements, then the Parent Board may at any time prior to obtaining the Parent Requisite Approval, effect a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change; provided, however, that the Parent Board may not take such action pursuant to the foregoing unless and until:

(i) Parent has provided prior notice (which notice must state that the Parent Board has made the determinations described in, and in accordance with, the foregoing clauses (x) and (y) of Section (c)) to the Company specifying in reasonable detail the reasons for such action (including a description of the material terms of such Parent Superior Proposal, identifying the Person or group making such Parent Superior Proposal and delivering to the Company a copy of the proposed definitive agreement providing for such Parent Superior Proposal in the form to be entered into and any other relevant proposed transaction agreements) at least four Business Days in advance of its intention to make a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change (the period inclusive of all such days, the “Parent Notice Period”) (it being understood and agreed that any material amendment to the terms of a Parent Superior Proposal shall require a new notice pursuant to this Section 5.6(c) and a new Parent Notice Period, except that such new Parent Notice Period in connection with any amendment shall be for three Business Days from the time the Company receives such notice (as opposed to four Business Days));

(ii) during the Parent Notice Period, Parent has negotiated with the Company in good faith (to the extent the Company desires to negotiate) to make such adjustments to the terms and conditions of this Agreement as would obviate the need for the Parent Board to make a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change; and

(iii) at the end of the Parent Notice Period, the Parent Board again concludes in good faith, after consultation with its financial advisors and outside legal counsel, and taking into account any adjustment or modification to the terms and conditions of this Agreement proposed by the Company, that such Parent Acquisition Proposal continues to constitute a Parent Superior Proposal and that the failure of the Parent Board to effect a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change with respect to such Parent Superior Proposal would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Legal Requirements.

69

(d) Other than in connection with a Parent Acquisition Proposal (which shall be subject to Section 5.6(c) and shall not be subject to this Section 5.6(d)), nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit or restrict the Parent Board from making a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change at any time prior to obtaining the Parent Requisite Approval in response to a Parent Intervening Event to the extent that (i) the Parent Board determines in good faith, after consultation with Parent’s outside legal counsel, that the failure of the Parent Board to effect a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Legal Requirements, and (ii) (A) Parent provides the Company four Business Days’ notice of its intention to take such action, which notice shall specify the reasons therefor, and describe the Parent Intervening Event in reasonable detail, (B) after providing such notice and prior to making such Parent Adverse Recommendation Change, Parent shall negotiate in good faith with the Company during such four Business Day period (to the extent that the Company desires to negotiate) to make such revisions to the terms of this Agreement as would obviate the need for the Parent Board to make a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change, and (C) the Parent Board shall have considered in good faith any changes to this Agreement offered in writing by the Company, and following such four Business Day period, shall have determined in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel and financial advisors, that the failure of the Parent Board to effect a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change with respect to such Parent Intervening Event would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Legal Requirements. “Parent Intervening Event” means a material development or change in circumstances with respect to Parent that occurs or arises after the date of this Agreement that was neither known to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their Agents as of the date of this Agreement nor reasonably foreseeable to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their Agents as of the date of this Agreement; provided, however, that in no event shall the receipt, existence or terms of a Parent Acquisition Proposal or any matter relating thereto or of consequence thereof constitute a Parent Intervening Event.

(e) Parent agrees that in addition to the obligations of Parent set forth in this Section 5.6, as promptly as practicable after receipt thereof (but in no event later than 24 hours after Parent’s receipt thereof), Parent shall advise the Company in writing of any request for information (other than a request for information in the ordinary course of business and unrelated to a Parent Acquisition Proposal) or any Parent Acquisition Proposal received from any Person, or any inquiry, discussions or negotiations with respect to any Parent Acquisition Proposal, and the material terms and conditions of such request, Parent Acquisition Proposal, inquiry, discussions or negotiations, and Parent shall promptly provide to the Company (i) copies of any written materials and draft agreements received by Parent in connection with any of the foregoing, (ii) the identity of the Person or group making any such request, Parent Acquisition Proposal or inquiry or with whom any discussions or negotiations are taking place, (iii) a non-redacted copy of each Acceptable Parent Confidentiality Agreement executed by Parent, and (iv) any non-public information concerning Parent or any of its Subsidiaries provided to any other Person or group in connection with any Parent Acquisition Proposal which was not previously provided to the Company. Parent shall keep the Company promptly informed of the status of any Parent Acquisition Proposal (including any changes to the material terms and conditions thereof). Parent agrees not to release any third-party from, or waive any provisions of, any confidentiality or standstill agreement to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is a party and will use its reasonable best efforts to enforce any such agreement at the request of or on behalf of the Company, including initiating and prosecuting litigation seeking appropriate equitable relief (where available) and, to the extent applicable, damages.

70

(f) Parent will and will cause its Subsidiaries and will instruct its and their respective Agents to, immediately cease and cause to be terminated any discussions or negotiations, if any, with any Person (other than the Company and its Agents) conducted on or prior to the date of this Agreement with respect to any Parent Acquisition Proposal (which, for this purpose, need not have been an unsolicited proposal). Within one Business Day of the date of this Agreement, Parent shall deliver a written notice to each third-party that has received non-public information regarding Parent within the six months prior to the date of this Agreement pursuant to a confidentiality agreement with Parent for purposes of evaluating any transaction that could be a Parent Acquisition Proposal and for whom no similar notice has been delivered prior to the date of this Agreement requesting the prompt return or destruction of all non-public information concerning Parent and any of its Subsidiaries heretofore furnished to such third-party or its representatives. Parent will immediately terminate any physical and electronic data access related to any such potential Parent Acquisition Proposal previously granted to such third-party or its representatives.

(g) For purposes of this Agreement, “Parent Acquisition Proposal” shall mean any bona fide proposal, whether or not in writing, for the (i) direct or indirect acquisition or purchase of a business or assets that (in the aggregate) constitutes 20% or more of the net revenues, net income or the assets (based on the fair market value thereof) of Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, (ii) direct or indirect acquisition or purchase of 20% or more of any class of or capital stock of or any partnership or other equity interest in, Parent or any of its Subsidiaries whose business (in the aggregate) constitutes 20% or more of the net revenues, net income or assets of Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or (iii) merger, consolidation, restructuring, transfer of assets or other business combination, sale of shares of capital stock, partnership or other equity interest, tender offer, exchange offer, recapitalization, stock repurchase program or other similar transaction or series of transactions that if consummated would result in any Person or Persons beneficially owning 20% or more of any class of capital stock of, or any partnership or other equity interest in, Parent or any of its Subsidiaries whose business (in the aggregate) constitutes 20% or more of the net revenues, net income or assets of Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, other than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The term “Parent Superior Proposal” shall mean any bona fide written Parent Acquisition Proposal made after the date hereof that was not solicited in, or otherwise was not the result of a, violation of this Section 5.6, made by a third-party to purchase all or substantially all of the assets or all of the outstanding equity securities of Parent pursuant to a tender offer, exchange offer or merger on terms which the Parent Board determines in good faith to be superior to Parent and its business taking into account its shareholders, employees and other relevant stakeholders as compared to the transactions contemplated hereby and to any alternative transaction or changes to the terms of this Agreement proposed by the Company pursuant to Section 5.6(c) (after consultation with its financial advisors, and taking into account the strategic rationale, all terms and conditions of the Parent Acquisition Proposal and this Agreement, including the terms of any financing or financing contingencies and the likely timing of closing, and the Person making the proposal, and any changes to the terms of this Agreement offered by the Company in response to such Parent Superior Proposal).

71

5.7 Registration Statement.

(a) Promptly following the date hereof, Parent and the Company shall cooperate in preparing, and Parent shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause to be filed with the SEC as promptly as practicable following the execution of this Agreement, a Registration Statement (in which a proxy statement (the “Proxy Statement”) relating to matters to be submitted to the holders of Parent Common Stock at the Parent Shareholder Meeting shall be included as a prospectus). Parent and the Company shall each use reasonable best efforts to cause the Registration Statement and the Proxy Statement to comply with the rules and regulations promulgated by the SEC and to respond promptly to any comments of the SEC or its staff. Parent and the Company shall each use its reasonable best efforts to cause the Registration Statement to become effective under the Securities Act as soon after such filing as reasonably practicable and Parent shall use reasonable best efforts to keep the Registration Statement effective as long as is necessary to consummate the Merger. Parent will advise the Company promptly after it receives any request by the SEC for amendment of the Proxy Statement or the Registration Statement or comments thereon and responses thereto or any request by the SEC for additional information and Parent and the Company shall jointly prepare any response to such comments or requests, and Parent agrees to permit the Company (to the extent practicable), and its counsel, to participate in all meetings and conferences with the SEC. Parent shall use reasonable best efforts to cause all documents that it is responsible for filing with the SEC in connection with the Transactions to comply as to form and substance in all material respects with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act. Notwithstanding the foregoing, prior to filing the Registration Statement (or any amendment or supplement thereto) or mailing the Proxy Statement (or any amendment or supplement thereto) or responding to any comments of the SEC with respect thereto, Parent will (A) provide the Company with a reasonable opportunity to review and comment on such document or response (including the proposed final version of such document or response), (B) include in such document or response all comments reasonably and promptly proposed by the Company and (C) not file or mail such document or respond to the SEC prior to receiving the approval of the Company, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.

(b) Parent shall make all necessary filings with respect to the Merger and the Transactions under the Securities Act and the Exchange Act and applicable Blue Sky Laws and the rules and regulations thereunder. Parent will advise the Company, promptly after it receives notice thereof, of the time when the Registration Statement has become effective or any supplement or amendment has been filed, the issuance of any stop order or the suspension of the qualification of the Parent Common Stock issuable in connection with the Merger for offering or sale in any jurisdiction. Parent will use reasonable best efforts to have any such stop order or suspension lifted, reversed or otherwise terminated.

(c) If at any time prior to the Effective Time, Parent or the Company should determine that any information relating to Parent or the Company, or any of their respective Affiliates, officers or directors, should be set forth in an amendment or supplement to the Registration Statement or the Proxy Statement so that such documents would not include any

72

misstatement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, the Party which discovers such information shall promptly notify the Other Party and an appropriate amendment or supplement describing such information shall be promptly filed by Parent with the SEC and, to the extent required by applicable Legal Requirements, disseminated to the shareholders of Parent.

(d) The Parties acknowledge and agree that, as of the date of its effectiveness, the Registration Statement shall publicly disclose all confidential information that constitutes material non-public information within the meaning of the United States federal securities laws of or pertaining to the Transactions or of or pertaining to Parent, Merger Sub or their respective Affiliates that was shared with or made available by or at the direction or with the consent of Parent to the Company or its members or Representatives in connection with the Transactions.

5.8 Cooperation; Regulatory Approvals.

(a) Except to the extent that the Parties’ obligations are specifically set forth elsewhere in this Article 5, the Parties shall cooperate fully with each other and shall use reasonable best efforts to cause the Transactions to be consummated as promptly as reasonably practicable (including by using reasonable best efforts to cause the conditions to closing set forth in Article 6 to be satisfied). Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Parties (i) shall, subject to Section 5.8(b), make all filings (if any) and give all notices (if any) that are required to be made by such Party with any Governmental Body in connection with the Transactions, and shall submit as promptly as reasonably practicable any additional information requested in connection with such filings and notices, (ii) shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain each Consent (if any) required to be obtained (pursuant to any applicable Legal Requirement or Contract, or otherwise) by such Party in connection with the Transactions, and (iii) shall use commercially reasonable efforts to oppose or to lift, as the case may be, any restraint, injunction, or other legal bar to the Transactions. The Company shall as promptly as reasonably practicable deliver to Parent a copy of each such filing made, each such notice given, and each such Consent obtained, by the Company (other than such filings, notices and Consents related to Antitrust Laws, the obligations with respect to which are set forth in Section 5.8(b)), and Parent shall as promptly as reasonably practicable deliver to the Company a copy of each such filing made, each such notice given, and each such Consent obtained, by Parent (other than such filings, notices and Consents related to Antitrust Laws, the obligations with respect to which are set forth in Section 5.8(b)); provided, however, that the Parties shall be permitted to redact confidential or competitively sensitive information, including information relating to the valuation of the Transaction.

(b) Without limiting the generality of Section 5.8(a), the Company and Parent shall, as promptly as reasonably practicable after the date of this Agreement, and with respect to the HSR Act, in no event later than ten (10) Business Days after the date of this Agreement, prepare and file all filings (if any) and give all notices (if any) that, as mutually agreed by Parent and the Company, are required to be made by such Party with any Governmental Body in connection with the Transactions, including the filings set forth on Section 6.1(c) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule. Without limiting the foregoing, the Company and Parent shall take all such further action as may be reasonably necessary to resolve such objections, if any, as the United States Federal Trade Commission, the Antitrust Division of the United States Department of Justice, state antitrust enforcement authorities or competition authorities of any other nation or other

73

jurisdiction, or any other Person, may assert under any Legal Requirement with respect to the Transactions, and to avoid or eliminate, and minimize the impact of, each and every impediment under any Legal Requirement that may be asserted by any Governmental Body with respect to the Merger, in each case so as to enable the Closing to occur as promptly as reasonably practicable (and in any event no later than the End Date); provided further, that Parent or the Company, as applicable, may take any reasonable action to resist or reduce the scope of any action that has been proposed by any such Governmental Body so long as it does not delay the consummation of the Transactions to a date later than the End Date. The Company and Parent shall respond as promptly as reasonably practicable to any inquiries or requests received from any Governmental Body in connection with antitrust or related matters. Each of the Company and Parent shall (i) give the Other Party notice as promptly as reasonably practicable of the commencement or threat of commencement of any Legal Proceeding by or before any Governmental Body with respect to the Transactions, (ii) keep the Other Party informed as to the status of any such Legal Proceeding or threat, and (iii) as promptly as reasonably practicable inform the Other Party of any material communication concerning Antitrust Laws to or from any Governmental Body regarding the Transactions (provided, however, that the Parties shall be permitted to redact any communication to the extent such communication contains confidential or competitively sensitive information, including information relating to the valuation of the Transactions). Except as may be prohibited by any Governmental Body or by any Legal Requirement, the Company and Parent will consult and cooperate with one another, and will consider in good faith the views of one another, in connection with any analysis, appearance, presentation, memorandum, brief, argument, opinion, or proposal made or submitted in connection with any Legal Proceeding under or relating to the HSR Act or any other Antitrust Law. Except as may be prohibited by any Governmental Body or by any Legal Requirement, in connection with any Legal Proceeding under or relating to the HSR Act, each of the Parent and the Company will permit authorized Representatives of the other Party to be present at each meeting or conference relating to any such Legal Proceeding and to have access to and be consulted in connection with any document, opinion, or proposal made or submitted to any Governmental Body in connection with any such Legal Proceeding.

5.9 Disclosure. Parent and the Company shall consult with each other before issuing any press release, making any public statement or disclosure, or making any internal statement or announcement to the management or employee base of the Other Party, as applicable, with respect to the Transactions and neither shall take any of the foregoing actions without the prior approval of the other (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned, or delayed), except as may be required by applicable Legal Requirements or by obligations pursuant to any listing agreement with any national securities exchange, in which case the Party proposing to take such actions shall first, to the extent practicable, consult with the Other Party about, and allow the Other Party reasonable time to comment in advance on, such press release, announcement, disclosure or statement; provided, however, that no provision of this Agreement shall be deemed to restrict in any manner a Party’s ability to communicate with its employees and that neither Party shall be required by any provision of this Agreement to consult with or obtain any approval from any Other Party with respect to a public announcement or press release issued in connection with the receipt and existence of a Company Acquisition Proposal or a Parent Acquisition Proposal, as applicable, and matters related thereto or a Company Adverse Recommendation Change or Parent Adverse Recommendation Change, as applicable, other than as set forth in Section 5.5 or Section 5.6, as applicable.

74

5.10 Listing. Parent shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause the shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued in the Merger pursuant to this Agreement to be approved for listing (subject to official notice of issuance) on the NYSE prior to the Closing Date.

5.11 Takeover Laws and Provisions. The Parties acknowledge that certain Takeover Laws under the Companies Act will apply to the Transactions. The Parties shall not take any action that would cause the Transactions to be subject to requirements imposed by any other Takeover Laws. For any Takeover Laws that are or may become applicable to the Transactions, each of Parent and the Company and their respective board of directors shall grant such approvals and take such actions as are necessary so that the Transactions may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated by this Agreement and otherwise act to eliminate or minimize the effects of such Takeover Law on the Transactions.

5.12 Parent Shareholder Approval; Company Member Approval.

(a) Parent shall take all action necessary in accordance with applicable Legal Requirements and the Organizational Documents of Parent to duly give notice of, convene and hold the Parent Shareholder Meeting for the purpose of obtaining the Parent Requisite Approval, with such Parent Shareholder Meeting to be held as promptly as reasonably practicable following the Registration Statement being declared effective by the SEC. Except as permitted by Section 5.6(c) or 5.6(d), the Parent Board shall recommend that the shareholders of Parent approve and adopt this Agreement, the Parent Amended Articles, the Parent Reverse Stock Split, the Parent Board Changes and the Transactions, including the Parent Stock Issuance, and the Parent Board shall solicit from shareholders of Parent proxies in favor of such matters, and the Proxy Statement shall include the Parent Board Recommendation. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, Parent (i) shall be required to cancel and reconvene the Parent Shareholder Meeting (A) to the extent necessary to ensure that any legally required supplement or amendment to the Proxy Statement is provided to Parent’s shareholders or (B) if, as of the time for which the Parent Shareholder Meeting is scheduled, there are insufficient shares of Parent Common Stock represented (either in person or by proxy) to constitute a quorum necessary to conduct business at such Parent Shareholder Meeting and (ii) may cancel and reconvene the Parent Shareholder Meeting if, as of the time for which the Parent Shareholder Meeting is scheduled, there are insufficient shares of Parent Common Stock represented (either in person or by proxy) to obtain the Parent Requisite Approval; provided, however, that unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties, the Parent Shareholder Meeting shall not be cancelled and reconvened on a date that is more than 15 Business Days after the date for which the meeting was previously scheduled (it being understood that such Parent Shareholder Meeting shall be cancelled and reconvened every time the circumstances described in the foregoing clauses (i)(A) and (i)(B) exist, and such Parent Shareholder Meeting may be cancelled and reconvened every time the circumstances described in the foregoing clause (ii) exist); and provided further that the Parent Shareholder Meeting shall not be cancelled and reconvened on a date on or after three Business Days prior to the End Date. Once Parent has established a record date for the Parent Shareholder Meeting, Parent shall not change such record date or establish a different record date for the Parent Shareholder Meeting without the prior written consent of the Company (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), unless required to do so by applicable Legal Requirements or its Organizational Documents or in connection with a cancellation and reconvening permitted hereunder.

75

(b) Within one Business Day following the date that the Registration Statement is declared effective by the SEC, the Company shall cause, pursuant to the Company Shareholders Agreement, written notice to be provided to each Dragged Holder of the effectiveness of such Registration Statement and of the obligation of each such Dragged Holder to return an executed version of the Company Written Consent by the fifth Business Day following the date of such notice. The Company shall use its reasonable best efforts to obtain the Company Written Consent from all holders of outstanding Company Ordinary Shares, including by facilitating the Company Board’s exercise of the irrevocable proxy set forth in the Company Shareholders Agreement and facilitating the exercise by the Company Designated Members of their right to require specific performance of the terms of the Company Shareholders Agreement. In the event the Company Written Consent is not obtained from all holders of outstanding Company Ordinary Shares within ten Business Days following the Registration Statement being declared effective by the SEC, the Company shall take all action necessary in accordance with applicable Legal Requirements, the Organizational Documents of the Company and the Company Shareholders Agreement to duly give notice of, convene and hold a general meeting of the Company’s members to approve the Transactions (such meeting, if applicable, the “Company Member Meeting”) for the purpose of obtaining the Company Requisite Approval and exercising the Drag-Along Rights of the Drag-Along Sellers in accordance with Article 3 and Section 9.02 of the Company Shareholders Agreement, with such Company Member Meeting to be held as promptly as reasonably practicable following (and in any event within 20 Business Days of) the Registration Statement being declared effective by the SEC. The Company shall timely send copies of all required information and documentation to the members of the Company in connection with the Company Member Meeting in accordance with the Companies Act. Except as permitted by Section 5.5(c) or 5.5(d) of this Agreement, the Company Board shall recommend that the members of the Company approve and adopt this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions, and such information and documentation shall include the Company Board Recommendation. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Company (i) shall be required to adjourn or postpone the Company Member Meeting (A) to the extent necessary to ensure that any legally required information is provided to the holders of outstanding Company Ordinary Shares or (B) if, as of the time for which the Company Member Meeting is scheduled, there are insufficient shares of Company Ordinary Shares represented (either in person or by proxy) to constitute a quorum necessary to conduct business at such Company Member Meeting and (ii) may adjourn or postpone the Company Member Meeting if, as of the time for which the Company Member Meeting is scheduled, there are insufficient shares of Company Ordinary Shares represented (either in person or by proxy) to obtain the Company Requisite Approval; provided, however, that unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties, the Company Member Meeting shall not be adjourned or postponed to a date that is more than 15 Business Days after the date for which the meeting was previously scheduled (it being understood that such Company Member Meeting shall be adjourned or postponed every time the circumstances described in the foregoing clauses (i)(A) and (i)(B) exist, and such Company Member Meeting may be adjourned or postponed every time the circumstances described in the foregoing clause (ii) exist); and provided further that the Company Member Meeting shall not be adjourned or postponed to a date on or after three Business Days prior to the End Date. Once the Company has established a record date for the Company Member Meeting,

76

the Company shall not change such record date or establish a different record date for the Company Member Meeting without the prior written consent of Parent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), unless required to do so by applicable Legal Requirements or its Organizational Documents or in connection with a postponement or adjournment permitted hereunder.

(c) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, unless this Agreement shall have been terminated pursuant to Article 7, each of Parent and the Company agrees that its obligations to call, give notice of, convene and hold the Parent Shareholder Meeting and the Company Member Meeting or to seek to obtain the Company Written Consent, as applicable, pursuant to this Section 5.12 shall not be affected by the making of a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change or a Company Adverse Recommendation Change, as applicable, and its obligations pursuant to this Section 5.12 shall not be affected by the commencement, announcement, disclosure, or communication to the Company or Parent, as applicable, of any Company Acquisition Proposal or Parent Acquisition Proposal or other proposal (including a Company Superior Proposal or Parent Superior Proposal) or the occurrence or disclosure of any Company Intervening Event or Parent Intervening Event.

5.13 Entity Formation and Contribution. No later than three Business Days before the anticipated Closing Date, the Company shall (i) form a new exempted company limited by shares incorporated under the Companies Act as a direct, wholly-owned Subsidiary of the Company and (ii) make an initial classification election to treat such exempted company as an entity disregarded as separate from the Company for U.S. federal (and applicable state and local) income Tax purposes. Prior to the Closing, the Company shall contribute to such newly formed and exempted company, for no consideration, all of the Company’s equity interests in any direct, wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company (other than equity interests of such exempted company).

5.14 Tax Matters.

(a) Tax Treatment.

(i) Each of the Parties intends that the Merger qualifies as a “reorganization” within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, and each Party shall, and shall cause its respective Subsidiaries to, use reasonable best efforts to cause the Merger to so qualify and shall prepare and file all of its Tax Returns consistent with the Intended Tax Treatment and, unless required to do so pursuant to a “determination” within the meaning of Section 1313(a) of the Code, take no position inconsistent with (whether in Tax Returns, Tax proceedings, or otherwise) the Intended Tax Treatment.

(ii) Parent and the Company hereby adopt this Agreement as a “plan of reorganization” within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Sections 1.368-2(g) and 1.368-3(a). Neither Parent nor the Company shall take or cause to be taken any action which action could reasonably be expected to prevent or impede the Merger from qualifying for the Intended Tax Treatment.

77

(b) Tax Matters Cooperation. Each of the Parties shall (and shall cause their respective Affiliates to) cooperate fully, as and to the extent reasonably requested by another Party, in connection with the filing of relevant Tax Returns and any Tax proceeding. Such cooperation shall include the retention and (upon the Other Party’s request) the provision (with the right to make copies) of records and information reasonably relevant to any Tax proceeding or audit, making employees available on a mutually convenient basis to provide additional information and explanation of any material provided hereunder.

(c) Transfer Taxes. Parent shall be responsible for and shall pay all U.S. state, U.S. local and all non-U.S. excise, sales, use, value-added, and transfer Taxes (including real property transfer, stamp, documentary, filing, recordation and other similar Taxes) payable as a result of or in connection with the execution of this Agreement, the Merger and the issuance of Parent Common Stock pursuant to this Agreement (together, “Transfer Taxes”), if any. Parent shall, at its own expense, file all necessary Tax Returns and other documentation with respect to all such Transfer Taxes. The Parties shall cooperate in good faith to minimize, to the extent permissible under applicable Legal Requirements, the amount of any such Transfer Taxes.

5.15 Employee Benefits.

(a) Following the Effective Time, and for at least 12 months thereafter (the “Continuation Period”), Parent shall provide or cause to be provided to those individuals employed by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (including the Surviving Company) immediately after the Effective Time (each, a “Continuing Employee”) with annual base salaries or wage levels, as applicable, target annual cash incentive opportunities, and other employee benefits (excluding any equity-based incentives, change in control bonuses, and defined benefit retirement plan benefits) that, in the aggregate, are substantially comparable to those provided to the Continuing Employees immediately prior to the Closing Date but in each case, giving effect to any scheduled restoration of previously reduced compensation; provided, however, that nothing in this Section 5.15 or elsewhere in this Agreement shall limit the right of Parent or the Surviving Company to (x) amend or terminate the employment of any individual or to amend or terminate any employee benefit plan, program, or arrangement, (y) make such adjustments that are determined by Parent or Surviving Company in good faith to be appropriate in order to create uniform compensation practices for Continuing Employees across all organizations of Parent and its Subsidiaries (including the Surviving Company), or (z) integrate employee benefit plans, programs, or arrangements. Nothing in this paragraph shall be interpreted to require Parent or the Surviving Company to provide for the participation of any Continuing Employee in any Parent Benefit Plan or Company Benefit Plan, as applicable. This Section 5.15 is not intended, and shall not be deemed, to confer any rights or remedies upon any Person other than the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns, to create any agreement of employment with any Person or otherwise to create any third-party beneficiary hereunder, or to be interpreted as an amendment to any plan of Parent, the Surviving Company, or any affiliate of Parent. Furthermore, nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to create a right in any Continuing Employee to employment with Parent, the Surviving Company, or any other Subsidiary of Parent and, subject to any agreement between a Continuing Employee and Parent, the Surviving Company or any other Subsidiary of Parent, the employment of each Continuing Employee shall be “at will” employment to the extent permitted by applicable Legal Requirements.

78

(b) As of the Closing Date, Parent shall provide, or shall cause to be provided, to each Continuing Employee under each employee benefit plan, program and arrangement established or maintained by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (including the Surviving Company) in which Continuing Employees may be eligible to participate after the Closing Date (the “Post-Closing Plans”), credit for full or partial years of service with Parent, the Company or any Affiliates (including any predecessors) performed at any time prior to the Closing Date to the extent such service was taken into account under the analogous Company Benefit Plan or Parent Benefit Plan immediately prior to the Closing Date; provided, however, that no such prior service shall be taken into account to the extent it would result in the duplication of benefits to any Continuing Employee.

(c) For purposes of each Post-Closing Plan providing medical, dental, prescription drug and/or vision benefits to any Continuing Employee, Parent shall use or shall cause to be used, commercially reasonable efforts to cause all pre-existing condition exclusions, actively-at-work requirements, and waiting periods of such Post-Closing Plan to be waived for such Continuing Employee and his or her covered dependents, to the extent any such exclusions or requirements were waived or were inapplicable under the analogous benefit plan immediately prior to the Closing Date, and to the extent consistent with the governing terms of the Post-Closing Plan. Parent shall use, or shall cause to be used, commercially reasonable efforts to cause any Post-Closing Plan to provide each Continuing Employee with credit for any co-payments and deductibles paid by such Continuing Employee and his or her covered dependents prior to the Closing Date and in the same plan year as the plan year in which the Closing Date occurs for purposes of satisfying any applicable deductible, coinsurance, or maximum out-of-pocket requirements under the analogous Post-Closing Plan for its plan year in which the Closing Date occurs, to the extent consistent with the governing terms of the Post-Closing Plan.

(d) Parent shall honor all severance plans and policies, which, for sake of clarity, include plans and policies that provide for post-termination payments, covering the Continuing Employees in effect as of immediately prior to the Closing in accordance with the terms and conditions as in effect on the date hereof; provided, however, that notwithstanding anything to the contrary therein, during the Continuation Period, Parent shall not amend any such plan or policy in any manner that materially reduces participants’ rights or benefits under such plan or policy or terminate any such plan or policy. For the sake of clarity, the foregoing proviso shall not in any way limit the rights of any participants in any Parent severance plan or policy as in effect as of the date hereof.

5.16 Indemnification of Officers and Directors.

(a) From the Effective Time and until the six year anniversary of the Effective Time (the “Tail Period”), Parent and the Surviving Company shall indemnify and hold harmless, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Legal Requirements, each present and former director and officer of Parent, the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries and each natural person who served as a director, officer, member, trustee or fiduciary of another Person if such service was at the request of Parent, the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries (collectively, and together with such Person’s heirs, executors or administrators, the “Indemnified Persons”), against any costs or expenses, including attorneys’ fees (including the advancement of such costs and expenses), judgments, fines, losses, claims, damages, liabilities or settlements incurred in connection with any Legal Proceeding arising out of or related to such Indemnified Persons’ service as a director or officer of Parent, the Company or their respective Subsidiaries or services

79

performed by such natural persons at the request of Parent, the Company or their respective Subsidiaries at or prior to the Effective Time, whether asserted or claimed prior to, at or after the Effective Time, including actions to enforce this provision or any other indemnification or advancement right of any Indemnified Person.

(b) All rights to indemnification, advancement or expenses and exculpation from liabilities for acts or omissions under Parent’s and the Company’s Organizational Documents or indemnification Contracts or undertakings existing in favor of the Indemnified Persons, as applicable, shall survive the Merger and shall be observed by Parent and the Surviving Company without any further action (and Parent shall fully guarantee the performance and payment thereof by the Surviving Company). Without limiting the foregoing, Parent, from and after the Effective Time, shall cause, unless otherwise required by applicable Legal Requirements, the Organizational Documents of Parent and the Surviving Company to contain provisions no less favorable to the Indemnified Persons with respect to limitation of liabilities of directors and officers and indemnification than are set forth as of the date of this Agreement in the Organizational Documents of Parent and the Company, as applicable, which provisions shall not be amended, repealed or otherwise modified in a manner that would adversely affect the rights thereunder of the Indemnified Persons.

(c) Parent shall purchase tail policies to the current directors’ and officers’ liability insurance maintained on the date of this Agreement by Parent and the Company, as applicable, which tail policies (i) shall be from one or more insurance carriers with the same or better credit rating as Parent’s or the Company’s insurance carrier, as applicable, with respect to directors’ and officers’ liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance, (ii) shall be effective from the Effective Time through and including the date six years after the Closing Date with respect to claims arising from facts or events that existed or occurred prior to or at the Effective Time, with terms, conditions, retentions and limits of liability that are at least as favorable to the insureds as Parent’s or the Company’s existing director and officer policies, as applicable, with respect to claims arising from facts, events, acts or omissions that occurred on or prior to the Effective Time, and (iii) with respect to the policy obtained for the Company’s directors and officers, shall be reasonably acceptable to the Company. If Parent for any reason fails to obtain such tail insurance policies as of the Effective Time, Parent shall (i) continue to maintain in effect for the Tail Period the directors’ and officers’ liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance maintained as of the date of this Agreement, or (ii) purchase comparable directors’ and officers’ liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance for the Tail Period, in each case with terms, conditions, retentions and limits of liability that are at least as favorable as those provided in Parent’s or the Company’s existing director and officer policies, as applicable; provided that in connection with such insurance policies, Parent shall not pay in respect of any one policy year annual premiums in excess of 400% of the current annual premiums paid by Parent and the Company, as applicable, set forth in Section 5.16(c) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule and Section 5.16(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, respectively, but in such case Parent shall purchase the maximum amount of coverage that can be obtained for 400% of the current annual premiums paid by Parent and the Company, as applicable.

80

(d) Prior to or in connection with the Closing, the Company may purchase, subject to Parent’s consent (which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), “go-forward” directors’ and officers’ insurance to cover the post-Closing directors and officers of Parent. From and after the date of this Agreement, Parent and the Company shall cooperate in good faith with respect to any efforts to obtain such “go-forward” directors’ and officers’ insurance, and the Company shall include Parent in all communications with an insurance broker mutually selected by Parent and the Company and any underwriters regarding the placement of such “go-forward” directors’ and officers’ insurance.

(e) If Parent or the Surviving Company or any of its respective successors or assigns (i) shall consolidate with or merge into any other Person and shall not be the continuing or surviving Person of such consolidation or merger or (ii) shall transfer all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any Person then, and in each such case, proper provisions shall be made so that the successors and assigns of Parent or the Surviving Company, respectively, shall assume all of the obligations set forth in this Section 5.16. Nothing in this Agreement is intended to, shall be construed to or shall release, waive or impair any rights to directors’ and officers’ insurance claims under any policy that is or has been in existence with respect to Parent, the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries or their respective officers, directors and employees, it being understood and agreed that the indemnification provided for in this Section 5.16 is not prior to, or in substation for, any claims under any such policies.

(f) This Section 5.16 shall survive the consummation of the Merger and continue in full force and effect and is intended to benefit, and shall be enforceable by, each Indemnified Person as a third-party beneficiary. The rights of the Indemnified Persons under this Section 5.16 are in addition to any rights such Indemnified Persons may have under the Organizational Documents of Parent, the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries, as applicable, or under any applicable Contracts or Legal Requirements.

5.17 Transaction Litigation. Each Party shall give the Other Party the opportunity to participate in the defense or settlement of any securityholder litigation against such Party and/or its directors relating to the Transactions, and no such settlement shall be agreed to without the prior written consent of the respective Other Party. Each Party shall cooperate, shall cause its respective Subsidiaries to cooperate and shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause their respective Representatives to cooperate, in the defense against such litigation.

5.18 Drag Right. The Company shall not take any action to interfere with, delay or frustrate the exercise of the Drag-Along Rights set forth in Article 3 of the Company Shareholders Agreement. The Company shall take all actions necessary to ensure that (a) the Drag-Along Notice (as defined in the Company Shareholders Agreement) is delivered to members of the Company in connection with the Transactions and includes a description reasonably acceptable to Parent of the Drag-Along Rights set forth in Article 3 of the Company Shareholders Agreement and (b) the Company Written Consent includes an option allowing members to vote to effect the Transactions as a Sale Transaction (as defined in the Company Shareholders Agreement) subject to the Drag-Along Rights under Article 3 of the Company Shareholders Agreement and grant their proxy to the Company to deliver any required notices on their behalf pursuant to such Sale Transaction. The Company shall take all actions reasonably requested by Parent to cause the Transactions to be consummated in accordance with the Drag-Along Rights provisions set forth in Article 3 of the Company Shareholders Agreement. The Company shall not permit any member of the Company to Transfer (as defined in the Company Shareholders Agreement) any Company Ordinary Shares except (x) in compliance with, and without any waiver of any requirement under, Section 8.03(c) of the Company Shareholder Agreement and (y) unless the transferee of such Company Ordinary Shares delivers to the Company a written acknowledgment pursuant to which such transferee agrees to be bound by the terms and conditions of the Drag-Along Notice as if originally received by such transferee.

81

5.19 Resignation of Directors and Officers. Parent and/or the Company shall obtain and deliver to the Other Party at or prior to the Effective Time, the resignation of each corporate director and officer of Parent and/or the Company and their respective Subsidiaries as agreed to by the Parties, effective as of the Effective Time (it being understood that such resignation shall not constitute a voluntary termination of employment with respect to any officer or director of Parent and/or the Company or their respective Subsidiaries).

ARTICLE 6

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

6.1 Conditions to Each Party’s Obligations. The respective obligation of each Party to effect the Merger and otherwise consummate the Transactions is subject to the satisfaction at or before the Closing, of each of the following conditions, any or all of which, to the extent permitted by applicable Legal Requirements, may be waived, in whole or in part, jointly by the Parties:

(a) Shareholder Approvals. The Parent Requisite Approval and the Company Requisite Approval shall have been obtained in accordance with applicable Legal Requirements and the Organizational Documents of Parent and the Company, as applicable.

(b) Listing. The shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued in the Merger pursuant to this Agreement shall have been approved for listing (subject to official notice of issuance) on the NYSE.

(c) Governmental Approvals. The requisite approval under the Antitrust Laws and other Legal Requirements set forth on Section 6.1(c) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule shall have occurred.

(d) No Restraints. No temporary restraining Order, preliminary or permanent injunction, or other Order of a Governmental Body prohibiting the consummation of the Merger shall be in effect, and no Legal Requirement shall be in effect that makes consummation of the Merger illegal or otherwise prohibits the consummation of the Merger.

(e) Registration Statement. The Registration Statement shall have been declared effective by the SEC under the Securities Act and shall not be the subject of any stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement and no Legal Proceedings seeking a stop order shall have been initiated or threatened.

82

6.2 Conditions of Parent Group Parties. The obligations of the Parent Group Parties to effect the Merger and otherwise consummate the Transactions are subject to the satisfaction, or waiver by Parent, at or before the Closing, of each of the following conditions:

(a) Accuracy of Representations. Each of the representations and warranties of the Company (i) set forth in Section 3.5(b) (Absence of Certain Changes and Events) shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement, and as of the Closing as though made on the Closing, (ii) set forth in Section 3.3(a) (Capitalization) shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement, and as of the Closing as though made on the Closing, except for any de minimis inaccuracies, (iii) set forth in Section 3.2(a) (Authority), Section 3.3 (Capitalization) (other than Section 3.3(a)) and Section 3.17 (Brokers) shall be true and correct (disregarding all qualifications or limitations as to “materiality,” “Company Material Adverse Effect” and words of similar import set forth therein) as of the date of this Agreement, and as of the Closing as though made on the Closing, in all material respects and (iv) set forth in this Agreement, other than those described in clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) above, shall be true and correct (disregarding all qualifications or limitations as to “materiality,” “Company Material Adverse Effect” and words of similar import set forth therein) as of the date of this Agreement, and as of the Closing as though made on the Closing, except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be so true and correct would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect; provided in each case that representations and warranties made as of a specific date shall be required to be so true and correct (subject to the qualifications set forth in this section) as of such date only.

(b) Performance of Covenants. Each of the covenants and obligations in this Agreement that the Company is required to comply with or perform at or prior to the Closing shall have been complied with or performed in all material respects.

(c) Certificate. The Company shall have provided Parent with a certificate from the chief executive officer of the Company, on behalf of the Company, certifying that the conditions set forth in Sections 6.2(a) and 6.2(b) have been satisfied.

(d) No Material Adverse Effect. There shall not have occurred after the date of this Agreement any circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence that has had or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

6.3 Conditions of the Company. The obligations of the Company to effect the Merger and otherwise consummate the Transactions are subject to the satisfaction, or waiver by the Company, at or before the Closing, of each of the following conditions:

(a) Accuracy of Representations. Each of the representations and warranties of the Parent Group Parties (i) set forth in Section 4.6(b) (Absence of Certain Changes and Events) shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement, and as of the Closing as though made on the Closing, (ii) set forth in Section 4.3(a) (Capitalization) shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement, and as of the Closing as though made on the Closing, except for any de minimis inaccuracies, (iii) set forth in Section 4.2(a) (Authority), Section 4.3 (Capitalization) (other than Section 4.3(a)) and Section 4.18 (Brokers) shall be true

83

and correct (disregarding all qualifications or limitations as to “materiality,” “Parent Material Adverse Effect” and words of similar import set forth therein) as of the date of this Agreement, and as of the Closing as though made on the Closing, in all material respects and (iv) set forth in this Agreement, other than those described in clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) above, shall be true and correct (disregarding all qualifications or limitations as to “materiality,” “Parent Material Adverse Effect” and words of similar import set forth therein) as of the date of this Agreement, and as of the Closing as though made on the Closing, except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be so true and correct would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Parent Material Adverse Effect; provided in each case that representations and warranties made as of a specific date shall be required to be so true and correct (subject to the qualifications set forth in this section) as of such date only.

(b) Performance of Covenants. Each of the covenants and obligations in this Agreement that Parent or Merger Sub, as applicable, is required to comply with or perform at or prior to the Closing shall have been complied with or performed in all material respects.

(c) Certificate. Parent shall have provided the Company with a certificate from the chief executive officer of Parent, on behalf of Parent, certifying that the conditions set forth in Sections 6.3(a) and 6.3(b) have been satisfied.

(d) No Material Adverse Effect. There shall not have occurred after the date of this Agreement any circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence that has had or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

6.4 Frustration of Closing Conditions. (a) No Party may rely, either as a basis for not consummating the Merger or terminating this Agreement and abandoning the Merger, on the failure of any condition set forth in this Article 6 to be satisfied if such failure was caused by such Party’s material breach of any material provision of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 7

TERMINATION

7.1 Termination. This Agreement may be terminated prior to the Effective Time:

(a) by mutual written consent of the Parties;

(b) by Parent or the Company if the Merger shall not have been consummated by 5:00 p.m. Houston, Texas time on October 31, 2021 (the “End Date”); provided that the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 7.1(b) shall not be available to a Party whose failure to perform any material obligation required to be performed by such Party has been a cause of, or results in, the failure of the Merger to be consummated by the End Date (it being understood that the Parent Group Parties shall be deemed a single party for purposes of the foregoing proviso); provided, further, that if as of the End Date, all of the conditions precedent to the Closing shall have been satisfied other than the condition set forth in Section 6.1(c) or Section 6.1(d) (and other than those conditions that by their terms are to be satisfied at the Closing or on the Closing Date), then the End Date shall automatically be extended to and deemed for all purposes hereunder to be January 31, 2022;

84

(c) by Parent or the Company if (i) a court or other Governmental Body of competent jurisdiction shall have issued a final and nonappealable Order, or shall have taken any other action, having the effect of permanently restraining, enjoining, or otherwise prohibiting the Merger or (ii) a Legal Requirement shall be in effect that permanently makes consummation of the Merger illegal or otherwise permanently prohibits the consummation of the Merger; or

(d) by Parent or the Company if in the event of a breach by the Other Party of any representation, warranty, covenant or other agreement contained in this Agreement which (i) would give rise to the failure of a condition set forth in Section 6.2(a) or 6.2(b) or 6.3(a) or 6.3(b), as applicable, if it was continuing as of the Closing Date and (ii) cannot be cured or has not been cured by the earlier of (A) three Business Days prior to the End Date and (B) thirty days after the giving of written notice to the breaching Party of such breach and the basis for such notice, and the date of the proposed termination (a “Terminable Breach”); provided, however, that the terminating Party is not then in Terminable Breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or other agreement contained in this Agreement.

(e) By the Company prior to, but not after, the time the Parent Requisite Approval is obtained, if:

(i) Parent, or the Parent Board (or committee thereof), as the case may be, shall have (A) entered into any agreement with respect to any Parent Acquisition Proposal other than the Merger or an Acceptable Parent Confidentiality Agreement as permitted by Section 5.6; (B) approved or recommended, or, in the case of a committee, proposed to the Parent Board to approve or recommend, any Parent Acquisition Proposal other than the Merger; or (C) resolved to do any of the foregoing; or

(ii) a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change shall have occurred or the Parent Board or any committee thereof shall have resolved to make a Parent Adverse Recommendation Change.

(f) By Parent prior to, but not after, the time the Company Requisite Approval is obtained, if:

(i) the Company, or the Company Board (or committee thereof), as the case may be, shall have (A) entered into any agreement with respect to any Company Acquisition Proposal other than the Merger or an Acceptable Company Confidentiality Agreement as permitted by Section 5.5; (B) approved or recommended, or, in the case of a committee, proposed to the Company Board to approve or recommend, any Company Acquisition Proposal other than the Merger; or (C) resolved to do any of the foregoing; or

(ii) a Company Adverse Recommendation Change shall have occurred or the Company Board or any committee thereof shall have resolved to make a Company Adverse Recommendation Change.

85

(g) By Parent or the Company if the Parent Requisite Approval is not obtained at the Parent Shareholder Meeting.

(h) By Parent or the Company if the Company Requisite Approval is not obtained by the time of the Parent Shareholder Meeting or, if applicable, the time of the Company Member Meeting.

Any termination pursuant to this Section 7.1 (other than pursuant to Section 7.1(a)) shall be effected by written notice from the terminating Party to the Other Party.

7.2 Effect of Termination.

(a) In the event of the termination of this Agreement as provided in Section 7.1, this Agreement shall be of no further force or effect; provided, however, that (i) this Section 7.2, Section 5.3(b) (Confidentiality), Section 7.3 (Expenses), and Article 8 (Miscellaneous Provisions) shall survive the termination of this Agreement and shall remain in full force and effect and (ii) the termination of this Agreement shall not relieve any Party from any liability for fraud or any Willful and Intentional Breach of any representation, warranty, covenant, or other provision contained in this Agreement, in which case the aggrieved Party shall be entitled to all rights and remedies available at law or in equity (including claims for damages based on loss of or diminution in economic value, including the value thereof based on appropriate multiples).

(b) (i) If this Agreement is terminated by the Company pursuant to Section 7.1(e), then Parent shall pay to the Company in immediately available funds a termination fee in an amount equal to the Parent Termination Fee and (ii) if this Agreement is terminated by Parent pursuant to Section 7.1(f), then the Company shall pay to Parent in immediately available funds a termination fee in an amount equal to the Company Termination Fee. Such payment of the Parent Termination Fee or the Company Termination Fee, as applicable, shall be made by wire transfer to an account designated by the Other Party within five Business Days after termination of this Agreement.

(c) In the event that (i) a Parent Acquisition Proposal (whether or not conditional) has been publicly proposed by any Person (other than the Company or any of its Affiliates) or a Parent Acquisition Proposal has otherwise become known to Parent’s directors or officers, or its shareholders generally, (ii) thereafter this Agreement is terminated by either Parent or the Company pursuant to Section 7.1(b) or 7.1(g), or by the Company pursuant to Section 7.1(d), and (iii) within 12 months after the termination of this Agreement, Parent enters into any definitive agreement providing for a Parent Acquisition Proposal, or a Parent Acquisition Proposal is consummated (which, in each case, need not be the same Parent Acquisition Proposal that was made, disclosed or communicated prior to termination hereof), then Parent shall pay the Company the Parent Termination Fee (less the amount of any Company Expenses previously paid to the Company pursuant to Section 7.2(e)) upon the first to occur of the events described in clause (iii) of this sentence; provided that, for purposes of this sentence, “Parent Acquisition Proposal” shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.6(g), except that the references to “20% or more” shall be deemed to be references to “50% or more”.

86

(d) In the event that (i) a Company Acquisition Proposal (whether or not conditional) has been publicly proposed by any Person (other than Parent or any of its Affiliates) or a Company Acquisition Proposal has otherwise become known to the Company’s directors or officers, or its members generally, (ii) thereafter this Agreement is terminated by either the Company or Parent pursuant to Section 7.1(b) or 7.1(h), or by Parent pursuant to Section 7.1(d), and (iii) within 12 months after the termination of this Agreement, the Company enters into any definitive agreement providing for a Company Acquisition Proposal, or a Company Acquisition Proposal is consummated (which, in each case, need not be the same Company Acquisition Proposal that was made, disclosed or communicated prior to termination hereof), then the Company shall pay Parent the Company Termination Fee (less the amount of any Parent Expenses, previously paid to Parent pursuant to Section 7.2(f)) upon the first to occur of the events described in clause (iii) of this sentence; provided that, for purposes of this sentence, “Company Acquisition Proposal” shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.5(g), except that the references to “20% or more” shall be deemed to be references to “50% or more”.

(e) If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 7.1(d) as a result of a Terminable Breach by Parent and the Parent Termination Fee is not otherwise payable pursuant to this Section 7.2 then Parent shall pay to the Company an amount in cash equal to the out-of-pocket costs, fees and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) incurred by the Company and any of its Affiliates in connection with this Agreement and the Transactions, subject to cap on such reimbursement of $5,500,000 (the “Company Expenses”) in immediately available funds within three Business Days following termination in respect of the costs and expenses of the Company in connection with or related to the authorization, preparation, investigation, negotiation, execution and performance of this Agreement and the Transactions; provided, that the payment by Parent of the Company Expenses pursuant to this Section 7.2(e) shall not relieve Parent of any subsequent obligation to pay the Parent Termination Fee pursuant to Section 7.2(c) except to the extent indicated in such Section.

(f) If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 7.1(d) as a result of a Terminable Breach by the Company and the Company Termination Fee is not otherwise payable pursuant to this Section 7.2 then the Company shall pay to Parent an amount in cash equal to the out-of-pocket costs, fees and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) incurred by Parent and any of its Affiliates in connection with this Agreement and the Transactions, subject to cap on such reimbursement of $5,500,000 (the “Parent Expenses”) in immediately available funds within three Business Days following termination in respect of the costs and expenses of Parent in connection with or related to the authorization, preparation, investigation, negotiation, execution and performance of this Agreement and the Transactions; provided, that the payment by the Company of the Parent Expenses pursuant to this Section 7.2(f) shall not relieve the Company of any subsequent obligation to pay the Company Termination Fee pursuant to Section 7.2(d) except to the extent indicated in such Section.

(g) Each Party acknowledges that the agreements contained in this Section 7.2 are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and that, without these agreements, no Party would enter into this Agreement; accordingly, if a Party fails promptly to pay or cause to be paid the amounts due pursuant to this Section 7.2, and, in order to obtain such payment, the Other Party commences a suit that results in a judgment against such Party for the amounts set forth in this Section 7.2, such Party shall pay to the Other Party (as the case may be) its reasonable costs and expenses (including attorneys’ fees and expenses) in connection with such suit and any appeal relating thereto, together with interest on the amounts set forth in this Section 7.2 at the prime rate of Citibank, N.A. in effect on the date such payment was required to be made.

87

(h) In no event shall (i) the Company be entitled to receive under this Article 7 an aggregate amount equal to more than the Parent Termination Fee and (ii) Parent be entitled to receive under this Article 7 an aggregate amount equal to more than the Company Termination Fee. For clarity, if either Parent or the Company receives the Company Termination Fee or the Parent Termination Fee, respectively, then Parent or the Company will not be entitled to also receive a payment of the Parent Expenses or Company Expenses, as applicable. In no event shall the payment by Parent or the Company of the Parent Termination Fee or Company Expenses (with respect to Parent) or the Company Termination Fee or Parent Expenses (with respect to the Company) relieve such Party from any liability or damage resulting from fraud or a Willful and Intentional Breach of any of its covenants or agreements set forth in this Agreement.

7.3 Expenses. Except as set forth in this Section 7.3 or otherwise provided in Section 7.2, all fees and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the Transactions shall be paid by the Party incurring such expenses, whether or not the Merger is consummated; provided, however, that Parent shall pay 35% and the Company shall pay 65% of any filing fees incurred by Parent and the Company in connection with the filing by Parent and the Company of the pre-merger notification and report forms relating to the Merger under the HSR Act or any other Antitrust Laws.

ARTICLE 8

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

8.1 Amendment. This Agreement may be amended at any time prior to the Closing by the Parties (by action taken or authorized by their respective boards of directors, in the case of Parent, the Company and Merger Sub), provided, however, that (x) no amendment may be made which, by applicable Legal Requirement, requires further approval by the Company’s members without such approval and (y) no amendment may be made which, by applicable Legal Requirement, requires further approval by Parent’s shareholders without such approval. This Agreement may not be amended, except by an instrument in writing signed by or on behalf of each of the Parties.

8.2 Remedies Cumulative; Waiver.

(a) The rights and remedies of the Parties are cumulative and not alternative. Neither any failure nor any delay by any Party in exercising any right, power, or privilege under this Agreement or any of the documents referred to in this Agreement will operate as a waiver of such right, power, or privilege and no single or partial exercise of any such right, power, or privilege will preclude any other or further exercise of such right, power, or privilege or the exercise of any other right, power, or privilege. To the maximum extent permitted by applicable Legal Requirements, (i) no waiver that may be given by a Party will be applicable except in the specific instance for which it is given; and (ii) no notice to or demand on one Party will be deemed to be a waiver of any obligation of that Party or of the right of the Party giving such notice or demand to take further action without notice or demand as provided in this Agreement or the documents referred to in this Agreement.

88

(b) At any time prior to the Closing, Parent (with respect to the Company) and the Company (with respect to Parent and Merger Sub), may, to the extent legally allowed, (i) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of such Party, (ii) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties contained in this Agreement or any document delivered pursuant to this Agreement, and (iii) waive compliance with any covenants, obligations, or conditions contained in this Agreement. Any agreement on the part of a Party to any such extension or waiver, or any consent given under this Agreement, shall be valid only if set forth in a written instrument signed on behalf of such Party.

8.3 Survival. The representations and warranties of the Parties in this Agreement, or in any instrument delivered pursuant to this Agreement, shall terminate and be of no further force and effect as of the Closing. The covenants and agreements of the Parties in this Agreement shall survive the Effective Time to the extent such covenant or agreement by its terms contemplates performance after the Closing. The Confidentiality Agreement shall (i) survive the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms and (ii) terminate as of the Closing.

8.4 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including the schedules, exhibits, and amendments hereto, the A&R Tax Receivable Agreement, the Confidentiality Agreement, the Registration Rights Agreement, the Parent RRA Amendment, the Director Nomination Agreement, the voting and support agreements and that certain letter agreement of even date herewith and any other document or instrument referred to herein constitute the entire agreement among the Parties and supersede all other prior or contemporaneous agreements and understandings, both written and oral, among or between any of the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof.

8.5 Execution of Agreement; Counterparts; Electronic Signatures.

(a) The Agreement may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument and shall become effective when counterparts have been signed by each of the Parties and delivered to the Other Party; it being understood that all Parties need not sign the same counterpart.

(b) The exchange of signed copies of this Agreement or of any other document contemplated by this Agreement (including any amendment or any other change thereto) by any electronic means intended to preserve the original graphic and pictorial appearance of a document shall constitute effective execution and delivery of this Agreement as to the Parties and may be used in lieu of an original Agreement or other document for all purposes. Signatures of the Parties transmitted by any electronic means referenced in the preceding sentence shall be deemed to be original signatures for all purposes.

89

(c) Notwithstanding the E-SIGN Act or any other Legal Requirement relating to or enabling the creation, execution, delivery, or recordation of any contract or signature by electronic means, and notwithstanding any course of conduct engaged in by the Parties, no Party shall be deemed to have executed this Agreement or any other document contemplated by this Agreement (including any amendment or other change thereto) unless and until such Party shall have executed this Agreement or such document on paper by a handwritten original signature with current intention to authenticate this Agreement or such other contemplated document and an original of such signature has been exchanged by the Parties either by physical delivery or in the manner set forth in Section 8.5(b). “Originally signed” or “original signature” means or refers to a signature that has not been mechanically or electronically reproduced.

8.6 Governing Law. This Agreement and the agreements, instruments, and documents contemplated hereby, shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the Legal Requirements of the State of New York, without regard to any applicable principles of conflicts of law that might require the application of the Legal Requirements of any other jurisdiction, except to the extent that (a) any provisions of this Agreement which relate to the fiduciary duties of directors or officers which arise under the Legal Requirements of the Cayman Islands shall be governed by and in accordance with the Legal Requirements of the Cayman Islands; (b) any provisions of this Agreement which relate to the fiduciary duties of directors or officers which arise under the laws of the Netherlands shall be governed by and in accordance with the laws of the Netherlands and (c) the authorization, effectiveness or effect of the Merger is required by statute or public policy to be governed by the laws of the Cayman Islands, in which case the internal laws of the Cayman Islands shall govern and apply, but only as to such matters and to the limited extent necessary to comply with and cause the Merger to be effective under the laws of the Cayman Islands.

8.7 Exclusive Jurisdiction; Venue; WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. In any action or proceeding between any of the Parties arising out of or relating to this Agreement or any of the Transactions, each of the Parties: (a) irrevocably and unconditionally consents and submits to the exclusive jurisdiction and venue of the Supreme Court of the State of New York, County of New York or to the extent such court does not have subject matter jurisdiction, the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York, (b) agrees that all claims in respect of such action or proceeding shall be heard and determined exclusively in accordance with clause (a) of this Section 8.7, (c) waives any objection to laying venue in any such action or proceeding in such courts, (d) waives any objection that such courts are an inconvenient forum or do not have jurisdiction over any Party, and (e) agrees that service of process upon such Party in any such action or proceeding shall be effective if such process is given as a notice in accordance with Section 8.11 of this Agreement. EACH OF THE PARTIES IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL RIGHTS TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION OR PROCEEDING BETWEEN THE PARTIES ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT AND THE TRANSACTIONS.

8.8 Disclosure Schedules.

(a) The Company Disclosure Schedule and Parent Disclosure Schedule are arranged in sections corresponding to the Sections of this Agreement merely for convenience, and the disclosure of an item in one section of the Company Disclosure Schedule or Parent Disclosure Schedule, as applicable, as an exception to a particular representation or warranty shall be deemed adequately disclosed as an exception with respect to all other representations or warranties to the extent that the relevance of such item to such representations or warranties is reasonably apparent from such item, notwithstanding the presence or absence of an appropriate section of the Company Disclosure Schedule or Parent Disclosure Schedule with respect to such other representations or warranties or an appropriate cross reference thereto.

90

(b) The inclusion of any information in the Company Disclosure Schedule or the Parent Disclosure Schedule, as the case may be, shall not be deemed an admission or acknowledgment, in and of itself and solely by virtue of the inclusion of such information in the Company Disclosure Schedule or the Parent Disclosure Schedule, that such information is required to be listed in the Company Disclosure Schedule or the Parent Disclosure Schedule or that such items are material to the Company or Parent, as the case may be. No disclosure in the Company Disclosure Schedule or Parent Disclosure Schedule relating to any possible or alleged breach or violation of Legal Requirements or Contract shall be construed as an admission or indication that any such breach or violation exists or has actually occurred, or as an admission against any interest of any Party or any of its Subsidiaries or its or their respective directors or officers. In disclosing information in the Company Disclosure Schedule or Parent Disclosure Schedule, the disclosing Party expressly does not waive any attorney-client privilege associated with such information or any protection afforded by the work-product doctrine with respect to any of the matters disclosed or discussed therein. The headings, if any, of the individual sections of each of the Company Disclosure Schedule and the Parent Disclosure Schedule are inserted for convenience only and shall not be deemed to constitute a part thereof or a part of this Agreement. The Company Disclosure Schedule and the Parent Disclosure Schedule are qualified in their entireties by reference to specific provisions of this Agreement, and are not intended to constitute, and shall not be construed as constituting, representations or warranties of the Company or the Parent Group Parties, as applicable, except as and to the extent provided in this Agreement.

(c) The specification of any dollar amount in the representations and warranties or otherwise in this Agreement or in the Company Disclosure Schedule or the Parent Disclosure Schedule, as applicable, is not intended and shall not be deemed to be an admission or acknowledgment of the materiality of such amounts or items, nor shall the same be used in any dispute or controversy between the Parties to determine whether any obligation, item or matter (whether or not described herein or included in any schedule) is or is not material for purposes of this Agreement.

8.9 Assignments and Successors. No Party may assign any of its rights or delegate any of its obligations under this Agreement without the prior written Consent of the Other Party. This Agreement will be binding upon, and shall be enforceable by and inure solely to the benefit of, the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

8.10 No Third-Party Rights. Nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended to or shall confer upon any Person (other than the Parties) any right, benefit, or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Agreement; provided, however, that (a) from and after the Effective Time, the Indemnified Persons shall be third-party beneficiaries of, and entitled to enforce, Section 5.16 (provided, that no Consent of the Indemnified Persons shall be required to amend any provision of this Agreement prior to the Closing), (b) from and after the Effective Time and subject to the consummation of the Merger, the holders of Company Ordinary Shares shall be third-party beneficiaries of, and shall be entitled to rely on, Section 2.1, (c) from and after the Effective Time and subject to the consummation of the Merger, the holders of Company Equity Awards shall be third party beneficiaries of, and shall be entitled to rely on, Section 2.2 and (d) the Parent Designated Directors shall be third-party beneficiaries of, and entitled to enforce, Section 1.2(a) until the close of the 2023 annual general meeting of the shareholders of Parent.

91

8.11 Notices. All notices and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be delivered by hand, by facsimile, email, or by overnight courier service (except for notices specifically required to be delivered orally). Such communications shall be deemed given to a Party (a) at the time and on the date of delivery, if delivered by hand or by email (provided, however, that notice given by email shall not be effective unless either (i) a duplicate copy of such email notice is promptly given by one of the other methods described in this Section 8.11 or (ii) the receiving Party delivers a written confirmation of receipt of such notice either by email or any other method described in this Section 8.11) and (b) at the end of the first (1st) Business Day following the date on which sent by overnight service by a nationally recognized courier service (costs prepaid).

Such communication in each case shall be delivered to the following addresses or facsimile numbers and marked to the attention of the person (by name or title) designated below (or to such other address, facsimile number, or person as a Party may designate by notice to the Other Party):

Company:
Expro Group Holdings International Limited
1311 Broadfield Blvd., Suite 400
Houston, Texas 77084
Attention: |  | Quinn P. Fanning, Chief Financial Officer
|  | John McAlister, Group General Counsel
Email: |  | Quinn.Fanning@exprogroup.com
|  | John.McAlister@exprogroup.com
with a copy to (which shall not constitute notice hereunder):
Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP
811 Main Street, Suite 3000
Houston, Texas 77002-6117
Attention: |  | Tull Florey
Email: |  | tflorey@gibsondunn.com
Parent or Merger Sub:
Frank’s International N.V.
10260 Westheimer Road Suite 700
Houston, Texas 77042
Attention: |  | Melissa Cougle, Chief Financial Officer
|  | John Symington, General Counsel
Email: |  | Melissa.Cougle@franksintl.com
|  | John.Symington@franksintl.com

92

with a copy to (which shall not constitute notice hereunder):

Vinson & Elkins LLP
1001 Fannin Street, Suite 2500
Houston, Texas 77002-6760
Attention: |  | T. Mark Kelly
|  | Stephen M. Gill
|  | Michael Telle
Email: |  | mkelly@velaw.com
|  | sgill@velaw.com
|  | mtelle@velaw.com

8.12 Construction; Usage.

(a) In this Agreement, unless a clear contrary intention appears:

(i) the singular number includes the plural number and vice versa;

(ii) reference to any Person includes such Person’s successors and assigns but, if applicable, only if such successors and assigns are not prohibited by this Agreement, and reference to a Person in a particular capacity excludes such Person in any other capacity or individually;

(iii) reference to any gender includes each other gender;

(iv) reference to any agreement, document, or instrument means such agreement, document, or instrument as amended or modified and in effect from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof;

(v) reference to any Legal Requirement means such Legal Requirement as amended, modified, codified, replaced, or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, and reference to any Section or other provision of any Legal Requirement means that provision of such Legal Requirement from time to time in effect and constituting the substantive amendment, modification, codification, replacement, or reenactment of such Section or other provision;

(vi) “hereunder,” “hereof,” “hereto,” “herein,” and words of similar import shall be deemed references to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Section or other provision;

(vii) “including” (and with correlative meaning “include”) means including without limiting the generality of any description preceding such term;

(viii) all exhibits or schedules annexed hereto or referred to herein are hereby incorporated herein and made a part of this Agreement as if set forth in full herein;

(ix) “or” is used in the inclusive sense of “and/or;”

93

(x) with respect to the determination of any period of time, “from” means “from and including” and “to” means “to but excluding;”

(xi) “provided,” “disclosed,” “delivered” or “made available,” when used herein, mean that the information or materials referred to have been physically or electronically delivered to the applicable parties (including information or materials that have been posted to an on-line “virtual data room” established by or on behalf of one of the Parties or documents or other information available in the EDGAR) in each case, on or prior to the date hereof (or, in the case of information or materials that have been posted to an on-line “virtual data room” established by or on behalf of one of the Parties or documents or other information available in the EDGAR, on or prior to the date that is one Business Day prior to the date hereof);

(xii) “will” shall be construed to have the same meaning and effect as the word “shall”;

(xiii) “extent” in the phrase “to the extent” shall mean the degree to which a subject or other thing extends and such phrase shall not mean simply “if”;

(xiv) each accounting term not otherwise defined in this Agreement shall have the meaning commonly applied to such term in accordance with GAAP;

(xv) references to days means calendar days; and

(xvi) references to documents, instruments, or agreements shall be deemed to refer as well to all addenda, exhibits, schedules, or amendments thereto (but only to the extent, in the case of documents, instruments, or agreements that are the subject of representations and warranties set forth herein, copies of all addenda, exhibits, schedules, or amendments have been provided on or prior to the date of this Agreement to the Party to whom such representations and warranties are being made).

(b) This Agreement was negotiated by the Parties with the benefit of legal representation and any rule of construction or interpretation otherwise requiring this Agreement to be construed or interpreted against any Party shall not apply to any construction or interpretation hereof.

(c) The table of contents and headings contained in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only, shall not be deemed to be a part of this Agreement, and shall not be referred to in connection with the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

8.13 Enforcement of Agreement. The Parties acknowledge and agree that each Party would be irreparably damaged if any of the provisions of this Agreement are not performed in accordance with their specific terms and that any breach of this Agreement by any Party could not be adequately compensated by monetary damages alone. Accordingly, in addition to any other right or remedy to which any Party may be entitled, at law or in equity, each Party shall be entitled to enforce any provision of this Agreement by a decree of specific performance and temporary, preliminary, and permanent injunctive relief to prevent breaches or threatened breaches of any of the provisions of this Agreement, without posting any bond or other undertaking. In the event that any action shall be brought by a Party in equity to enforce the provisions of this Agreement, no

94

Other Party shall allege, and each Party hereby waives the defense, that there is an adequate remedy at law or that the award of specific performance is not an appropriate remedy for any reason of law or equity. If prior to the End Date, any Party hereto brings an action to enforce specifically the performance of the terms and provisions hereof by any Other Party, the End Date shall automatically be extended by such other time period established by the court presiding over such action.

8.14 Severability. If any provision of this Agreement (or portion thereof) is held invalid, illegal, or unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, the other provisions of this Agreement (or portion thereof) will remain in full force and effect, so long as the economic or legal substance of the Transactions is not affected in any manner materially adverse to any Party. Upon such determination that any term or provision is invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the Parties shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the Parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that the Transactions are fulfilled to the fullest extent possible.

8.15 Certain Definitions.

“A&R Tax Receivable Agreement” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Acceptable Company Confidentiality Agreement” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(a).

“Acceptable Parent Confidentiality Agreement” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.6(a).

“Affiliate” of any Person means with respect to any Person, another Person that directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such first Person; provided, that, for the purposes of this definition, “control” (including, with correlative meanings, the terms “controlled by” and “under common control with”), as used with respect to any Person, shall mean the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.

“Agents” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.6(a).

“Agreement” has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

“Anti-Bribery Laws” means, in each case to the extent that they are applicable to the Company, Parent or their respective Affiliates (as the case may be): (a) the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended, (b) the U.K. Bribery Act 2010, (c) the Cayman Islands’ Anti-Corruption Act (2019 Revision), (d) any applicable law, rule, or regulation promulgated to implement the OECD Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions, and (e) any other applicable law, rule or regulation of similar purpose and scope in any jurisdiction.

95

“Antitrust Laws” means the HSR Act and any other antitrust, unfair competition, merger or acquisition notification, or merger or acquisition control Legal Requirements under any applicable jurisdictions, whether federal, state, local, or foreign.

“Bankruptcy and Equity Exception” means (a) applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and any other similar laws of general application, heretofore or hereafter enacted or in effect, affecting the rights and remedies of creditors generally and (b) the exercise of judicial or administrative discretion in accordance with general equitable principles.

“Blue Sky Laws” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.2(c).

“Business Day” means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or a day on which (i) banking institutions located in Houston, Texas are authorized pursuant to a Legal Requirement to be closed or (ii) the Cayman Islands Registrar of Companies is not accepting filings, and in each case, shall consist of the time period from 12:01 a.m. through 12:00 midnight at such location.

“Capitalization Reference Date” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.3(a).

“Cayman Merger Documents” has the meaning set forth in Section 1.1(c).

“Closing” has the meaning set forth in Section 1.3.

“Closing Date” has the meaning set forth in Section 1.3.

“Code” means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

“Companies Act” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Company” has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

“Company Acquisition Proposal” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(g).

“Company Adverse R e commendation Change” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(b).

“Company Benefit Plans” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.10(a).

“Company Board” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Company Board Recommendation” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.2(a).

“Company Contract” means any Contract: (a) to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party; (b) by which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any asset of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is or may become bound or under which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has, or may become subject to, any obligation; or (c) under which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has or may acquire any right or interest.

“Company Credit Facility” means that certain Revolving Facility Agreement, dated December 20, 2018 (as amended and in effect as of the date hereof), among Expro Holdings UK-2 Limited, the other borrowers and guarantors party thereto, the lenders party thereto, and DNB Bank ASA, London Branch, as agent.

96

“Company Designated Directors” has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2(a).

“Company Designated Members” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Company Disclosure Schedule” means the disclosure schedule that has been prepared by the Company and that has been delivered by the Company to Parent on the date of this Agreement.

“Company Equity Awards” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(b).

“Company Equity Plan” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.

“Company Expenses” has the meaning set forth in Section 7.2(e).

“Company Facilities” means any real property, leaseholds, or other interests currently or formerly owned or operated by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries and any buildings, plants, structures, or equipment (including motor vehicles, tank cars, and rolling stock) currently or formerly owned or operated by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

“Company Financial Statements” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.4(a).

“Company Insurance Policies” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.15.

“Company Intervening Event” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(d).

“Company IP” means all Intellectual Property owned, used, held for use, or exploited by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, including all Owned Company IP and Licensed Company IP.

“Company Joint Ventures” means any Person that is not a Subsidiary of the Company, in which the Company owns directly or indirectly an equity interest.

“Company Leased Real Property” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.8(a).

“Company Material Adverse Effect” means any circumstances, developments, changes, events, effects or occurrences that (a) have a material and adverse effect on the financial condition, results of operations, properties, assets or liabilities of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole; provided, however, that adverse effects arising out of, resulting from or attributable to the following shall not constitute or be deemed to contribute to a Company Material Adverse Effect, and shall not otherwise be taken into account in determining whether a Company Material Adverse Effect has occurred or would reasonably be expected to occur: (i) any circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence resulting from or relating to changes in general economic, oilfield services industry or financial market conditions, except in the event, and only to the extent, that such circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence has had a disproportionate effect on the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as compared to other Persons operating in such industry in the same regions and segments as the Company; (ii) any

97

circumstance, development, change (including changes in applicable Legal Requirements), event, effect or occurrence that generally affects the industries in which the Company and its Subsidiaries are engaged (including changes in commodity prices, general market prices and regulatory changes affecting such industries generally or Persons operating in such industries in the same regions as the Company), except in the event, and only to the extent, that such circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence has had a disproportionate effect on the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as compared to other Persons operating in such industry in the same regions and segments as the Company; (iii) the outbreak or escalation of hostilities involving the United States, the declaration by the United States of a national emergency or war or the occurrence of any natural disasters, disease outbreaks (including COVID-19) and acts of terrorism (but not any such event resulting in any damage or destruction to or loss of the Company’s or its Subsidiaries’ physical properties to the extent such change or effect would otherwise constitute or contribute to a Company Material Adverse Effect); (iv) any failure to meet internal or analysts’ estimates, projections or forecasts (it being understood that the underlying cause of any such failure, not otherwise excluded by the exceptions set forth in this definition, may be taken into consideration in determining whether a Company Material Adverse Effect has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur); (v) any circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence resulting from or relating to the announcement or pendency of the Transactions; or (vi) any change in GAAP, or in the interpretation thereof, as imposed upon the Company, its Subsidiaries or their respective businesses or any change in applicable Legal Requirements, or in the interpretation thereof; or (b) have a material and adverse effect on the ability of the Company to consummate or that would prevent or materially impede, interfere with or delay the consummation by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of the Transactions prior to the End Date.

“Company Material Contract” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.14(a).

“Company Member Meeting” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Company Notice Period” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(c)(i).

“Company Ordinary Shares” means the ordinary shares of common stock, par value $0.01, of the Company.

“Company Owned Real Property” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.8(a).

“Company Permits” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.11(b).

“Company Real Property Interests” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.8(a).

“Company Real Property Leases” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.8(a).

“Company Related Party” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.23.

“Company Requisite Approval” means the approval and adoption of this Agreement, the Plan of Merger and the Transactions by either (i) the Company Written Consent delivered by holders of all outstanding Company Ordinary Shares or (ii) the affirmative vote of the holders of two-thirds of the outstanding Company Ordinary Shares.

98

“Company RSU Awards” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(b).

“Company Share Option” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(a).

“Company Shareholders Agreement” means that certain Shareholders Agreement, dated as of February 5, 2018, among the Company and the other Persons named therein.

“Company Superior Proposal” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(g).

“Company Termination Fee” means $71,500,000.

“Company Virtual Data Room” means folder number 05 labeled “Tax Matters” of the Company’s virtual data room for the Transactions (located at www.ansarada.com).

“Company Voting Agreements” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Company Warrants” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3.

“Company Written Consent” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Confidentiality Agreement” means the confidentiality agreement entered into by and between the Company and Parent on June 3, 2020.

“Consent” means any approval, consent, ratification, permission, waiver, or authorization (including any Governmental Authorization).

“Continuation Period” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.15(a).

“Continuing Employee” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.15(a).

“Contract” means any written, oral, or other legally binding agreement, contract, subcontract, lease, instrument, note, option, warranty, purchase order, license, sublicense, insurance policy, benefit plan, or commitment or undertaking of any nature.

“Copyrights” means all copyrights, rights in copyrightable works, semiconductor topography and mask work rights, and applications for registration thereof, including all rights of authorship, use, publication, reproduction, distribution, performance transformation, moral rights, and rights of ownership of copyrightable works, semiconductor topography works, and mask works, and all rights to register and obtain renewals and extensions of registrations, together with all other interests accruing by reason of international copyright, semiconductor topography, and mask work conventions.

“Director Nomination Agreement” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Drag-Along Rights” has the meaning set forth in the Company Shareholders Agreement.

“Drag-Along Sellers” has the meaning set forth in the Company Shareholders Agreement.

“Drag Notice” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

99

“EDGAR” means the Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis and Retrieval System.

“Effective Time” has the meaning set forth in Section 1.1(c).

“Encumbrance” means any Lien, pledge, hypothecation, charge, mortgage, deed of trust, security interest, encumbrance, claim, infringement, interference, option, right of first refusal, preemptive or other preferential right, community property interest, third Person right or interest (whether possessory or non-possessory), or covenant, condition or restriction of any nature (including any restriction on the voting of any security, any restriction on the transfer of any security or other asset, any restriction on the receipt of any income derived from any asset, any restriction on the use of any asset, and any restriction on the possession, exercise, or transfer of any other attribute of ownership of any asset).

“End Date” has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1(b).

“Entity” means any corporation (including any nonprofit corporation), general partnership, limited partnership, limited liability partnership, joint venture, estate, trust, company (including any company limited by shares, limited liability company, or joint stock company), firm, society, or other enterprise, association, organization, or entity.

“Environmental Claim” means any pending or threatened claim, order, enforceable directive, decree, or other Legal Proceeding arising under any Environmental Law or related to Hazardous Substances.

“Environmental Law” means any applicable foreign, federal, state, or local law, statute, code, rule, regulation, order (including all orders, directives, or other such edicts issued by a Governmental Body), or the common law relating to pollution, protection of the environment (including natural resources), or exposure to Hazardous Substances.

“Environmental Permit” means any Governmental Authorization pursuant to Environmental Law.

“ERISA” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.10(a)(i).

“ERISA Affiliate” means, with respect to any entity, trade, or business, any other entity, trade, or business that is a member of a group described in Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code or Section 4001(b)(1) of ERISA that includes the first entity, trade, or business, or that is a member of the same “controlled group” as the first entity, trade, or business pursuant to Section 4001(a)(14) of ERISA.

“E-SIGN Act” means the Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act enacted June 30, 2000, 15 U.S.C. §§ 7001-7006.

“Excess Shares” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(d)(i),

“Exchange Act” means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

“Exchange Agent” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.5(a).

100

“Exchange Fund” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.5(a).

“Exchange Ratio” means 7.2720; provided that (a) to the extent Replacement Warrants are to be issued pursuant to Section 2.3, the Exchange Ratio shall be adjusted to equal the quotient obtained by dividing the Implied Parent Shares by the sum of (i) the Implied Company Shares plus (ii) the aggregate number of Net Company Warrant Shares determined pursuant to Section 2.3(b)(i); and (b) if the Parent Reverse Stock Split is effected prior to the Effective Time, the Exchange Ratio shall be adjusted by multiplying the Exchange Ratio in effect immediately prior to the Parent Reverse Stock Split by the Reverse Split Ratio, in each case rounded to the nearest ten thousandths. For the avoidance of doubt, if the calculation of the adjustment pursuant to the foregoing clause (a) takes into account the Parent Reverse Stock Split, no further adjustment shall be made pursuant to the foregoing clause (b).

“GAAP” means generally accepted accounting principles for financial reporting in the United States as of the date of this Agreement, applied on a basis consistent with the basis on which the financial statements referred to in Section 3.4(a) and Section 4.5 were prepared.

“Government Official” means any officer or employee of a Governmental Body, a public international organization, or any department or agency thereof or any person acting in an official capacity for such government or organization, including (a) a foreign official as defined in the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended, (b) a foreign public official as defined in the U.K. Bribery Act 2010, (c) an officer or employee of a government-owned, controlled, operated enterprise, such as a national oil company, and (d) any non-U.S. political party or party official or any candidate for foreign political office.

“Governmental Authorization” means any: (a) permit, license, certificate, franchise, permission, variance, clearance, registration, qualification, or authorization issued, granted, given, or otherwise made available by or under the authority of any Governmental Body or pursuant to any Legal Requirement or (b) right under any Contract with any Governmental Body.

“Governmental Body” means any: (a) nation, state, commonwealth, province, territory, region, county, city, municipality, district, or other jurisdiction of any nature; (b) federal, state, local, municipal, non-U.S., or other government; (c) governmental or quasi-governmental authority of any nature (including any governmental division, department, agency, commission, instrumentality, official, organization, unit, body, or Entity and any court, employment tribunal or other tribunal); or (d) arbitrator or arbitration authority.

“Hazardous Substance” means any substance that is (a) listed, classified, defined, or regulated as hazardous, radioactive, toxic, a pollutant, contaminant, or terms of similar import under any Environmental Law as well as (b) any petroleum product or by-product, asbestos-containing material, lead, polychlorinated biphenyls, per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances, radioactive materials, or radon.

“HSR Act” means the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976.

“Implied Company Shares” means the number of Company Ordinary Shares set forth on Section 2.1(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule.

101

“Implied Parent Shares” means the number of shares of Parent Common Stock set forth on Section 2.1(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule.

“Indebtedness” means, at any time, with respect to any Person, without duplication, all obligations of such Person at such time in respect of (a) indebtedness for borrowed money, (b) indebtedness evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments for the payment of which such Person is responsible or liable, (c) all liabilities of such Person in respect of any lease required to be classified and accounted for under GAAP as a capital lease, (d) letters of credit, banker’s acceptances or similar credit transactions (in each case solely to the extent drawn), (e) all obligations to pay the deferred and unpaid purchase price of any asset, business or company, including earn-outs and any obligations secured by a purchase money mortgage or other Lien to secure all or part of the purchase price of the property subject to such Lien, (f) any accrued and unpaid interest on, fees owed in respect of, and any prepayment premiums, penalties or similar charges in respect of, any indebtedness, liabilities or obligations described in any other clause in this definition, and (g) (i) any guarantees or other contingent obligations in respect of obligations of any other Person of the type described in any clause of this definition and (ii) obligations of any other Person of the type referred to in any clause of this definition for which such Person has pledged any of its assets as security, or as to which such Person has undertaken or become obligated to maintain or cause to be maintained the financial position of such other Person, or to purchase such other Person’s obligations.

“Indemnified Persons” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.16(a).

“Intellectual Property” means collectively, all intellectual property, industrial property and other similar proprietary rights in any jurisdiction throughout the world under any law or international treaty, whether registered or unregistered, including such rights in and to: (a) Trademarks, Internet domain names, other indicia of source and the goodwill associated therewith, (b) Patents and rights in inventions, invention disclosures, discoveries, and improvements, whether or not patentable, (c) Trade Secrets, and rights in confidential information, including rights to limit the use or disclosure thereof by any Person, (d) all rights in works of authorship (whether copyrightable or not), Copyrights, and rights in databases (or other collections of information, data works, or other materials), (e) rights in software, including data files, source code, object code, firmware, mask works, application programming interfaces, computerized databases, and other software-related specifications and documentation, (f) rights in designs and industrial designs, (g) rights of publicity and other rights to use the names and likeness of individuals, and (h) claims, causes of action, and defenses relating to the past, present, and future enforcement of any of the foregoing; in each case of (a) to (h) above, including any registrations of, applications to register, and renewals and extensions of, any of the foregoing with or by any Governmental Body in any jurisdiction.

“Intended Tax Treatment” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“IRS” means the Internal Revenue Service.

“Issued Patents” means all issued patents, reissued or reexamined patents, revivals of patents, utility models, certificates of invention, supplementary protection certificates, registrations of patents, and extensions thereof, regardless of country or formal name, issued by the United States Patent and Trademark Office and any other Governmental Body.

102

“ITEPA” means the United Kingdom Income Tax (Earnings and Pensions) Act 2003.

“Knowledge” means the actual knowledge, after reasonable inquiry, of (a) in the case of the Company, the individuals listed in Section 1.1(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule and (b) in the case of Parent, the individuals listed in Section 1.1(c) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule.

“Lafayette Facility” means Parent’s core North American operations facility located at and around 700 E. Verot School Road, Lafayette, Louisiana 70508.

“Last Balance Sheet” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.4(a).

“Legal Proceeding” means any action, charge, suit, litigation, arbitration, proceeding (including any civil, criminal, administrative, investigative, or appellate proceeding), inquiry, audit, examination, or investigation commenced, brought, conducted, or heard by or before, or otherwise involving, any court or other Governmental Body.

“Legal Requirement” means any federal, state, local, municipal, foreign, or other law, statute, constitution, principle of common law, resolution, ordinance, code, edict, decree, rule, regulation, act, ruling, or requirement issued, enacted, adopted, promulgated, implemented, or otherwise put into effect by or under the authority of any Governmental Body (or under the authority of the NYSE or any other stock exchange).

“License Agreement” means any Contract, whether written or oral, and any amendments thereto (including license agreements, sub-license agreements, consulting agreements, research agreements, development agreements, distribution agreements, consent to use agreements, customer or client contracts, coexistence, nonassertion or settlement agreements), pursuant to which any interest in, or any right to use or exploit, any Intellectual Property has been granted.

“Licensed Company IP” means the Intellectual Property owned by a third Person that the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has a right to use or exploit by virtue of a License Agreement.

“Licensed Parent IP” means the Intellectual Property owned by a third Person that Parent or any of its Subsidiaries has a right to use or exploit by virtue of a License Agreement.

“Lien” means any pledge, lien, charge, mortgage, encumbrance, or security interest of any kind or nature.

“Major Customer” means (a) with respect to the Company, any customer of the Company and its Subsidiaries that accounted for greater than ten percent of the revenues received by the Company and its Subsidiaries during either (i) the 12-month period ended December 31, 2019 or (ii) the 12-month period ended December 31, 2018 and (b) with respect to Parent, any customer of Parent and its Subsidiaries that accounted for greater than ten percent of the revenues received by Parent and its Subsidiaries during either (i) the 12-month period ended December 31, 2019 or (ii) the 12-month period ended December 31, 2018.

103

“Merger” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Merger Sub” has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

“Net Company Warrant Shares” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(b)(i).

“NYSE” means the New York Stock Exchange.

“NYSE Rules” means the rules and regulations of the NYSE.

“Order” means any order, injunction, judgment, decree, ruling, stipulation, assessment, or arbitration award of any Governmental Body.

“Ordinary Shares Trust” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(d)(ii).

“Organizational Documents” means with respect to any Person, the articles of association or other organizational, constituent and/or governing documents and/or instruments of such Person.

“Other Party” means (a) when used with respect to the Company, Parent and Merger Sub, and (b) when used with respect to Parent or Merger Sub, the Company.

“Owned Company IP” means the Intellectual Property that is owned or purportedly owned by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

“Owned Parent IP” means the Intellectual Property that is owned or purportedly owned by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries.

“Parent” has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

“Parent Acquisition Proposal” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.6(g).

“Parent Adverse R e commendation Change” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.6(b).

“Parent Amended Articles” has the meaning set forth in Section 1.1(d)(ii).

“Parent Articles” has the meaning set forth in Section 1.1(d)(ii).

“Parent Benefit Plans” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.11(a).

“Parent Board” means (i) with respect to references applicable to the period prior to the Effective Time, the Parent Supervisory Board and the Parent Managing Board, collectively, and (ii) with respect to references applicable to the period as of and following the Effective Time, the Parent board of directors pursuant to the Parent Amended Articles.

“Parent Board Changes” means the election, effective as of the Effective Time, of the Parent Designated Directors and the Company Designated Directors as members of the Parent Board.

104

“Parent Board Recommendation” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.2(a).

“Parent Common Stock” means the common stock, par value €0.01 per share, of Parent.

“Parent Contract” means any Contract: (a) to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is a party; (b) by which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or any asset of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is or may become bound or under which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries has, or may become subject to, any obligation; or (c) under which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries has or may acquire any right or interest.

“Parent Credit Agreement” means that certain Credit Agreement dated November 5, 2018, by and among Frank’s International Management B.V., Frank’s International C.V., Frank’s International, LLC and Blackhawk Group Holdings, LLC, as borrowers, certain subsidiary guarantors party thereto, the lenders party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.

“Parent Designated Directors” has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2(a).

“Parent Designated Shareholders” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Parent Disclosure Schedule” means the disclosure schedule that has been prepared by Parent and that has been delivered by Parent to the Company on the date of this Agreement.

“Parent Expenses” has the meaning set forth in Section 7.2(f).

“Parent Facilities” means any real property, leaseholds, or other interests currently or formerly owned or operated by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries and any buildings, plants, structures, or equipment (including motor vehicles, tank cars, and rolling stock) currently or formerly owned or operated by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries.

“Parent Financial Statements” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(a).

“Parent Group Party” has the meaning set forth in the introductory clause to Article 4.

“Parent Insurance Policies” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.16.

“Parent Intervening Event” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.6(d).

“Parent IP” means all Intellectual Property owned, used, held for use, or exploited by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, including all Owned Parent IP and Licensed Parent IP.

“Parent Joint Ventures” means any Person that is not a Subsidiary of Parent, in which Parent owns directly or indirectly an equity interest.

“Parent Leased Real Property” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(a).

“Parent Managing Board” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Parent Material Adverse Effect” means any circumstances, developments, changes, events, effects or occurrences that (a) have a material and adverse effect on the financial condition,

105

results of operations, properties, assets or liabilities of Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole; provided, however, that adverse effects arising out of, resulting from or attributable to the following shall not constitute or be deemed to contribute to a Parent Material Adverse Effect, and shall not otherwise be taken into account in determining whether a Parent Material Adverse Effect has occurred or would reasonably be expected to occur: (i) any circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence resulting from or relating to changes in general economic, oilfield services industry or financial market conditions, except in the event, and only to the extent, that such circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence has had a disproportionate effect on Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as compared to other Persons operating in such industry in the same regions and segments as Parent; (ii) any circumstance, development, change (including changes in applicable Legal Requirements), event, effect or occurrence that generally affects the industries in which Parent and its Subsidiaries are engaged (including changes in commodity prices, general market prices and regulatory changes affecting such industries generally or Persons operating in such industries in the same regions as Parent), except in the event, and only to the extent, that such circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence has had a disproportionate effect on Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as compared to other Persons operating in such industry in the same regions and segments as Parent; (iii) the outbreak or escalation of hostilities involving the United States, the declaration by the United States of a national emergency or war or the occurrence of any natural disasters, disease outbreaks (including COVID-19) and acts of terrorism (but not any such event resulting in any damage or destruction to or loss of Parent’s or its Subsidiaries’ physical properties to the extent such change or effect would otherwise constitute or contribute to a Parent Material Adverse Effect); (iv) any failure to meet internal or analysts’ estimates, projections or forecasts (it being understood that the underlying cause of any such failure, not otherwise excluded by the exceptions set forth in this definition, may be taken into consideration in determining whether a Parent Material Adverse Effect has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur); (v) a decline in market price, or a change in trading volume, of the Parent Common Stock (it being understood that any underlying cause of any such decline or change, not otherwise excluded by the exceptions set forth in this definition, may be taken into consideration when determining whether a Parent Material Adverse Effect has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur); (vi) any circumstance, development, change, event, effect or occurrence resulting from or relating to the announcement or pendency of the Transactions; or (vii) any change in GAAP, or in the interpretation thereof, as imposed upon Parent, its Subsidiaries or their respective businesses or any change in applicable Legal Requirements, or in the interpretation thereof; or (b) have a material and adverse effect on the ability of Parent to consummate or that would prevent or materially impede, interfere with or delay the consummation by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries of the Transactions prior to the End Date.

“Parent Material Contract” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.15(a).

“Parent Notice Period” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.6(c).

“Parent Owned Real Property” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(a).

“Parent Permits” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.12(b).

“Parent Real Property Interests” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(a).

106

“Parent Real Property Leases” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(a).

“Parent Related Party” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.25.

“Parent Requisite Approval” means the approval of the Transactions, the Parent Stock Issuance, the Parent Amended Articles and the Parent Board Changes by the shareholders of Parent in accordance with applicable Legal Requirements, the NYSE Rules and the Organizational Documents of Parent; provided, however, that this definition of “Parent Requisite Approval” shall not include the approval of the Parent Reverse Stock Split by the shareholders of Parent.

“Parent Reverse Stock Split” means a reverse stock split in respect of all issued and outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock in such ratio as may be determined by Parent Board (with the consent of the Company not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) and as authorized by the shareholders of Parent at the Parent Shareholder Meeting.

“Parent RRA Amendment” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Parent SEC Reports” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.4(a).

“Parent Shareholder Meeting” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Parent Stock Issuance” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Parent Stock Option” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(a).

“Parent Superior Proposal” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.6(g).

“Parent Supervisory Board” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Parent Termination Fee” means $37,500,000.

“Parent Virtual Data Room” means folder number 6 labeled “Tax” of Parent’s virtual data room for the Transactions (located at www.smartroom.com).

“Parent Voting Agreement” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Party” means a party to this Agreement.

“Patent Applications” means all published or unpublished nonprovisional and provisional patent applications, reexamination proceedings, including all divisions, continuations, and continuations-in-part thereof, filed with the United States Patent and Trademark Office and any other Governmental Body.

“Patents” means Issued Patents and Patent Applications.

“Permitted Liens” means (a) Encumbrances for Taxes not yet due and payable, or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which adequate reserves have been established in accordance with GAAP, (b) Encumbrances for assessments or other governmental charges or landlords’, carriers’, warehousemen’s, mechanics’, workers’ or similar

107

Encumbrances (whether statutory or otherwise), in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice either in connection with workers’ compensation, unemployment insurance, and other types of social security or to secure the performance of tenders, statutory obligations, surety and appeals bonds, bids, leases, government contracts, performance and return of money bonds, and similar obligations, in each case so long as the payment of or the performance of such obligation is not delinquent or is being contested in good faith and for which adequate reserves have been established in accordance with GAAP, (c) with respect to the Company, Liens specifically identified in the Company Financial Statements or in the notes thereto, (d) with respect to Parent, Liens specifically identified in the Parent Financial Statements or in the notes thereto, (e) Encumbrances incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice that are not reasonably likely to adversely interfere in a material way with the ownership, occupancy or use, or materially and adversely affect the value or marketability, of the property encumbered thereby, (f) with respect to any Company Leased Real Property or Parent Leased Real Property, Liens and other rights reserved by or in favor of any landlord under the Company Real Property Lease or the Parent Real Property Lease and (g) with respect to the Company Real Property Interests and the Parent Real Property Interests, and in each instance so long as such Liens do not, individually or in the aggregate, cause a Company Material Adverse Effect or a Parent Material Adverse Effect, as applicable, (i) zoning, entitlement, building and other land use regulations imposed by a Governmental Body having jurisdiction over the Company Real Property Interests or the Parent Real Property Interests, as applicable, and not violated by the current use and operation of the Company Real Property Interests or the Parent Real Property Interests, as applicable, (ii) covenants, conditions, restrictions, easements and other similar matters that would be disclosed by an inspection or accurate survey of any parcel of the Company Real Property Interests or the Parent Real Property Interests; provided that such covenants, conditions, restrictions, easements and other similar matters, individually and in the aggregate, do not impair in any material respect the occupancy, use or operation of any the Company Real Property Interests or the Parent Real Property Interests for purposes of the Company’s business or Parent’s business, (iii) all matters, both general and specific, that are disclosed and not subsequently deleted or endorsed over in any title insurance policies insuring the Company, Parent or their respective Subsidiaries’ title to the Company Real Property Interests or the Parent Real Property Interests, as applicable, and (iv) any easement, encroachment, restriction, right-of-way and any other non-monetary title defects that are validly and properly recorded against any Company Real Property Interests or the Parent Real Property Interests.

“Person” means any individual, Entity, or Governmental Body.

“Plan of Merger” means the Plan of Merger substantially in the form set forth in Exhibit A.

“Post-Closing Plans” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.15(a).

“Pre-Closing Severance Plan” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.15(d).

“Proxy Statement” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.7(a).

“Registration Rights Agreement” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

108

“Registration Statement” means the Registration Statement on Form S-4, or another appropriate form, including any pre-effective or post-effective amendments or supplements thereto, to be filed with the SEC by Parent under the Securities Act with respect to the shares of the Parent Common Stock to be issued to members of the Company pursuant to this Agreement.

“Regulation S-X” means SEC Regulation S-X.

“Release” or “Released” means the spilling, leaking, disposing, discharging, emitting, depositing, injecting, leaching, escaping, or any other release, however defined, and whether intentional or unintentional, of any Hazardous Substance. The term “Release” shall include any threatened release.

“Replacement Warrant” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3.

“Replacement Warrant Agreement” has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3.

“Representatives” means, with respect to any Person, the officers, directors, employees, accountants, consultants, agents, legal counsel, financial advisors and other representatives of such Person.

“Reverse Split Ratio” means a fraction the numerator of which is one and the denominator of which is the number of shares of Parent Common Stock being combined into one share of Parent Common Stock in the Parent Reverse Stock Split.

“Sanctioned Jurisdiction” means a country, state, territory, or region which is subject to comprehensive economic or trade restrictions under applicable Trade Control Laws, which may change from time to time (currently Cuba, Iran, North Korea, Syria, and the Crimea region of Ukraine).

“Sanctioned Party” means an individual or entity that is, or is owned 50 percent or more, individually or in the aggregate by, controlled by, or acting on behalf of, (i) a person located, organized, or resident in a Sanctioned Jurisdiction, (ii) the Government of Venezuela, or (iii) identified on a prohibited persons list promulgated by the United States or any other Government Body with jurisdiction over the Company, Parent, or any of their respective Affiliates, including but not limited to the U.S. Department of the Treasury’s Office of Foreign Assets Control’s Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons List, Foreign Sanctions Evaders List, or Sectoral Sanctions Identifications List; the Denied Persons, Entity, or Unverified Lists of the U.S. Department of Commerce’s Bureau of Industry and Security; the Debarred List of the U.S. Department of State’s Directorate of Defense Trade Controls; and similar prohibited persons lists promulgated in accordance with United National Security Council resolutions to the extent applicable to the Company, Parent or any of their respective Affiliates.

“SEC” means the United States Securities and Exchange Commission.

“Securities Act” means the Securities Act of 1933.

“SOX” means the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

109

“Subsidiary” means an Entity of which another Person directly or indirectly owns, beneficially or of record, (a) an amount of voting securities or other interests in such Entity that is sufficient to enable such Person to elect at least a majority of the members of such Entity’s board of directors or other governing body; or (b) at least 50% of the outstanding equity or financial interests of such Entity.

“Surviving Company” has the meaning set forth in Section 1.1(a).

“Tail Period” has the meaning set forth in Section 5.16(a).

“Takeover Law” means “fair price,” “moratorium,” “control share acquisition,” “business combination” or any other anti-takeover statute or similar statute enacted under state, federal or foreign Legal Requirements.

“Tax Authority” means any Governmental Body with authority to impose, administer, levy, assess or collect Tax in any jurisdiction.

“Tax Receivable Agreement” means that certain Tax Receivable Agreement, dated as of August 14, 2013, among Parent, Frank’s International C.V. and Mosing Holdings, Inc.

“Tax Relief” means any exemption, relief, allowance, credit, deduction or set-off in respect of any Tax or relevant to the computation of any Tax and/or any right to, or actual, repayment of Tax or saving of Tax.

“Tax Return” means any return, declaration, report, form, statement, information return, claim for refund, or other document (including any related or supporting information) filed or required to be filed with any Governmental Body in connection with the determination, assessment, collection or administration of any Taxes (or the administration of any laws, regulations or administrative requirements relating to any Taxes), including any schedule or attachment thereto and any amendment thereto.

“Taxes” means (a) any taxes, duties or levies (and any assessments, fees, unclaimed property and escheat obligations and other similar governmental charges in the nature of taxes, duties or levies imposed by any Governmental Body), including income, franchise, profits, gross receipts, modified gross receipts, net proceeds, alternative or add on minimum, ad valorem, value added, turnover, sales, use, personal property, real property, environmental, stamp, stamp duty reserve, leasing, lease, user, excise, duty, franchise, capital stock, transfer, registration, license, withholding, social security (or similar), unemployment, disability, payroll, employment, social contributions, fuel, excess profits, occupational, premium, windfall profit, severance, estimated, or other charge of any kind whatsoever (irrespective, in each case, of whether chargeable directly or primarily against, or attributable directly or primarily to, the relevant person or any other person, and irrespective of whether the relevant person has or may have any right of reimbursement against any other person), including any interest, fine, surcharge, penalty, or addition thereto or with respect to any Tax Return, whether disputed or not, (b) any liability for the payment of any amounts of the type described in clause (a) as a result of being a member of a combined, unitary or consolidated group for any period, and (c) any liability of for the payment of any amounts of the type described in clause (a) or (b) as a result of the operation of Legal Requirements or any express or implied obligation to indemnify any other Person.

110

“Terminable Breach” has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1(d).

“Trade Control Laws” means, in each case to the extent that they are applicable to the Company, Parent, or their respective Affiliates (as the case may be): (a) export control laws, rules, and regulations of the United States, including the Arms Export Control Act (22 U.S.C. § 2751, et seq.), the International Traffic in Arms Regulations (22 C.F.R. Parts 120-130), the Export Control Reform Act of 2018 (50 U.S.C. Chapter 58), the Export Administration Act of 1979 (50 U.S.C. Chapter 56), and the Export Administration Regulations (15 C.F.R. Parts 730-774), (b) economic sanctions laws, rules, regulations, and orders administered by the U.S. Department of the Treasury’s Office of Foreign Assets Control, including the International Emergency Economic Powers Act (50 U.S.C. Chapter 35), the Trading With the Enemy Act (50 U.S.C. Chapter 53), the Foreign Assets Control Regulations (31 C.F.R. Parts 500-599); (c) anti-boycott laws, rules, and regulations administered by the U.S. Department of Commerce’s Bureau of Industry and Security and U.S. Department of the Treasury’s Internal Revenue Service; (d) customs and import laws, rules, and regulations of the United States; and (e) any other applicable law, rule or regulation of similar purpose and scope in any jurisdiction in which the Company, Parent or any of their respective Affiliates is performing activities.

“Trade Secrets” means all product specifications, data, know-how, formulae, compositions, processes, designs, sketches, photographs, graphs, drawings, samples, inventions and ideas, research and development, manufacturing or distribution methods and processes, customer lists, current and anticipated customer requirements, price lists, market studies, business plans, computer software and programs (including object code), computer software and database technologies, systems, structures and architectures (and related processes, formulae, composition, improvements, devices, know-how, inventions, discoveries, concepts, ideas, designs, methods, and information), and any other information, however documented, that is a trade secret within the meaning of the applicable trade-secret protection Legal Requirements.

“Trademarks” means all (a) trademarks, service marks, marks, logos, insignias, designs, names, or other symbols, (b) applications for registration of trademarks, service marks, marks, logos, insignias, designs, names, or other symbols, and (c) trademarks, service marks, marks, logos, insignias, designs, names, or other symbols for which registrations has been obtained.

“Transactions” has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

“Treasury Regulations” means the regulations promulgated by the U.S. Department of the Treasury pursuant to and in respect of provisions of the Code. All references herein to sections of the Treasury Regulations shall include any corresponding provision or provisions of succeeding, similar, substitute, temporary or final Treasury Regulations.

“U.S.C.” means the United States Code of 1926.

“VAT” means (a) any Tax imposed in compliance with the Council Directive of 28 November 2006 on the common system of value added tax (EC Directive 2006/112) and (b) any other Tax of a similar nature, whether imposed in a member state of the European Union in substitution for, or levied in addition to, such Tax referred to in clause (a) above, or whether imposed elsewhere.

111

“Voting Debt” of a Person means bonds, debentures, notes or other Indebtedness having the right to vote (or convertible into securities having the right to vote) on any matters on which shareholders of such Person may vote.

“WARN Act” means the Worker Adjustment Retraining and Notification Act of 1989, 29 U.S.C. §§ 2101-2109, and any comparable state or local Legal Requirement.

“Willful and Intentional Breach” means a material breach that is a consequence of an act or an omission by the breaching Party with the actual knowledge that the taking of, or failure to take, such act would constitute a material breach of this Agreement.

[signature page follows]

112

In Witness Whereof, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the date first above written.

FRANK’S INTERNATIONAL N.V.
By: |  | /s/ Michael C. Kearney
Name: |  | Michael C. Kearney
Title: |  | Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
NEW EAGLE HOLDINGS LIMITED
By: |  | /s/ Michael C. Kearney
Name: |  | Michael C. Kearney
Title: |  | Authorized Person

[Signature Page to Agreement and Plan of Merger]

EXPRO GROUP HOLDINGS INTERNATIONAL LIMITED
By: |  | /s/ Michael Jardon
Name: |  | Michael Jardon
Title: |  | Chief Executive Officer

[Signature Page to Agreement and Plan of Merger]

EXHIBIT A

Plan of Merger

PLAN OF MERGER

Expro Group Holdings International Limited

and

New Eagle Holdings Limited

This Plan of Merger (“Plan of Merger”) is made on ________________________, 2021 between New Eagle Holdings Limited. (the “Surviving Company”) and Expro Group Holdings International Limited (the “Merging Company”, and collectively with the Surviving Company, the “Companies”).

WHEREAS the Surviving Company is an exempted company incorporated under the Companies Act (Revised) (“Companies Act”) whose registered office is at c/o Maples Corporate Services Limited, PO Box 309, Ugland House, Grand Cayman, KY1-1104, Cayman Islands.

WHEREAS the Merging Company is an exempted company incorporated under the Companies Act whose registered office is at c/o Ogier Global (Cayman) Limited, 89 Nexus Way, Camana Bay, Grand Cayman KY-9009, Cayman Islands.

WHEREAS, on the date hereof, the Surviving Company has an authorised share capital of US$50,000 divided into 50,000 shares of US$1.00 par value each and has in issue 1 ordinary share of US$1.00 par value held by Frank’s International N.V. (“Parent”).

WHEREAS, on the date hereof, the Merging Company has an authorised share capital of US$1,000,000 divided into 100,000,000 ordinary shares of US$0.01 par value each and has in issue [tbc] ordinary shares of US$0.01 par value each.1

WHEREAS, the board of directors of the Surviving Company and the board of directors of the Merging Company deem it advisable, and have resolved, that the Merging Company be merged with and into the Surviving Company, pursuant to Part XVI of the Companies Act and upon the terms and conditions of the merger agreement dated March 10, 2021 among the Surviving Company, the Merging Company and Parent (the “Merger Agreement”), this Plan of Merger and the Companies Act (the “Merger”).

WHEREAS, the sole shareholder of the Surviving Company and the shareholders of the Merging Company have adopted this Plan of Merger on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein and otherwise in accordance with the Companies Act.

NOW, THEREFORE, it is agreed as follows:

ARTICLE I – DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATIONS

Terms not otherwise defined in this Plan of Merger shall have the meanings given to them in the Merger Agreement, a copy of which is attached as Schedule 1.

1 | NTD: To be updated.

ARTICLE II – THE MERGER

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth, at the Effective Time (as defined in Article III hereof), the Merging Company shall be merged with and into the Surviving Company (the “Merger”), after which the separate existence of the Merging Company shall cease and the Surviving Company shall be the surviving entity and shall continue to operate under its current name.

From the Effective Time, the registered office of the Surviving Company shall continue to be c/o Maples Corporate Services Limited, PO Box 309, Ugland House, Grand Cayman, KY1-1104, Cayman Islands.

ARTICLE III – EFFECTIVE TIME

The Effective Time of the Merger shall be the date and time on which this Plan of Merger is filed with the Cayman Islands Registrar of Companies in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Companies Act. The Companies hereby agree that this Plan of Merger be so filed at [TIME] on [DATE].

ARTICLE IV – TERMS AND CONDITIONS

The terms and conditions of the Merger, including the manner and basis of converting shares in each constituent company into shares in the Surviving Company at the Effective Time, are set out in the Merger Agreement.

In particular, immediately prior to the Effective Time, all of the outstanding issued shares of the Merging Company with respect to which the Merging Company shall have a proxy or power of attorney authorizing such transfer pursuant to the shareholders agreement relating to the Merging Company shall be transferred to an exchange agent appointed in accordance with the Merger Agreement and, on the Effective Time, each Merging Company share shall be converted into or exchanged for newly issued shares in Parent in accordance with the Merger Agreement and section 233 (5) of the Companies Act.

Upon the Effective Time (but not before), the rights, property, business, undertaking, goodwill, benefits, immunities and privileges of the Merging Company shall vest in the Surviving Company in accordance with Section 236(1)(b) of the Companies Act, and the Surviving Company shall become liable for and subject, in the same manner as the Merging Company, to all mortgages, charges and security interests, and all contracts, obligations, claims, debts and liabilities of the Merging Company in accordance with Section 236(1)(c) of the Companies Act.

On the Effective Time (but not before), the Merging Company shall be struck from the Register of Companies.

ARTICLE V – SHARES

The authorised share capital of the Surviving Company is US$50,000 divided into 50,000 shares of par value of US$1.00 each.

From the Effective Time, all holders of shares of the Surviving Company shall be entitled to the benefit of and are bound by the provisions of the Surviving Company’s Memorandum and Articles of Association.

ARTICLE VI– MEMORANDUM AND ARTICLES OF THE SURVIVING COMPANY

From the Effective Time, the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Surviving Company shall be the existing Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Surviving Company as of immediately prior to the Effective Time. The rights and restrictions attaching to the shares in the Surviving Company are set out in such Memorandum and Articles of Association.

ARTICLE VII– DIRECTORS

The names and addresses of the Directors of the Surviving Company are:

1. [name] of [address]

2. [name] of [address]

3. [name] of [address]

No director of the Surviving Company or the Merging Company has received or will receive any benefit as a consequence of the Merger in his or her capacity as such a director.

ARTICLE VIII – SECURED CREDITORS2

The Surviving Company does not have any secured creditors.

The Merging Company does not have any secured creditors.

ARTICLE IX – TERMINATION / AMENDMENT

Subject to the terms and conditions of the Merger Agreement, at any time before the Effective Time this Plan of Merger may be:

(i) | terminated by the directors of the Surviving Company or the Merging Company; or

(ii) | amended by the directors of the Surviving Company or the Merging Company to change the Effective Time of the Merger (provided that the new Effective Time complies with the Companies Act) or to change any other matter permitted by Section 235(1) of the Companies Act.

ARTICLE X – COUNTERPARTS

This Plan of Merger may be executed in any number of counterparts, all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument. Any party may enter into this Plan of Merger by executing any such counterpart.

2 | NTD: to be confirmed this is correct

ARTICLE XI – GOVERNING LAW

This Plan of Merger and the rights and obligations of the parties shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Cayman Islands.

[Signatures follow on the next page]

IN WITNESS whereof this Plan of Merger has been duly executed on the day and year first above written.

Signed for and on behalf of
Expro Group Holdings International Limited
by: |  |
Name: |  |
Title: |  | Director
Signed for and on behalf of
New Eagle Holdings Limited
by: |  |
Name: |  |
Title: |  | Director

SCHEDULE 1 – MERGER AGREEMENT

EXHIBIT B

Parent Amended Articles

UNOFFICIAL ENGLISH TRANSLATION OF

THE PROPOSED ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION OF

EXPRO GROUP HOLDINGS N.V.

CHAPTER I

Definitions

Article 1. Definitions

In these articles of association, the following terms shall mean:

a. | Affiliate: of any specified person, any other person which, directly or indirectly, is in control of, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such specified person (control of a person means the power, direct or indirect, to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such person whether by contract or otherwise; and the terms “controlling” and “controlled” have meanings correlative to the foregoing);

b. | Annual Accounts: the balance sheet and profit and loss account plus explanatory notes of the company;

c. | Auditor: a registered accountant or any such other accountant as referred to in article 2:393 of the Netherlands Civil Code, or any organization in which such accountants co-operate;

d. | Board: the board (het bestuur) of the company;

e. | Director: a member of the Board and refers to either an Executive Director or a Non-Executive Director, as applicable.

f. | Executive Director: a Director appointed as executive director of the company in accordance with article 14.1.

g. | Non-Executive Director: a Director appointed as non-executive director of the company in accordance with article 14.1.

h. | Subsidiary:

| • |  | a legal entity in respect whereof the company or any of its subsidiaries have, whether or not pursuant to an agreement with other persons entitled to vote, can exercise either individually or collectively, more than one-half of the voting rights at the general meeting;

| • |  | a legal entity of which the company or any of its subsidiaries are members or shareholders, and in respect of which the company or any of its subsidiaries have, either individually or collectively, the right to appoint or dismiss more than half of such legal entity’s managing directors or supervisory directors, whether or not pursuant to any agreement with other persons having voting rights, and even if all persons having voting rights in fact cast their vote;

| • |  | a partnership acting in its own name, for the liabilities of which the company or one or more subsidiaries is, as a partner, fully liable to creditors;

i. | Stock Market: regulated market or multilateral trading facility, as referred to in article 1:1 of the Dutch Financial Supervision Act (Wet op het financieel toezicht) or a system comparable to a regulated market or multilateral trading facility in a state not being a member state of the European Economic Area.

CHAPTER II

Name. Corporate seat. Objects

Article 2. Name and corporate seat

2.1 | The name of the company is Expro Group Holdings N.V.

2.2 | The company has its corporate seat in Amsterdam.

Article 3. Objects

The objects of the company are:

a. | to incorporate, participate in, conduct the management of and take any other financial interest in other companies and enterprises;

b. | to render administrative, technical, financial, economic or managerial services to other companies, persons or enterprises;

c. | to acquire, dispose of, manage and exploit real and personal property, including patents, marks, licenses, permits and other industrial property rights;

d. | to borrow and/or lend monies, act as surety or guarantor in any other manner, and bind itself jointly and severally or otherwise in addition to or on behalf of others (including through the issuance of bonds, promissory notes or other securities in the widest sense of the word);

e. | to grant security over the assets of the company and its subsidiaries;

f. | to carry out all sorts of industrial, financial and commercial activities, including the manufacturing, import, export, purchase, sale, distribution and marketing of products and raw materials;

g. | to act as a holding company,

the foregoing whether or not in collaboration with third parties and inclusive of the performance and promotion of all activities which directly and indirectly relate to those objects, all this in the broadest sense.

CHAPTER III

Capital and shares. Register of shareholders

Article 4. Authorized capital. Fractional Shares1

1 | Note to draft: The amendments in this Article 4 relating to the reverse stock split (i.e., increase of the nominal value per share and the introduction of fractional shares in Articles 4.5 through 4.8) will be a voting item at the Company’s general meeting that is separate from the voting item on the other envisaged amendments.

4.1 | The authorized capital amounts to twelve million euro (EUR 12,000,000) and is divided into one billion two hundred million (1,200,000,000) shares of common stock, each with a nominal value of [•] eurocents (EUR 0.[•]).2

4.2 | The shares shall be numbered consecutively from 1 onwards.

4.3 | The company shall not cooperate to the issue of depositary receipts.

4.4 | All shares shall be in registered form. No share certificates shall be issued.

4.5 | Each share consists of [•] ([•]) fractional shares. The nominal value of a fractional share is one eurocent (EUR 0.01). Unless specified differently and subject to applicable law, the provisions of these articles of association concerning shares and shareholders apply mutatis mutandis to fractional shares and the holders thereof, respectively.

4.6 | Holders of fractional shares together constituting the nominal value of one or more shares may exercise the meeting and voting rights attached to such share(s) collectively, whether through one of them or through the holder of a written proxy. Fractions of votes shall be disregarded.

4.7 | Any distribution to which the holder of one (1) share is entitled divided by [•]([•]) represents the entitlement to such distribution of a holder of a fractional share for each fractional share held by such holder.

4.8 | To the extent that a holder of one or more fractional shares holds at least [•]([•]) fractional shares or a multiple thereof, every [•]([•]) fractional shares held by such holder shall automatically be consolidated into one (1) share.

Article 5. Register of shareholders

A shareholders register will be kept at the office of the company in accordance with applicable law; provided that the preceding shall not apply to the part of the register kept outside The Netherlands in order to comply with the laws applicable there or by virtue of any stock exchange requirements.

CHAPTER IV

Issue of shares. Repurchase of shares. Capital reduction

Article 6. Issue of shares. Authorized corporate body. Terms and conditions of issue. Pre-emptive rights

6.1 | The company may issue shares up to the entire authorized share capital pursuant to a resolution of the Board.

6.2 | The designation as set out in paragraph 1 of this article 6 shall be valid for a period of five years starting on May nineteen, two thousand and seventeen and ending on May nineteen, two thousand and twenty-two (unless such period is extended in accordance with this article 6 paragraph 3). This designation also includes the authority to restrict or exclude pre-emptive rights upon an issue of shares.

2 | Note to draft: To be completed following determination of the Parent Reverse Stock Split pursuant to the Merger Agreement.

6.3 | The designation as set out in this article 6 paragraph 1, with or without the authority to restrict or exclude pre-emptive rights, may be extended by a resolution of the general meeting, each time for a period not exceeding five years. If the designation is extended, the number of shares which may be issued shall be determined at the same time. Unless laid down otherwise in the designation, it may not be withdrawn.

6.4 | If the designation as set out in this article 6 paragraph 1 ends, the general meeting shall be competent to issue shares except to the extent another body is designated for this purpose by the general meeting. The resolution of the general meeting to issue shares or to designate another body, including or excluding the assignment of the authority to exclude or limit the pre-emptive rights, other than as set out in this article 6 paragraph 1, will only be taken on the proposal of the Board. Any designation shall also determine the number of shares which may be issued and will have a duration of no more than five years.

6.5 | The provisions of paragraph 1 up to and including paragraph 4 of this article shall apply accordingly to the granting of rights to subscribe to shares, but do not apply to the issue of shares to someone who exercises a previously acquired right to subscribe to shares.

6.6 | The body authorized to issue shares may resolve to charge amounts to be paid up on such shares against the company’s reserves, irrespective of whether those shares are issued to existing shareholders.

6.7 | If a resolution to issue shares is adopted, the issue price of the shares and the other conditions of the issue shall also be determined.

6.8 | Subject to this article 6 paragraph 9, each holder of shares shall, with respect to an issue of shares, have a pre-emptive right with respect to any further share issue in proportion to the aggregate amount of his shares, except if shares are issued for a non-cash consideration, shares are issued as a result of a legal merger or legal split-off or if shares are issued to employees of the company or of a group company.

6.9 | Pre-emptive rights, if applicable, may be exercised within at least two weeks after the notification was sent to the shareholders.

6.10 | If the general meeting is competent to issue shares, it may also restrict or exclude pre-emptive rights. If pre-emptive rights are restricted or excluded by a resolution of the general meeting, the reasons for such proposal and the issue price of the shares must be given in writing in the proposal thereto. Pre-emptive rights may also be excluded or restricted by the body authorized to issue shares if such corporate body is also authorized by the relevant resolution of the general meeting for a fixed period, not exceeding five years, to restrict or exclude the pre-emptive rights. Upon termination of the authority of the corporate body to issue shares, its authority to restrict or exclude pre-emptive rights shall also terminate.

6.11 | A resolution of the general meeting to restrict or exclude pre-emptive rights or to authorize another corporate body for that purpose shall require a majority of at least two-thirds of the votes cast if less than one-half of the issued capital is represented at the general meeting.

6.12 | If, on the issue of shares, an announcement is made as to the amount to be issued and only a lesser amount can be placed, such lower amount shall be placed only if the conditions of issue explicitly provide therefore.

6.13 | At the granting of rights to subscribe to shares, the shareholders shall have a pre-emptive right. The provisions of the previous paragraphs of this article shall apply accordingly at the granting of rights to subscribe to shares.

Shareholders shall have no pre-emptive rights in respect to shares issued to a person who exercises a right to acquire shares granted to him at an earlier date.

Article 7. Payment for shares. Payment in cash. Non-cash contribution

7.1 | Upon the issue of a share, the nominal value must be fully paid up, and, in addition, if the share is subscribed at a higher amount, the difference between such amounts. It may be stipulated that a part, not exceeding three quarters of the nominal value needs only be paid after such part is called up by the company.

7.2 | Persons who are professionally engaged in the placing of shares for their own account may be permitted, by agreement, to pay less than the nominal value for the shares subscribed by them, provided that no less than ninety-four percent of such amount is paid in cash not later than on the subscription for the shares.

7.3 | Payment for shares shall be made in cash unless a non-cash contribution has been agreed. Payment in foreign currency may only be made with the company’s approval, and furthermore in accordance with the relevant statutory provisions.

7.4 | The Board may resolve to agree to a payment for shares other than in cash without the prior approval of the general meeting. A non-cash contribution shall occur without delay after acceptance of the share or following the day on which an additional payment is called up or agreed upon. In accordance with article 2:94b paragraph 1 of the Netherlands Civil Code, a description shall be drawn up of the contribution to be made. The description shall relate to the situation on a day no less than six months prior to the day the shares are subscribed for or the additional payment is called up or agreed upon. The Directors shall sign the description; if the signature of any of them is lacking, this fact shall be recorded and the reasons therefor so noted.

7.5 | An Auditor shall issue a statement on the description of the contribution to be made.

7.6 | The provisions set out in this article relating to the description and Auditor’s report shall not apply to the cases referred to in article 2:94b paragraphs 3, 6 and 8 of the Netherlands Civil Code.

Article 8. Repurchase of shares

8.1 | The company may not subscribe for its own shares upon the issue thereof.

8.2 | Any acquisition by the company of shares in its capital which are not fully paid up, is null and void.

Any acquisition by the company of fully paid up shares in its capital, in violation of paragraph 3 of this article is null and void.

The term shares in this paragraph and paragraphs 3 up and including 5 of this article shall include depositary receipts.

8.3 | The company may only acquire its own fully paid-up shares without consideration, or:

| a. | if the equity decreased by the acquisition price is not less than the paid and called up part of the capital increased with the reserves which must be maintained by law or the articles of association; and

| b. | the nominal amount of the shares in the company’s capital to be acquired, already held or held in pledge by the company and its subsidiaries collectively, does not exceed half of the company’s issued capital.

The company may only acquire its own fully paid-up shares with consideration if and insofar the general meeting has authorized the Board in that respect. Such authorization shall be valid for a period of no longer than eighteen months. In the authorization, the general meeting shall state the number of shares that may be acquired, how the shares may be acquired and the limits within which the price of the shares must be set. No authorization shall be required in case the company acquires shares in its capital, which are officially listed on a Stock Market, for the purpose of transferring such shares to employees of the company or of a group company, under a scheme applicable to such employees.

8.4 | Decisive for the validity of the acquisition shall be the value of the company’s equity according to the most recently adopted balance sheet decreased with the acquisition price of shares in the company’s capital, the amount of the loans as meant in article 2:98c paragraph 2 of the Netherlands Civil Code and any distributions to others out of profits or reserves which became payable by the company and its subsidiaries after the date of the balance sheet.

If more than six months have lapsed since the expiration of a financial year without adoption of the Annual Accounts, an acquisition in accordance with the provisions in paragraph 3 shall not be permitted.

8.5 | The provisions of paragraphs 2 up to and including 4 of this article do not apply to shares acquired by the company under universal succession of title (onder algemene titel), without prejudice of the provisions in article 2:98a paragraph 3 and paragraph 4 of the Netherlands Civil Code.

8.6 | The company may not with a view to any other party subscribing to or acquiring the company’s shares or depositary receipts, grant loans, provide security or any price guarantee, act as surety in any other manner, or bind itself jointly and severally or otherwise in addition to or on behalf of others. This prohibition shall also apply to its subsidiaries.

This prohibition shall not apply if shares or depositary receipts are subscribed for or acquired by employees of the company or a group company.

8.7 | The company and its subsidiaries may not grant loans with a view to subscribing for its own shares or any other party acquiring shares in the capital of the company or depositary receipts, unless the Board passes a resolution and the conditions of article 2:98c paragraphs 2 up to and including 7 of the Netherlands Civil Code are fulfilled.

8.8 | Shares or depositary receipts in the company’s capital may, upon issue, not be subscribed for by or on behalf of any of its subsidiaries. The subsidiaries may acquire such shares or depositary receipts for their own account only insofar as the company is permitted to acquire its own shares or depositary receipts pursuant to paragraphs 2 up to and including 5 of this article.

8.9 | Disposal of any shares in its own capital or depositary receipts held by the company shall require a resolution of the general meeting provided that the general meeting has not granted this authority to another corporate body.

8.10 | The company may not cast votes in respect of shares in its own capital held by the company or such shares on which the company has a right of usufruct or pledge. Nor may any votes be cast by the pledgee or usufructuary of shares in its own capital held by the company if the right has been created by the company. No votes may be cast in respect of the shares whereof depositary receipts are held by the company. The provisions of this paragraph shall also apply to shares or depositary receipts held by any Subsidiary or in respect of which any Subsidiary owns a right of usufruct or pledge.

8.11 | When determining to what extent the company’s capital is represented, or whether a majority represents a certain part of the capital, the capital shall be reduced by the amount of the shares for which no votes can be cast.

Article 9. Capital reduction

9.1 | Upon a proposal of the Board, the general meeting may resolve to reduce the issued capital of the company by a cancellation of its shares or by a reduction of the nominal value of the shares by amendment of the articles of association.

9.2 | The relevant statutory provisions shall apply to the above mentioned resolution and the execution thereof.

CHAPTER V

Transfer of shares. Usufruct. Pledge

Article 10. Transfer of shares

The transfer of a share or any restricted rights thereon must be effected in accordance with applicable law.

Article 11. Usufruct

11.1 | A shareholder may freely create a right of usufruct on one or more of his shares.

11.2 | The shareholder shall have the voting rights attached to the shares on which the usufruct has been established.

11.3 | In deviation of the previous paragraph, the voting rights shall be vested in the usufructuary if such is determined upon the creation of the right of usufruct.

11.4 | The shareholder without voting rights and the usufructuary with voting rights shall have the rights conferred by law upon holders of depositary receipt issued with the cooperation of the company. The usufructuary without voting rights shall also have such rights unless these are withheld from him upon the creation or transfer of the usufruct. Wherever reference is made in these articles of association to “holders of depositary receipts issued with the cooperation of the company” this shall be deemed to include usufructuaries who have the relevant rights.

11.5 | Any rights arising from the share to acquire other shares, shall vest in the shareholder on the understanding that he must compensate the usufructuary for the value thereof to the extent the usufructuary is entitled thereto pursuant to his right of usufruct.

Article 12. Pledge

12.1 | A shareholder may create a right of pledge on one or more of his shares.

12.2 | The shareholder shall have the voting rights attached to the shares on which the pledge has been established.

12.3 | In deviation of the previous paragraph, the voting rights shall be vested in the pledgee if such is provided upon the creation of the pledge.

12.4 | The shareholder without voting rights and the pledgee with voting rights shall have the rights conferred by law upon holders of depositary receipt issued with the cooperation of the company. Pledgees without voting rights shall also have such rights unless these are withheld from him upon the creation or transfer of the pledge. Wherever reference is made in these articles of association to “holders of depositary receipts issued with the cooperation of the company” this shall be deemed to include pledgees who have the relevant rights.

Article 13. Acknowledgement pledge

13.1 | A pledge may also be created without acknowledgement by or service on the company. In that case article 3:239 of the Netherlands Civil Code shall apply accordingly, whereby the acknowledgement by or service on the company shall take the place of the notification referred to in paragraph 3 of that article.

13.2 | If a pledge is created without acknowledgement by or service on the company, the rights pursuant to the provisions of article 12 shall vest in the pledgee only after the pledge has been acknowledged by or has been served on the company.

CHAPTER VI

The Board

Article 14. Composition of the Board.

14.1 | The Board consists of one or more Executive Directors and one or more Non-Executive Directors. The total number of Directors, as well as the number of Executive Directors and Non-Executive Directors, is determined by the general meeting upon a proposal of the Board.

14.2 | Only individuals can be Non-Executive Directors.

Article 15. Appointment, suspension and removal of Directors.

15.1 | Directors will be appointed by the general meeting at the proposal of the Board. When making such proposal, subject to applicable law, the Board must observe the terms of the director nomination agreement by and among the company and the shareholders party thereto, as amended from time to time, for as long as the company is a party to that agreement.

Directors will be appointed either as an Executive Director or as a Non-Executive Director.

The general meeting shall be free to appoint a Director if the Board fails to make a proposal within three months of the position becoming vacant.

A proposal submitted on time shall be binding. However, the general meeting may render the proposal non-binding by a resolution to that effect adopted with a majority of no less than two-thirds of the votes cast, representing over one-half of the issued capital.

15.2 | At a general meeting, votes in respect of the appointment of a Director can only be cast for candidates named in the agenda of the meeting or the explanatory notes thereto.

15.3 | A proposal to appoint a Director will also state the candidate’s proposed term of office. A Director whose term of office expires is immediately eligible for reappointment.

15.4 | The legal relationship between a Director and the company does not constitute an employment contract.

15.5 | Each Director may be suspended or removed by the general meeting at any time. A resolution of the general meeting to suspend or remove a Director other than pursuant to a proposal by the Board requires a simple majority of the votes cast. An Executive Director may also be suspended by the Board. A suspension by the Board may at any time be discontinued by the general meeting.

15.6 | Any suspension may be extended one or more times, but may not last longer than three months in the aggregate. If, at the end of that period, no decision has been taken on termination of the suspension or on removal, the suspension will end.

15.7 | If the general meeting has suspended a Director in conformity with paragraph 5, the general meeting shall within three months of the date on which suspension has taken effect resolve either to dismiss such Director, or to terminate or continue the suspension, failing which the suspension shall lapse.

A resolution to continue the suspension may be adopted only once and in such event the suspension may be continued for a maximum period of three months commencing on the day the general meeting has adopted the resolution to continue the suspension.

If within the period of continued suspension the general meeting has not resolved either to dismiss the Director concerned or to terminate the suspension, the suspension shall lapse.

A Director who has been suspended shall be given the opportunity to account for his actions at the general meeting.

Article 16. Compensation of Directors.

16.1 | The company must have a policy with respect to the compensation of Directors. This policy is determined by the general meeting upon a proposal of the Board with a simple majority of the votes cast.

16.2 | The compensation policy shall, at a minimum, address the items set out in articles 2:383c up to and including 2:383e of the Netherlands Civil Code.

16.3 | The authority to establish compensation and other terms of service for Directors is vested in the Board, with due observance of the compensation policy referred to in paragraph 1 and subject to applicable law.

16.4 | With regard to arrangements concerning compensation in the form of shares or share options, the Board shall submit a proposal to the general meeting for its approval. This proposal must, at a minimum, state the number of shares or share options that may be granted to the Directors and the criteria that apply to the granting of such shares or share options or the alteration of such arrangements.

Article 17. General duties of the Board.

17.1 | The Board is entrusted with the management of the company. In the exercise of their duties, the Directors must be guided by the interests of the company and the business connected with it.

17.2 | Each Director is responsible for the company’s general course of affairs.

Article 18. Allocation of Duties within the Board.

18.1 | The Executive Directors are primarily charged with the company’s day-to-day operations and the Non-Executive Directors are primarily charged with the supervision of the performance of the duties of the Directors.

18.2 | An Executive Director, designated by the Board, will be the Chief Executive Officer.

18.3 | A Non-Executive Director, designated by the Board, will be the Chairman of the Board.

18.4 | The Directors may allocate their duties amongst themselves in or pursuant to the internal rules of the Board or otherwise pursuant to resolutions adopted by the Board, provided that:

| a. | the Executive Directors shall be charged with the Company’s day-to-day operations;

| b. | the task of supervising the performance of the duties of the Directors cannot be taken away from the Non-Executive Directors; and

| c. | the making of proposals for the appointment of a Director and the determination of the compensation of the Executive Directors cannot be allocated to an Executive Director.

Article 19. Decision-making.

19.1 | The Board shall meet as often as a Director may deem necessary.

19.2 | In a meeting of the Board, each Director has a right to cast one vote. All resolutions by the Board shall be adopted by a simple majority of the votes cast. In the event the votes are equally divided, none of the Directors has a decisive vote.

19.3 | A Director may grant another Director a written proxy to represent him at the meeting.

19.4 | The Board may adopt resolutions without holding a meeting, provided that the resolution is adopted in writing and all Directors have expressed themselves in favor of the proposal.

19.5 | The Board may adopt rules and regulations governing its decision-making process.

19.6 | A Director shall not participate in the deliberations and the decision making process if he has a direct or indirect personal interest which is in conflict with the interest of the company and the business connected with it. If, as a result thereof, no resolution can be passed by the Board, the resolution may nevertheless be passed by the Board as if none of the Directors has a conflict of interests as described in the previous sentence.

19.7 | Without prejudice to paragraph 6, the Executive Directors shall not participate in the decision-making concerning:

| a. | the determination of the compensation of Executive Directors; and

| b. | the instruction of an auditor to audit the annual accounts if the general meeting has not granted such instruction.

19.7 | The Board may determine in writing, in or pursuant to the internal rules of the Board or otherwise pursuant to resolutions adopted by the Board, that one or more Directors can validly pass resolutions in respect of matters which fall under their respective duties.

Article 20. Representative authority

20.1 | The Board shall represent the company. The Chief Executive Officer is individually authorized to represent the company.

20.2 | The Board may appoint officers and grant them a general or special power of attorney. Their title shall be determined by the Board. Titles may include Chief Financial Officer, Chief Legal Officer and Secretary. Each officer shall represent the company within the bounds of his authorization.

Article 21. Approval of board resolutions

21.1 | The Board shall require the approval of the general meeting for resolutions of the Board with regard to an important change in the identity or character of the company or its business, including in any case:

| a. | the transfer of the business of the company or almost the entire business of the company to a third party;

| b. | the entering into or termination of any long-term co-operation of the company or any Subsidiary of the company with another legal entity or company or as a fully liable partner in a limited or general partnership, if such co-operation or termination is of far-reaching significance for the company;

| c. | the acquisition or disposal by the company or by a Subsidiary of the company of a participation in the capital of another company with a value of at least one third of the amount of the assets according to the balance sheet with explanatory notes, or in case the company prepares a consolidated balance sheet, according to the consolidated balance sheet with explanatory notes, forming part of the most recently adopted Annual Accounts of the company.

21.2 | The absence of approval as meant in this article does not affect the representative authority of the Board or the Directors.

Article 22. Absence or inability to act

22.1 | If a seat on the Board is vacant or a Director is unable to act, the remaining Director(s) shall be temporarily charged with the management of the company and the Board may temporarily entrust the duties and powers of the Director who caused the vacancy or who is unable to act to another person, whether or not that person is a Director.

22.2 | If all seats on the Board are vacant or all Directors or the sole Director, as the case may be, is/are unable to act, the management of the company will be temporarily entrusted to one or more persons designated for that purpose by the general meeting. Such person designated by the general meeting shall duly observe these articles of association and the Board rules.

22.3 | When determining to which extent Directors are present or represented, consent to a manner of adopting resolutions, or vote, no account will be taken of vacant Board seats and Directors who are unable to perform their duties.

CHAPTER VII

Annual Accounts. Profits

Article 23. Financial year. Drawing up the Annual Accounts

23.1 | The company’s financial year shall correspond with the calendar year.

23.2 | Within five months of the end of the company’s financial year, the Board shall draw up the Annual Accounts unless, in special circumstances, an extension of this term by not more than five months is approved by the general meeting.

23.3 | The Annual Accounts shall be signed by the Directors; if the signature of any of them is missing, this fact and the reason for such omission shall be stated.

23.4 | The Board may submit to the general meeting a preliminary advice on the Annual Accounts.

Article 24. Auditor

24.1 | The company shall commission an Auditor to examine the Annual Accounts.

24.2 | The general meeting shall be authorized to grant such commission. If the general meeting fails to do so, the Board shall be authorized to act instead. The commission may at any time be withdrawn by the general meeting and the one who granted the commission.

24.3 | The Auditor shall report its findings to the Board.

24.4 | The Auditor shall record its findings in a report commenting on the true and fair nature of the Annual Accounts.

24.5 | The Auditor may be questioned by the general meeting in relation to his statement on the fairness of the Annual Accounts. The Auditor shall therefore attend and be entitled to address this meeting.

Article 25. Presentation to the shareholders. Availability. Adoption

25.1 | The Annual Accounts shall be deposited at the company’s office for inspection by the shareholders and holders of depositary receipts issued with the cooperation of the company, within the period of time specified in article 23 paragraph 2. The Board shall also submit the report of the Board within the same term.

25.2 | The company shall ensure that the Annual Accounts, the report of the Board and the additional data to be added pursuant to article 2:392 paragraph 1 of the Netherlands Civil Code shall be available at its office from the day notice is sent out for the general meeting at which these documents will be handled. Shareholders and holders of depositary receipts issued with the cooperation of the company may inspect these documents at the company’s office and may obtain a complimentary copy thereof.

25.3 | If the company has bearer debt instruments outstanding, the documents, insofar as the same must be published after adoption, may also be inspected by any third party who may obtain a copy thereof at no more than cost. This right shall lapse as soon as the said documents have been deposited with the trade register.

25.4 | The general meeting shall adopt the Annual Accounts. The Annual Accounts cannot be adopted if the general meeting has not been able to examine the Auditor’s report referred to in article 24 paragraph 4, unless under the additional data as mentioned in paragraph 2 of this article, a lawful ground has been stated for the absence of the Auditor’s report.

25.5 | The provisions set out in these articles of association regarding the report of the Board and the additional data to be added under article 2:392 paragraph 1 of the Netherlands Civil Code shall not apply if the company is a member of a group and article 2:396 or article 2:403 of the Netherlands Civil Code applies to the company.

Article 26. Publication

The company shall publish its Annual Accounts, if required, in accordance with applicable law.

Article 27. Profits

27.1 | The Board shall determine which portion of the profits earned in the past financial year, shall be reserved and which portion shall be distributed as dividends to the shareholders.

27.2 | The company can only make distributions to the extent its equity exceeds the paid and called up part of the capital increased with the reserves, which must be maintained pursuant to the law.

27.3 | Dividends shall be paid after the adoption of the Annual Accounts evidencing that the payment of dividends is lawful.

27.4 | The Board may resolve to pay interim dividends, if the requirement of paragraph 2 of this article has been met as evidenced by an interim statement of assets and liabilities.

Such interim statement shall relate to the condition of such assets and liabilities on a date no earlier than the first day of the third month preceding the month in which the resolution to distribute is published. It shall be prepared on the basis of generally acceptable valuation methods. The amounts to be reserved by law shall be included in such statement of assets and liabilities. The interim statement of assets and liabilities shall be signed by the Directors, if the signature of one of them is missing, this fact and the reason for such omission shall be stated.

The company shall deposit the statement of assets and liabilities with the trade register within eight days after the day on which the resolution to distribute is published.

27.5 | The Board may, with due observance of the provisions of paragraph 2 and 4, resolve to make distributions out of a reserve which need not be kept by law.

27.6 | The Board may, with due observance of the provisions of paragraph 2 and 4, resolve to pay, wholly or partly, dividends other than in cash.

27.7 | For the calculation of the amount to be distributed on the shares, the shares held by the company in its own capital shall not be taken into account. For the calculation of the amount to be distributed on each share, only the amount of the mandatory payments on the nominal value of the shares shall be taken into account. The foregoing may be deviated from with the consent of all shareholders.

27.8 | A claim of a shareholder to receive a distribution expires after five years.

CHAPTER VIII

General meetings

Article 28. Annual general meeting

28.1 | Within six months of the end of the company’s financial year, the annual general meeting shall be held.

28.2 | The agenda of that meeting shall, among other matters, contain the items required by applicable law and such other proposals raised for consideration by the Board.

Article 29. Extraordinary general meetings

Without prejudice to the provisions of article 28 paragraph 1 and the law, general meetings shall be held as often as the Board or shareholders and holders of depositary receipts issued with the cooperation of the company together representing at least one-tenth of the issued capital, hereinafter referred to as the “requesting shareholders”, deem necessary, and as required by applicable law.

Article 30. Convocation. Agenda

27.1 | General meetings shall be called by the Board or by the requesting shareholders. The requesting shareholders are only authorized to call the general meeting themselves if it is evidenced that the requesting shareholders have requested the Board to call a general meeting in writing, exactly stating the matters to be discussed, and the Board has not taken the necessary steps so that the general meeting could be held within six weeks after the request. The requirement of a written request is also met if the request is recorded electronically.

If the requesting shareholders represent more than half of the issued capital, however, they shall be authorized to call the general meeting themselves without first having to request the Board to call the general meeting.

30.2 | Convocation shall take place with observance of such term as required by applicable law and stock exchange regulations.

30.3 | The convening notice shall specify the items to be discussed. Items which have not been specified in the convening notice may be announced with due observance of the requirements of this article. The convening notice shall furthermore state all such information as may be required by these articles of association, applicable law and stock exchange regulations.

30.4 | The agenda shall contain such business as may be placed thereon by the Board. An item, of which the discussion has been requested in writing by one or more shareholders, representing solely or jointly at least three-hundredth of the issued capital, shall be included in the convocation notice or announced in an equal manner, provided that the company has received the request, including the reasons for the request, or the proposal for a resolution, at least sixty days before the date of the meeting. The general meeting shall not adopt resolutions on matters other than those that have been placed on the agenda.

30.5 | All convocations for the general meetings and all notifications to shareholders and holders of depositary receipts issued with the cooperation of the company shall be given in the manner required by applicable law.

Article 31. Place of the meetings

General meetings shall be held in the Netherlands, in the municipality of Amsterdam, or in the municipality of Haarlemmermeer (Schiphol). In a meeting held elsewhere, valid resolutions can only be taken if the entire issued capital is represented. The convening notice shall state the place where the general meeting shall be held.

Article 32. Imperfect convocation general meeting

32.1 | Valid resolutions in respect of matters which were not mentioned on the agenda in the convocation letter or which have not been published in the same manner and with due observance of the period set for convocation, can only be taken by unanimous votes in a meeting where the entire issued capital is represented.

32.2 | If the period for convocation mentioned in article 30 paragraph 2 was shorter or if no convocation has taken place, valid resolutions can only be taken by unanimous votes in a meeting where the entire issued capital is represented.

Article 33. General meeting chairman

33.1 | The general meetings shall be chaired by the Chairman of the Board or by another Non-Executive Director appointed for that purpose by the Board.

33.2 | If no chairman for a meeting has been appointed in accordance with paragraph 1, the meeting shall appoint its chairman itself.

Article 34. Minutes

34.1 | Minutes shall be taken of the matters discussed at every general meeting by a secretary to be appointed by the chairman. The minutes shall be adopted by the chairman and the secretary and signed by them to that effect.

34.2 | The chairman, or the person who requested the meeting, may decide that an official notarial report should be drawn up of the matters discussed at the general meeting. This report must be co-signed by the chairman.

Article 35. Rights exercisable during a meeting. Admission

35.1 | Every shareholder, as well as holders of depositary receipts issued with the cooperation of the company shall be authorized to attend the general meeting, address the meeting and exercise their voting rights. If the voting rights attached to a share are vested in the usufructuary or pledgee instead of the shareholder, also the shareholder shall be authorized to attend the general meeting and to address the meeting.

35.2 | The rights referred to in the previous paragraphs may be exercised by a person acting upon a written power of attorney. A power of attorney shall mean any power of attorney transmitted via standard means of communication and received in written form. The requirement of a written power of attorney is also met in case the power of attorney has been recorded electronically.

35.3 | The Directors shall have an advisory vote at the general meeting.

35.4 | The Auditor as meant in article 24 paragraph 1 shall be authorized to attend the general meeting held to adopt the Annual Accounts and to address the meeting.

35.5 | Admission to the general meeting of persons other than those referred to in this article shall be decided upon by the chairman of the general meeting.

35.6 | The Board is authorized to determine that participation in the general meeting may also occur through an electronic communication method, under the conditions as may be announced in the convocation. Through the electronic communication method, the relevant participants must be able to be identified, to directly take note of the discussions at the meeting and to exercise the voting rights.

35.7 | Subject to the relevant provisions of applicable law and stock exchange regulations, votes that have been cast through an electronic communication method prior to the general meeting will be treated equally to votes cast at the time of the meeting.

35.8 | The Board is authorized to determine at the convocation of a general meeting that, for the purposes of this article 35, the persons entitled to attend and to vote at the general meeting shall be those, who at the date of registration have such rights and are recorded as such in a register designated by the Board, irrespective of who may be entitled to the shares or depositary receipts at the time of the general meeting.

The date of registration shall be the twenty-eighth day before the day of the meeting, or, if permitted under applicable law and stock exchange regulations, such other date as may be determined by the Board.

The convocation shall mention the date of registration as well as the manner in which the persons entitled to attend or to vote at a general meeting may procure their registration and the way they may exercise their rights.

Article 36. Decision making general meeting

36.1 | Every share shall give the right to cast one vote.

Resolutions shall be passed by a simple majority of the votes cast, unless the law or the articles of association prescribe a greater majority.

36.2 | If no simple majority is reached by a vote taken with respect to the election of persons, a second vote shall be taken whereby the voters are not required to vote for the previous candidates.

If, again, no one has gained a simple majority of the votes, new votes shall be held until either one person has gained a simple majority or, if the vote was between two persons, the votes are equally divided.

Such new votes (except for the second vote) shall only take place between the candidates who were voted for in the previous vote, except for the person who received the least number of votes.

If two or more persons have the least number of votes, it shall be decided by lot who cannot be voted for at the new vote.

If, in the event of an election between two candidates, the votes are equally divided, it shall be decided by lot who has been elected.

36.3 | If a vote is taken in respect of matters other than in relation to election of persons and the votes are equally divided, the relevant motion shall be considered rejected.

36.4 | All votings shall take place orally unless the chairman decides or any person entitled to vote requests a voting in writing.

36.5 | Abstentions and invalid votes shall be deemed not to have been cast.

36.6 | Votes by acclamation shall be allowed unless one of the persons present and entitled to vote objects.

36.7 | The chairman’s view at the meeting expressing that the general meeting has passed a resolution shall be decisive. The same shall apply to the contents of the resolution so passed, provided that the relevant motion was not put down in writing. However, if the chairman’s view is challenged immediately after it is expressed, a new vote shall be taken when the majority of the persons present and entitled to vote so require or, if the original vote was not by call or by ballot, when one person present and entitled to vote so requires. The new vote shall nullify the legal consequences of the original vote.

Article 37. Resolutions passed outside a meeting

The shareholders may not pass resolutions in writing, rather than at a general meeting.

CHAPTER IX

Amendment to the articles of association. Liquidation

Article 38. Amendment to the articles of association and dissolution

Upon the proposal of the Board, the general meeting may resolve to amend the articles of association or to dissolve the company.

If a proposal to amend the articles of association or to dissolve the company is to be submitted to the general meeting, the convening notice must state this fact. At the same time, if the motion is for an amendment to the articles of association, a copy of the motion containing a verbatim text of the proposed amendment must be deposited at the company’s office for inspection by the shareholders and holders of depositary receipts issued with the cooperation of the company until the meeting has been held

Article 39. Liquidation

39.1 | If the company is dissolved pursuant to a resolution by the general meeting, the Directors shall be the liquidators of the dissolved company, unless the Board appoints other persons to that effect.

39.2 | The provisions of these articles of association shall, to the fullest extent possible, continue to be in force during the liquidation.

39.3 | The surplus remaining after payment of the debts shall be paid to the shareholders in proportion to the aggregate nominal value of their individual shareholdings.

39.4 | After the company has ceased to exist, the books, records and other carriers of data shall be kept by the person designated thereto by the liquidators for seven years.

CHAPTER X

Indemnification and hold harmless clause

Article 40. Indemnification and hold harmless clause

40.1 | To the fullest extent permissible by law, the company shall indemnify and reimburse for, and hold harmless against, each officer and former officer, Director and former Director (including former members of the company’s management board and supervisory board) (and, in the case of an officer or Director that is not a natural person, its affiliates, shareholders, members, managers, directors, officers, partners, employees and agents) collectively, the “Indemnified Persons”):

| a. | any and all liabilities, claims, judgments, fines and penalties (collectively, the “Claims”) incurred by an Indemnified Person as a result of any expected, threatened, pending or completed action, investigation or other proceeding, whether civil, criminal or administrative (each a “Legal Action”) in relation to any act or omission in or related to his or her capacity as Indemnified Person; and

| b. | any expenses (including reasonable attorneys’ fees and litigation costs) (collectively, “Expenses”) incurred by an Indemnified Person in connection with any Legal Action.

40.2 | An Indemnified Person will not be held harmless, indemnified and reimbursed as referred to above in paragraph 1, if and to the extent:

| a. | a Dutch court has made a final and binding judgment that the act or omission of the Indemnified Person can be characterized as willful misconduct (opzet), willful recklessness (bewuste roekeloosheid) or serious culpability (ernstige verwijtbaarheid); and/or

| b. | the costs or the loss of the Indemnified Person is covered by insurance and the insurer has compensated him or her for the costs or loss.

40.3 | When a Dutch court has made a final and binding judgment that an Indemnified Person has no claim to the indemnification as referred to above in paragraph 1, the Indemnified Person shall immediately repay to the company any amount of indemnification it received from the company. The company can demand surety for the repayment obligation of the concerned party.

40.4 | The company shall use all its reasonable endeavors to provide for, and shall bear the cost of, insurance covering Claims against, and Expenses incurred by, the Indemnified Persons in connection with any Legal Action.

40.5 | The company may enter into agreements with an Indemnified Person to provide for indemnification consistent with the terms and conditions set forth in this article 40. Unless otherwise agreed by the Indemnified Persons, the company may maintain insurance, at its expense, on its own behalf and on behalf of the Indemnified Persons against any liability asserted against him or her and incurred by him or her in any such capacity, whether or not the company would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under this article 40.

40.6 | Expenses incurred by an Indemnified Person in defending a Legal Action shall be paid by the company in advance of such Legal Action’s final disposition upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of the Indemnified Person to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined that he or she is not entitled to be indemnified by the company. Such expenses incurred by other employees and agents may be so paid upon such terms and conditions, if any, as the company deems appropriate. The indemnification and advancement of expenses set forth in this article 40 shall continue as to an Indemnified Person who has ceased to be a named Indemnified Person and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors, administrators, successors and permitted assigns of such a person.

40.7 | Persons who are not covered by the foregoing provisions of this article 40 and who are or were partners, employees or agents of the company, or who are or were serving at the request of the company as employees or agents of another limited liability company, corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, may be indemnified to the extent authorized at any time or from time to time by the company.

40.8 | The provisions of this article 40 shall be deemed to be a contract right between the company and each person who serves in such capacity at any time while this article 40 and the relevant provisions of applicable law are in effect, and any repeal or modification of this article 40 or any such law shall not affect any rights or obligations then existing with respect to any state of facts or Legal Action then existing. The indemnification and other rights provided for in this article 40 shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of any Indemnified Person. Except as provided in this article 40, the company shall indemnify any such person seeking indemnification in connection with a Legal Action initiated by such person only if such Legal Action was authorized by the Board.

40.9 | For purposes of this article 40, references to “the company” shall include, in addition to the resulting company, any constituent company (including any constituent of a constituent) absorbed in a consolidation or merger which, if its separate existence had continued, would have had power and authority to indemnify its managers, managing directors, supervisory directors, executive directors or non-executive directors, officers, employees or agents, so that any Person who is or was a manager, managing director, supervisory director, executive director or non-executive director, officer, employee or agent of such constituent company, or is or was serving at the request of such constituent company as a managing director, supervisory director, executive director or non-executive director officer, employee or agent of another company, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, shall stand in the same position under this article 40 with respect to the resulting or surviving company as he or she would have with respect to such constituent company if its separate existence had continued. For purposes of this article 40, references to “other enterprise(s)” shall include employee benefit plans; references to “fines” shall include any excise taxes assessed on a

| person with respect to any employee benefit plan; and references to “serving at the request of the company” shall include any service as a manager, officer, employee or agent of the company that imposes duties on, or involves services by, such manager, officer, employee or agent with respect to an employee benefit plan, its participants or beneficiaries.

40.10 | Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, any indemnity by the company relating to the matters covered in this article 40 shall be provided out of and to the extent of company assets only and no shareholder shall have personal liability on account thereof or shall be required to make additional contributions to help satisfy such indemnity of the company.